© 2007 Di Wu ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

SEQUENCE DESIGN WITH APPLICATIONS TO ULTRA-WIDEBAND COMMUNICATION SYSTEMS

By

DI WU

A Dissertation submitted to the Graduate School—New Brunswick Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy Graduate Program in Electrical and Computer Engineering Written under the direction of Predrag Spasojević and approved by

> New Brunswick, New Jersey May, 2007

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

Sequence Design with Applications to Ultra-Wideband Communication Systems

by Di Wu Dissertation Director: Predrag Spasojević

To enable high data rate target applications in a typical ultra-wideband (UWB) dense multipath channel, DS-UWB signaling suffers from a severe inter-symbol-interference (ISI) and multiple access interference (MAI). In an attempt to avoid complexity at the receiver, we tackle these problems from the transmitter side and consider ternary sequence based UWB (TS-UWB) signaling as a unifying descriptor of a number of impulse-based UWB schemes.

We propose a technique which employs ternary complementary sets to improve the performance of orthogonal pulse based multi-channel UWB systems. By assigning mutually orthogonal (MO) complementary sets to the users, both MAI and multipath interference can be significantly suppressed. One of the major impediments to deploying such systems is a high peak-to-average power ratio (PAPR). We show that PAPR can be upper bounded by an autocorrelation merit function of column sequences of the corresponding complementary set matrix. Hence, we propose a design of complementary sets satisfying a column correlation constraint. The design algorithm recursively builds a collection of MO complementary set matrices starting from a companion pair of sequences. We relate correlation properties of column sequences to that of the companion pair and illustrate how to select an appropriate companion pair to ensure that a given column correlation constraint is satisfied.

To support high-speed and multirate data services, we construct ternary orthogonal variable spreading factor (OVSF) code with a zero-correlation zone (ZCZ). Compared to the conventional Walsh code based OVSF code, the proposed ZCZ-OVSF code maintains its code orthogonality even in a multipath channel or when synchronism is lacking and, thus, is suitable for quasi-synchronous (QS) TS-UWB systems. We further propose an adaptive data rate transmission scheme which maximizes the uplink aggregate throughput of the system by allocating OVSF codes to the active users based on their signal to interference and noise ratios (SINR).

Finally, we propose an adaptive transmission approach that suggests selecting a ternary beamforming sequence for a TS-UWB signal based on the signs of the reflection coefficients corresponding to a few strongest paths so that the signal energy at the output of the simple non-adaptive receiver is enhanced.

Acknowledgements

This thesis is the result of six years of work in pursuing my Ph.D. degree in Electrical and Computer Engineering whereby I have been accompanied and supported by many people. They made this long journey smoother with words of encouragement and more intellectually satisfying by offering valuable insights to expand and deepen my ideas and theories.

Most of all, I sincerely thank my Ph.D. supervisor, Dr. Predrag Spasojević. He is not only a great scientist with deep vision but also and most importantly a kind person. With his enthusiasm and his great efforts to explain things clearly and simply, he helped to make research fun for me. His trust and scientific excitement inspired me in most important moments of making right decisions and I am glad to work with him.

I would like to give my best regards to Ivan Seskar, WINLAB associate director and the co-author for most of our papers, whose idea of "ternary signaling for UWB" motivated us at the early stage of our research. I want to thank my Ph.D. committee members, Dr. Roy Yates, Dr. Larry Greenstein, and Dr. Alexander Haimovich for being kind and patient while reading this text and valuable discussions which helped to improve the quality of our research. I also wish to thank my friends at WINLAB, who gave me the feeling of being at home at work.

I am very grateful for my wife Qing Li, for her love and patience during the PhD period. One of the best experiences that we lived through in this period was the birth of our daughter Elaine Wu, who provided an additional and joyful dimension to our life mission. Lastly, and most importantly, I wish to thank my parents, Zuying Wu and Fenglian Li. They bore me, raised me, supported me, taught me, and love me. To them I dedicate this thesis.

Table of Contents

Abstract					
Acknowledgements iv					
Li	st of	Tables	si	ix	
\mathbf{Li}	st of	Figure	es	х	
Li	st of	Abbre	eviations	ii	
1.	Intr	oducti	on	1	
	1.1.	Backg	round and Motivation	1	
	1.2.	Road I	Мар	4	
2.	Defi	nition	s and Preliminaries	6	
	2.1.	Correl	ation Functions	6	
	2.2.	Sequer	nce and Matrix Operations	8	
	2.3.	Ternar	ry Sequences	9	
		2.3.1.	Perfect Ternary Sequences	9	
		2.3.2.	Ternary ZCZ Sequence Set	9	
	2.4.	OVSF	Codes	.0	
	2.5.	Compl	lementary Sequences	0	
		2.5.1.	Complementary Pairs	.0	
		2.5.2.	Complementary Sets	.1	
		2.5.3.	Mutually Orthogonal Complementary Sets	.2	
		2.5.4.	Extension Operations 1	.2	

3.	3. Ternary Complementary Sets for Multiple Channel DS-UWB with Re-				
dι	duced PAPR				
	3.1.	Introd	uction	15	
	3.2.	Multip	le Channel DS-UWB	16	
		3.2.1.	Multipath and Multiuser Interference Cancellation	16	
		3.2.2.	System Model	17	
		3.2.3.	BER Performance	18	
		3.2.4.	PAPR Analysis	21	
	3.3.	Ternar	y Complementary Sets with Reduced PAPR	23	
		3.3.1.	Design Algorithm	23	
		3.3.2.	Numerical Results	24	
4.	Con	npleme	entary Set Matrices Satisfying a Column Correlation Con-		
\mathbf{st}	raint			26	
	4.1.	Introdu	uction	26	
	4.2.	Definit	ions	28	
		4.2.1.	Companion Pair	28	
		4.2.2.	Expanded Sequences Set	28	
	4.3.	Constr	uction of Complementary Set Matrices from a Companion Pair	29	
		4.3.1.	Recursive Construction Algorithm	29	
		4.3.2.	Companion Pair Design	29	
		4.3.3.	Column Sequence Properties	31	
	4.4.	Proper	ties of the Constructed Complementary Set Matrix	32	
		4.4.1.	Column Correlation Properties	32	
		4.4.2.	Golay Column Sequences	36	
		4.4.3.	Number of Zeros of Ternary Complementary Sets	38	
	4.5.	Search	for Companion Pairs	39	
		4.5.1.	Exhaustive Search Algorithm	39	
		4.5.2.	Minimum Achievable Column Correlation Constraint	39	

	4.6.	The Existence of Companion Pairs	40
		4.6.1. The Companion Pair Constructed Using Two Arbitrary Sequences	41
		4.6.2. Existence	42
		4.6.3. Achievable Column Correlation Constraints	44
	4.7.	Conclusion	44
	4.8.	Appendix	45
		4.8.1. Proof of Theorem 4.3	45
		4.8.2. Proof of Lemma 4.4	46
5.	Ter	nary ZCZ Sequences for Multirate DS-UWB	50
	5.1.	Introduction	50
	5.2.	ZCZ Sequence Set Design	52
		5.2.1. Construction Method 1: Based on Ternary Complementary Pair $% \mathcal{A}$.	52
		5.2.2. Construction Method 2: Based on MO complementary set	53
		5.2.3. ZCZ Sequences Comparison	54
	5.3.	ZCZ OVSF Codes Design	54
	5.4.	Ternary ZCZ Sequences for Multicode DS-UWB	57
		5.4.1. System Model	57
		5.4.2. Numerical Results	58
	5.5.	OVSF Codes with a ZCZ for Synchronous TS-UWB $\hfill \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$.	60
		5.5.1. System Model	60
		5.5.2. Numerical Results	62
	5.6.	Conclusion	63
	5.7.	Appendix: Proof of Proposition 5.1	64
6.	OV	SF Code Assignment for Throughput Maximization	66
	6.1.	Introduction	66
	6.2.	Throughput Analysis	68
		6.2.1. System Model	68
		6.2.2. Throughput Functions	69

		6.2.3.	Examples of Throughput Functions	71
		6.2.4.	Aggregate Throughput	72
	6.3.	OVSF	Codes Assignment	73
		6.3.1.	Self Maximization and Group Maximization	73
		6.3.2.	OVSF Codes Assignment Algorithms	77
	6.4.	Uplink	Throughput Maximization for a QS-DS UWB Systems	78
		6.4.1.	System Model	78
		6.4.2.	OVSF Code Tree Selection	80
		6.4.3.	Numerical Results	81
	6.5.	Conclu	usion	82
	6.6.	Appen	dix	83
		6.6.1.	Proof of Lemma 6.3	83
		6.6.2.	Proof of Theorem 6.2	85
7.	Bea	mform	ing Sequences	86
7.	Bea 7.1.	mform Introd	ing Sequences	86 86
7.	Bea 7.1. 7.2.	mform Introd Signal	ing Sequences	86 86 87
7.	Bea 7.1. 7.2. 7.3.	mform Introd ^a Signal Beamf	ing Sequences	86 86 87 88
7.	Bea 7.1. 7.2. 7.3.	mform Introd Signal Beamf 7.3.1.	ing Sequences	86 86 87 88 88
7.	Bea 7.1. 7.2. 7.3.	mform Introde Signal Beamf 7.3.1. 7.3.2.	ing Sequences	86 86 87 88 88 88
7.	Bea 7.1. 7.2. 7.3. 7.4.	mform Introdu Signal Beamf 7.3.1. 7.3.2. Numer	ing Sequences	86 86 87 88 88 89 90
7.	 Bea 7.1. 7.2. 7.3. 7.4. 7.5. 	mform Introd Signal Beamf 7.3.1. 7.3.2. Numer Conclu	ing Sequences	86 86 87 88 88 89 90 94
8.	 Bea 7.1. 7.2. 7.3. 7.4. 7.5. Con 	mform Introd Signal Beamf 7.3.1. 7.3.2. Numer Conclu	ing Sequences	 86 86 87 88 89 90 94 96
7.	 Bea 7.1. 7.2. 7.3. 7.4. 7.5. Con 8.1. 	mform Introd Signal Beamf 7.3.1. 7.3.2. Numer Conclu	ing Sequences	 86 86 87 88 89 90 94 96 96
7.	 Bea 7.1. 7.2. 7.3. 7.4. 7.5. Con 8.1. 8.2. 	mform Introd Signal Beamf 7.3.1. 7.3.2. Numer Conclu nclusion Conclu	ing Sequences Model Model Orming Sequence Design Exhaustive Computer Search for Ternary Beamforming Sequence Constructive Design of Multilevel Beamforming Sequence Constructive Design of Multilevel Beamforming Sequence ical Results isions and Future Work Work	 86 86 87 88 89 90 94 96 96 97
7. 8.	Bea 7.1. 7.2. 7.3. 7.4. 7.5. Con 8.1. 8.2. efere	mform Introdu Signal Beamfe 7.3.1. 7.3.2. Numer Conclu nclusion Conclu Future nces	ing Sequences	 86 86 87 88 89 90 94 96 96 97 98

List of Tables

2.1.	Correlation Merits	7
2.2.	Sequence Operations	8
4.1.	Exhaustive Search Algorithm	39
4.2.	Binary Companion Pairs	47
4.3.	Ternary Companion Pairs	48
4.4.	λ^A_W and λ^A_B for Long Binary Seed Sequences	49
4.5.	Achievable λ^A for Long Binary Seed Sequences $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	49
5.1.	Family Sizes of ZCZ Sequence Sets	54
5.2.	OVSF Codes Constructed from TCP of Length n	55
6.1.	Initial OVSF Codes Assignment Algorithm	77
6.2.	Optimum OVSF Codes Assignment Algorithm	77

List of Figures

1.1.	Classification of sequences	4
2.1.	Aperiodic ACF and periodic ACF	6
2.2.	Aperiodic CCF and periodic CCF	7
2.3.	OVSF code tree: $\mathbf{a}_i^{(k)}$ denotes the <i>i</i> th code in <i>k</i> th layer	10
3.1.	Example: multipath interference cancellation by complementary sets and	
	orthogonal pulses	16
3.2.	Single User: Parallel channel UWB system with TCP versus Single channel	
	UWB system with m- and perfect ternary sequence	18
3.3.	Two Users: Parallel channel UWB system with ternary complementary sets	
	versus Single channel UWB system with preferred m-sequences $\ . \ . \ .$.	19
3.4.	Four Users: BER performance for MO ternary complementary sets, Walsh-	
	Hadamard codes and preferred m-sequences	20
3.5.	Normalized PAPR upper bound of randomly generated complementary sets	
	versus that of proposed PAPR reduced ternary complementary set $\ . \ . \ .$	25
5.1.	Upper plot: the aperiodic cross-correlation of code $\mathbf{a}_1^{(1)}$ and $\mathbf{a}_2^{(1)}$; Lower	
	plot: the aperiodic autocorrelation values of code $\mathbf{a}_1^{(1)}$	56
5.2.	BER performance for multicode system using ternary ZCZ sequences versus	
	that of single code system using m-sequence	59
5.3.	BER performance for multicode system using ternary ZCZ sequences vs	
	number of code sequences	60
5.4.	BER performance comparison for multicode UWB system for different ZCZ	
	sets	61
5.5.	Comparison of the BER performances of ZCZ sequence, Gold sequence and	
	Walsh code in a single user DS-UWB system	62

5.6.	BER performance comparison for the proposed OVSF code with a ZCZ and $% \mathcal{D} = \mathcal{D} =$	
	OVSF codes based on Gold sequence for DS-UWB	63
6.1.	Type-I throughput function Γ_k	69
6.2.	Type-II throughput function Γ_k	70
6.3.	Type-III throughput function Γ_k	70
6.4.	OVSF code tree selection: BCP-based OVSF code tree with $L_{zcz} = 4$ v.s.	
	TCP-based OVSF code tree with $L_{zcz} = 6$, $E_c/N_0 = -3$ dB \ldots .	81
6.5.	The aggregate throughput gain of the adaptive data rate transmission	
	scheme for the DS-UWB system employing OVSF code tree with $L_{zcz} \geq \tau$	83
7.1.	Short sequence BER performance for an exponential channel profile and super-	
	symbol path delays.	91
7.2.	Short sequences BER performance for an exponential channel profile and subsym-	
	bol path delays: PAPR optimized sequences	92
7.3.	Short sequences BER performance	93
7.4.	Long sequences BER performance for an exponential channel profile	94
7.5.	Required SNR vs number of multipath components for BER= 10^{-3}	95
7.6.	Required SNR vs sequence length for $BER=10^{-3}$ (Increasing ISI experienced with	
	a decrease in zero padding for beamforming sequences.) \ldots \ldots \ldots	95

List of Abbreviations

1D	One Dimensional
2D	Two Dimensional
3G	Third Generation
ACF	Autocorrelation Function
BCP	Binary Complementary Pair
BKP	Binary Knapsack Problem
CCF	Crosscorrelation Function
CDMA	Code Division Multiple Access
DS	Direct Sequence
FCC	Federal Communications Commission
FHSS	Frequency Hopping Spread Spectrum
IMT	International Mobile Telecommunication
ISI	Inter Symbol Interference
LOS	Line of Sight
MAI	Multiple Access Interference
MC	Multicarrier
MF	Matched Filter
MO	Mutually Orthogonal
NLOS	Nonline of Sight
OFDM	Orthogonal Frequency Division Multiplexing
OVSF	Orthogonal Variable Spreading Factor
PAPR	Peak to Average Power Ratio
PHY	Physical Layer
QS	Quasi-Synchronous
SINR	Signal to Interference and Noise Ratio
TCP	Ternary Complementary Pair
TS	Ternary Sequence
UMTS	Universal Mobile Telecommunications System
UWB	Ultra Wideband
WCDMA	Wideband Code Division Multiple Access
WPAN	Wireless Personal Area Network
ZCZ	Zero-Correlation Zone

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Background and Motivation

Ultra-wideband (UWB) is defined as any radio technology having a spectrum that occupies a bandwidth greater than 20 percent of the center frequency, or a bandwidth of at least 500 MHz. By its rulemaking proposal in 2002, the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) has mandated that UWB radio transmissions can legally operate in the range from 3.1 GHz up to 10.6 GHz at a low transmit power. To support high data-rate short-range wireless personal area network (WPAN), UWB signaling is selected to provide a higher speed physical layer (PHY) enhancement to IEEE 802.15.3 standard for applications which involve image and multimedia transmission. The large bandwidth of UWB waveforms significantly improve the channel capacity, at the same time, bring the following main challenges and problems in signaling design for direct sequence based UWB (DS-UWB) communications.

- Interference: At distances between 4-10 m, the typical nonline-of-sight (NLOS) UWB channel environment has an rms delay spread of 14 ns, while the worst case channel environment has an rms delay spread of 25 ns [1]. The large bandwidth of UWB waveforms increase the ability of the receiver to resolve multipath reflections. Hence, in a UWB dense multipath channel, DS-CDMA UWB signaling suffers from severe multipath and multiple access interference (MAI).
- *High Speed:* Shorter length spreading sequences can be selected to support higher data rate. However, the inter-symbol interference (ISI) increases and degrades the system performance. Multicode or multicarrier scheme can be an alternate solution. One of the main challenges involved in the design of these types of signaling is the

peak-to-average power ratio (PAPR) reduction.

• Low Cost: The performance of a DS-UWB system is often determined by the amount of multipath energy that can be collected at the receiver. A large number of RAKE fingers are needed in order to sufficiently capture multipath energy. To mitigate the effect of ISI caused by the time-dispersive nature of UWB channel, an equalizer can be used to improve system performance. However, all these complicate the receiver and raise the cost.

In an attempt to avoid introducing complexities at the receiver, we tackle the above problems from the transmitter side with an emphasis placed on sequence design for improved system performance.

A sequence is a discrete-time complex-valued signal in which the order of its elements is well defined and significant. The order of elements determines correlation functions of the sequence. Communication devices typically employ matched filter (MF) receivers whose output is characterized by the autocorrelation function (ACF) of the target sequence and crosscorrelation functions (CCF) of the target sequence with other sequences forming the input signal. Receiver performance requires that the magnitude of out-of-phase ACF and the magnitude of CCF are as small as possible. Sequences with low out-of-phase ACFs have widespread applications in parameter identification, synchronization, timing estimation, and pulse compression radar system. The direct sequence code-division multiple-access (DS-CDMA) systems and frequency-hopping spread-spectrum (FHSS) systems require sequence sets with small CCF [2, 3]. Signals with good correlation properties are of special importance for high rate and low power UWB communications for several reasons. In particular, synchronization efficiency, multipath resolution, ISI suppression, and multiple access interference suppression can be significantly degraded when the number of chips per symbol and the corresponding correlation sidelobe suppression are reduced.

Motivated by the fact that ternary signaling with epochs of zero (power off) amplitude is easy to implement with impulse radios, we study ternary sequences with elements in $\{+1, 0, -1\}$ including binary sequences as a special case. We suggest ternary sequence based UWB (TS-UWB) signaling [4–11] as a unifying descriptor of a number of impulsebased UWB signaling schemes. Allowing some of the chips to be zero enables significant improvement in the correlation properties of the employed signaling.

We study both ternary complementary sets of sequences [6, 8, 9] and ternary zerocorrelation zone (ZCZ) sequences [7, 10, 11]. The former are two-dimensional (2D) sequences or sequence arrays and the latter are traditional one-dimensional (1D) sequences. Based on the well-known Welch bound [12], a non-trivial 1D sequence set may never satisfy the ideal correlation property [2], i.e., zero out-of-phase ACF and zero CCF values. However, a complementary 2D sequence set can achieve the ideal correlation property. Here, the correlation function is defined based on the sum of correlation functions of all 1D row sequences in the array. Complementary sets can be recursively constructed from a complementary pair [13]. It has been proved that the length of a binary complementary pair (BCP), i.e., a Golay pair [14], can only be $2^{\alpha}10^{\beta}26^{\gamma}$, where α, β, γ are non-negative integers [2]. In [15], Gavish and Lempel have shown that ternary complementary pairs (TCPs), which include BCPs as a special case, exist for any sequence length. Hence, ternary signaling may not only improve the correlation properties, but also provide more flexibility in choosing sequence lengths in the system design. Similar to multicarrier DS-CDMA signals [16], signaling employing 2D sequences typically suffers from a high PAPR which may limit its application or/and result in performance degradation. We propose the construction of complementary sets with optimum PAPR reduction.

Compared to 2D sequences, although 1D sequences can not achieve ideal correlation properties, their PAPR and hardware generation complexity are both smaller. We design ternary 1D sequence set whose correlation values equal to zero for a contiguous set of delays starting from a single delay. Thus, the proposed ZCZ sequences can suppress both multipath and multiuser interference.

Ternary complementary sets and ZCZ sequence sets provide sequence solutions for DS-UWB systems with no channel state information at the transmitter. Based on limited multipath channel information, we also propose a set of beamforming sequences which can coherently combine the energy at the output of a non-adaptive correlator receiver.



Figure 1.1: Classification of sequences

The sequences that we considered in this thesis are depicted in Figure 1.1. Ternary sequences are our main focus, nevertheless, we also extend our research to multilevel and complex-valued sequences.

1.2 Road Map

In this dissertation, we propose several sequence construction methods and attempt to solve sequence related issues for UWB communications.

In Chapter 2, we first define sequence correlations, merits and operations, followed by the introduction of several special sequences, i.e., perfect ternary sequences, ternary ZCZ sequences, OVSF codes and complementary sets. We also present three lemmas which can extend complementary sets from small to large sizes.

In Chapter 3, we propose a technique which employs ternary complementary sets for an orthogonal-pulse based multichannel DS-UWB system. By assigning MO complementary sets to different users, both MAI and multipath interference can be significantly suppressed. We derive an upper bound which shows that the column sequences of the complementary set with small out-off-phase aperiodic ACFs can lower PAPR of the system. Therefore, a construction method is proposed for the design of ternary complementary sets with reduced PAPR.

In Chapter 4, motivated by the problem of reducing PAPR of transmitted signals, we consider a design of complex-valued complementary set matrices whose column sequences satisfy a correlation constraint. The design algorithm recursively builds a collection of MO complementary set matrices starting from a companion pair of sequences. We relate correlation properties of column sequences to that of the companion pair and illustrate how to select an appropriate companion pair to ensure that a given column correlation constraint is satisfied. We also reveal a design of the companion pair which leads to complementary set matrices with Golay column sequences. By exploiting the well-known Welch bound, sufficient conditions for the existence of companion pairs which satisfy a set of column correlation constraints are also given.

In Chapter 5, we construct ternary ZCZ sequence sets with a both periodic and aperiodic ZCZ to suppress the multipath and multiuser interference. We further construct a tree-structure for ternary OVSF codes with a ZCZ of arbitrary lengths. ZCZ sequences have been studied in [17–22]. However, there are no previous studies of trees formed by codes of different spreading factors and a common ZCZ.

In Chapter 6, we focus on the uplink aggregate throughput maximization for a quasisynchronous (QS) TS-UWB system. QS systems [23] may employ GPS receivers at the base station and mobiles to correct for propagation delays [24]. The relative time delay between signals of different users is random but can be maintained within a given interval [25]. We model the relative time delay Δ being upper bound as $|\Delta| \leq \tau$ (e.g., see [26]). Hence, the MAI is zero when the length of the constructed ZCZ is no less than the τ . The constructed ternary ZCZ-OVSF codes ensure that the multipath and MAI are zero [4, 7] and thus, improve the system throughput. We also propose an optimal code assignment which can maximize the aggregate throughput by allocating OVSF codes to the active users based on their SINRs.

In Chapter 7, in view of target high data rate applications and corresponding simple receiver design, our approach focuses on signal designs that enhance the performance of a non-adaptive receiver. We propose an adaptive transmission approach which suggests selecting a ternary sequence for a DS-UWB signal based on the signs of the reflection coefficients corresponding to a few strongest paths so that the signal energy at the output of the receiver is enhanced.

Chapter 2

Definitions and Preliminaries

Sequences are denoted by boldface lowercase letters (e.g., \mathbf{x}), their elements by corresponding lowercase letters with subscripts (x_0), boldface uppercase letters denote matrices (\mathbf{X}), and calligraphic letters denote either sets of numbers or sets of sequences (\mathcal{X}).



Figure 2.1: Aperiodic ACF and periodic ACF

2.1 Correlation Functions

Let $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, ..., a_{n-1})$ denote a sequence of length n with $a_i \in \mathcal{C}, 0 \leq i \leq n-1$, where \mathcal{C} is the set of complex numbers. As illustrated in Fig. 2.1, the aperiodic and periodic ACFs of \mathbf{a} are

$$A_{\mathbf{a}}(l) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1-l} a_i a_{i+l}^*, \quad 0 \le l \le n-1,$$
(2.1)

$$P_{\mathbf{a}}(l) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} a_i a_{i \oplus_n l}^*, \quad 0 \le l \le n-1,$$
(2.2)

where a_i^* denote the complex conjugate of a_i , and \oplus_n denotes modulo-n addition. It follows that

$$P_{\mathbf{a}}(l) = A_{\mathbf{a}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{a}}(n-l), \quad 0 \le l \le n-1.$$
(2.3)



Figure 2.2: Aperiodic CCF and periodic CCF

Let $\mathbf{b} = (b_0, b_1, ..., b_{n-1})$, where $b_i \in \mathcal{C}$, $0 \leq i \leq n-1$. As shown in Fig. 2.2, the aperiodic and periodic crosscorrelation functions of \mathbf{a} and \mathbf{b} are defined, respectively, as,

$$A_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(l) = \begin{cases} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1-l} a_i b_{i+l}^*, & 0 \le l \le n-1 \\ \sum_{i=0}^{n-1+l} a_{i-l} b_i^*, & 1-n \le l < 0 \\ 0, & |l| \ge n \end{cases}$$

$$P_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(l) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} a_i b_{i\oplus_n l}^*, & 0 \le l \le n-1.$$

$$(2.5)$$

Table 2.1 lists the correlation function parameters which are commonly used to judge the merits of a sequence design, and are termed *correlation merits*. $\lambda_{\mathbf{a}}^{A}$, $\lambda_{\mathbf{a}}^{P}$, $S_{\mathbf{a}}^{A}$, and $S_{\mathbf{a}}^{P}$ are autocorrelation merits, and $\lambda_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}^{A}$, $\lambda_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}^{P}$, $S_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}^{A}$, and $S_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}^{P}$ are common crosscorrelation merits. For example, it is well known that binary *m*-sequences satisfy $\lambda_{\mathbf{a}}^{P} = 1$, and the sequences with $\lambda_{\mathbf{a}}^{A} \leq 1$ are called Barker sequences. Furthermore, a small value of $S_{\mathbf{a}}^{A}$ can significantly reduce the PAPR of OFDM signals, if the elements of **a** are assigned across all carriers [9, 27].

Table 2.1: Correlation Merits

$\lambda_{\mathbf{a}}^{A}$	=	$\max_l\{ A_{\mathbf{a}}(l) , 1 \le l \le n-1\}$	$S^A_{\mathbf{a}}$	=	$\sum_{l=1}^{n-1} A_{\mathbf{a}}(l) $
$\lambda^P_{\mathbf{a}}$	=	$\max_l\{ P_{\mathbf{a}}(l) , 1 \le l \le n-1\}$	$S^P_{\mathbf{a}}$	=	$\sum_{l=1}^{n-1} P_{\mathbf{a}}(l) $
$\lambda^A_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}$	=	$\max_{l}\{ A_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(l) , l \le n-1\}$	$S^A_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}$	=	$\sum_{l=1-n}^{n-1} A_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(l) $
$\lambda^{P}_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}$	=	$\max_{l}\{ P_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(l) , 0 \le l \le n-1\}$	$S^{\vec{P}}_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}$	=	$\sum_{l=0}^{n-1} P_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{b}}(l) $

Table 2.2: Sequence Operations

\mathbf{a}^*	=	$(a_0^*, a_1^*, \dots, a_{n-1}^*)$
$-\mathbf{a}$	—	$(-a_0, -a_1, \dots, -a_{n-1})$
$\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}}$	=	$(a_{n-1}, a_{n-2}, \dots, a_1, a_0)$
ab	=	$(a_0, a_1, \dots, a_{n-1}, b_0, b_1, \dots, b_{n-1})$
$\mathbf{a} {\otimes} \mathbf{b}$	=	$(a_0, b_0, a_1, b_1, \dots, a_{n-1}, b_{n-1})$
a∙b	=	$a_0b_0 + a_1b_1 + \dots + a_{n-1}b_{n-1}$
a⊙b	=	$(a_0b_0, a_0b_1, \dots, a_0b_{n-1}, a_1b_0, a_1b_1, \dots, a_1b_{n-1}, \dots, a_{n-1}b_{n-1})$
$f_i(\mathbf{a})$	=	$(a_1, -a_0, a_3, -a_2, \dots, a_{n-1}, -a_{n-2})$
$f_c(\mathbf{a})$	=	$(a_{\frac{n}{2}}, a_{\frac{n}{2}+1},, a_{n-1}, -a_0, -a_1,, -a_{\frac{n}{2}-1})$

2.2 Sequence and Matrix Operations

In Table 2.1, we list the following sequence operations: complex conjugation, negation, reversal, concatenation, interleaving, inner product and Kronecker product. Furthermore, we introduce two sequence reshaping functions $f_i(\cdot)$ and $f_c(\cdot)$ defined on sequences of even length.

2D sequence can be represented using a *matrix*

$$\mathbf{C} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{r}_{1} \\ \mathbf{r}_{2} \\ \vdots \\ \mathbf{r}_{m} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c}_{0}^{T} & \mathbf{c}_{1}^{T} & \cdots & \mathbf{c}_{n-1}^{T} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} c_{1,0} & c_{1,1} & \cdots & c_{1,n-1} \\ c_{2,0} & c_{2,1} & \cdots & c_{2,n-1} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ c_{m,0} & c_{m,1} & \cdots & c_{m,n-1} \end{bmatrix}_{m \times n}, \quad (2.6)$$

where row sequences $\mathbf{r}_i = (c_{i,0}, c_{i,1}, c_{i,2}, \cdots, c_{i,n-1}), 1 \leq i \leq m$, and column sequences

$$\mathbf{c}_{j}^{T} = \begin{bmatrix} c_{1,j} \\ c_{2,j} \\ \vdots \\ c_{m,j} \end{bmatrix}, \quad 0 \le j \le n-1.$$

$$(2.7)$$

Correlation functions and merits of \mathbf{c}^T can be defined as the same as \mathbf{c} . Hence, for notation simplicity and without causing any confusion, column sequences are still denoted by a normal row vectors,

$$\mathbf{c}_{j} = \begin{bmatrix} c_{1,j} & c_{2,j} & \cdots & c_{m,j} \end{bmatrix}, \quad 0 \le j \le n-1.$$
 (2.8)

 \mathbf{c}_{i}^{T} only helps to represent a column vector in a matrix.

Let $\mathbf{C} = [c_{i,j}]$ and $\mathbf{D} = [d_{i,j}]$ be two matrices of equal dimensions, then $\mathbf{C}^* = [c_{i,j}^*]$, $-\mathbf{C} = [-c_{i,j}]$, and $\mathbf{C}^T = [c_{j,i}]$. $\mathbf{C} \otimes \mathbf{D}$ is the matrix whose *i*th row sequence is obtained by interleaving *i*th row sequences of \mathbf{C} and \mathbf{D} . $\mathbf{C}\mathbf{D}$ denotes the matrix whose *i*th row sequence is the concatenation of *i*th row sequences of \mathbf{C} and \mathbf{D} .

2.3 Ternary Sequences

 $\mathbf{a} = (a_0, a_1, \dots a_{n-1})$ is a ternary sequence when $a_i \in \{1, 0, -1\}, 0 \le i \le n-1$. Ternary sequences include binary sequences as a subset. Let $\lambda_{\mathbf{a}} = \delta_{\mathbf{a}}/n$ denote the deficiency ratio of a ternary sequence \mathbf{a} of length n, where $\delta_{\mathbf{a}}$ denotes the number of zero elements in \mathbf{a} .

2.3.1 Perfect Ternary Sequences

A perfect ternary sequence satisfies

$$P_{\mathbf{a}}(l) = \begin{cases} (1 - \lambda_{\mathbf{a}})n & l = 0\\ 0 & 1 \le l \le n - 1 \end{cases}.$$
 (2.9)

2.3.2 Ternary ZCZ Sequence Set

A set of *m* ternary sequences $\{\mathbf{a}_1, \mathbf{a}_2, ..., \mathbf{a}_m\}$ each of length *n* is said to be a ZCZ sequence set for both periodic and aperiodic correlations, if

$$A_{\mathbf{a}_{i}}(l) = P_{\mathbf{a}_{i}}(l) = \begin{cases} (1 - \lambda_{\mathbf{a}})n, & l = 0\\ 0, & 1 \le |l| \le L_{zcz} \end{cases}$$
(2.10)

$$A_{\mathbf{a}_i,\mathbf{a}_j}(l) = P_{\mathbf{a}_i,\mathbf{a}_j}(l) = 0. \qquad |l| \le L_{zcz}$$

$$(2.11)$$

Ternary ZCZ sequence set can be denoted as $\mathcal{T}(n, m, L_{zcz})$, where n, m and L_{zcz} are, respectively, referred to as the length of the sequences, the family size, and the length of the ZCZ.



Figure 2.3: OVSF code tree: $\mathbf{a}_i^{(k)}$ denotes the *i*th code in *k*th layer

2.4 OVSF Codes

The tree structure of OVSF codes is shown in Fig. 2.3. Let $\mathbf{a}_i^{(k)}$ denote the *i*th code in *k*th layer, where $i \in [1, 2^k]$. The (k + 1)th layer codes can be constructed as follows,

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{a}_{2i-1}^{(k+1)} = \mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)} \mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)} \\ \mathbf{a}_{2i}^{(k+1)} = \mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)} (-\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)}) \end{cases}$$
(2.12)

The conventional Walsh code based binary OVSF codes are constructed by $\mathbf{a}_1^{(1)} = (++)$ and $\mathbf{a}_2^{(1)} = (+-)$. Let $n^{(1)}$ denote the length of the first layer code, then the *k*th layer code of length $n^{(k)} = 2^{k-1}n^{(1)}$, k = 1, 2, 3...

The orthogonality of the assigned codes is guaranteed by the fact that none of the parent-child code pairs is simultaneously assigned to the users. For instance, if $\mathbf{a}_{2}^{(2)}$ has been assigned, the codes $\mathbf{a}_{3}^{(3)}$ and $\mathbf{a}_{4}^{(3)}$ are blocked, since $\mathbf{a}_{2}^{(2)}$ is a prefix of $\mathbf{a}_{3}^{(3)}$ and $\mathbf{a}_{4}^{(3)}$. As a result, the assigned code set has a prefix-free property. Let us assume k_{i} th layer code is assigned to the *i*th user. Based on the Kraft inequality, we have

$$\sum_{i=1}^{M} 2^{-k_i} \le 1,\tag{2.13}$$

where M is the total number of active users.

2.5 Complementary Sequences

2.5.1 Complementary Pairs

A pair of sequences $\{\mathbf{c}_1,\mathbf{c}_2\}$ is called a complementary pair, if

$$A_{\mathbf{c}_1}(l) + A_{\mathbf{c}_2}(l) = 0, \forall l \neq 0.$$
(2.14)

Complementary pairs were first introduced by Golay, where the pairs are over the binary alphabet $\{1, -1\}$, as known as Golay pairs. It has been proved that the length of a binary complementary pair (BCP) can only be $2^{\alpha}10^{\beta}26^{\gamma}$, where α, β, γ are non-negative integers [2]. In [15], Gavish and Lempel investigated ternary complementary pairs. The so-called ternary complementary pair (TCP) includes BCP as a special case, and exists for any sequence length.

2.5.2**Complementary Sets**

A set of m sequences $\{\mathbf{c}_1, \mathbf{c}_2, ..., \mathbf{c}_m\}$, each having length n, is called a complementary set if

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} A_{\mathbf{c}_i}(l) = 0, \quad 1 \le l \le n-1.$$
(2.15)

A complementary set can be represented using a *complementary set matrix*

$$\mathbf{C} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{r}_{1} \\ \mathbf{r}_{2} \\ \vdots \\ \mathbf{r}_{m} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c}_{0} \\ \mathbf{c}_{1} \\ \vdots \\ \mathbf{c}_{n-1} \end{bmatrix}^{T} = \begin{bmatrix} c_{1,0} & c_{1,1} & \cdots & c_{1,n-1} \\ c_{2,0} & c_{2,1} & \cdots & c_{2,n-1} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ c_{m,0} & c_{m,1} & \cdots & c_{m,n-1} \end{bmatrix}_{m \times n}, \quad (2.16)$$

where the row sequences, $\mathbf{r}_i = (c_{i,0}, c_{i,1}, c_{i,2}, \cdots, c_{i,n-1}), 1 \leq i \leq m$, are complementary sequences, that is, $\sum_{i=1}^{m} A_{\mathbf{r}_i}(l) = 0, \ 1 \le l \le n-1.$ $\mathbf{c}_j = (c_{1,j}, c_{2,j}, c_{3,j}, \cdots, c_{m,j}), \ 0 \le j \le n-1.$ n-1, are column sequences.

Complementary sets can be constructed from perfect ternary sequences [28, 29]. Let $\mathbf{c} = (c_0, c_1, ..., c_{n-1})$ be a perfect ternary sequence of length n, then all its shift versions form a complementary set as follows,

-

$$\mathbf{C} = \begin{bmatrix} c_0 & c_1 & c_2 & \cdots & c_{n-2} & c_{n-1} \\ c_1 & c_2 & c_3 & \cdots & c_{n-1} & c_0 \\ c_2 & c_3 & c_4 & \cdots & c_0 & c_1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ c_{n-1} & c_0 & c_1 & \cdots & c_{n-3} & c_{n-2} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(2.17)

2.5.3 Mutually Orthogonal Complementary Sets

Complementary sets $\{\mathbf{a}_1, \mathbf{a}_2, ..., \mathbf{a}_m\}$ and $\{\mathbf{b}_1, \mathbf{b}_2, ..., \mathbf{b}_m\}$ are mates if

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} A_{\mathbf{a}_i, \mathbf{b}_i}(l) = 0, \quad 1 - n \le l \le n - 1.$$
(2.18)

The mutually orthogonal (MO) complementary set is a collection of complementary sets in which any two are mates. Let $\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k$ denote the MO complementary set consisting of k complementary sets each having m complementary sequences of length n. For binary sequences, k cannot exceed m [2], that is, the maximum number of mutually orthogonal complementary sets is equal to the number of complementary sequences in a set. Hence, $\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^m$ is called a complete complementary code of order m [30].

A set of k mutually orthogonal complementary sets, $\{\mathbf{C}_1, \mathbf{C}_2, ..., \mathbf{C}_k\}$, form a MO complementary set matrix

$$\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{C}_{1} & \mathbf{C}_{2} & \cdots & \mathbf{C}_{k} \end{bmatrix}_{m \times kn}$$
(2.19)

and its column sequences are denoted as $\mathbf{u}_i, 0 \leq i \leq kn - 1$. An upper bound on an autocorrelation merit of column sequences is termed the column correlation constraint. If there exists at least one MO complementary set matrix satisfying a given column correlation constraint, then this constraint is called an achievable column correlation constraint. For example, let

$$\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^{A} = \max\left\{\lambda_{\mathbf{u}_{i}}^{A}, 0 \le i \le kn - 1\right\},\tag{2.20}$$

if $\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A \leq \lambda^A$, then $\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k$ is called a MO complementary set matrix satisfying a column correlation constraint λ^A , and λ^A is an achievable column correlation constraint.

2.5.4 Extension Operations

We describe two operations for extending complementary set matrices, namely, *lengthextension* and *size-extension*.

Lemma 2.1 [2]: Let $\{\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}\}$ be a complementary pair, then $\{\overleftarrow{\mathbf{b}^*}, -\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*}\}$ is its mate, and both $\{\overrightarrow{\mathbf{ab^*}}, \mathbf{b}(-\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*})\}$ and $\{\mathbf{a} \otimes \overleftarrow{\mathbf{b}^*}, \mathbf{b} \otimes (-\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*})\}$ are complementary pairs.

Proof. Let us first prove that $\{\overleftarrow{\mathbf{b}^*}, -\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*}\}$ is a mate of $\{\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}\}$. A proof for binary sequences can be found in *Theorem 11* of [13]. For complex-valued sequences, the complementarity of $\{\overleftarrow{\mathbf{b}^*}, -\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*}\}$ follows from

$$A_{\overline{\mathbf{b}^*}}(l) + A_{-\overline{\mathbf{a}^*}}(l) = (A_{\overline{\mathbf{b}}}(l))^* + (A_{-\overline{\mathbf{a}}}(l))^*$$
$$= A_{\mathbf{b}}(l) + A_{-\mathbf{a}}(l)$$
$$= A_{\mathbf{b}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{a}}(l)$$
$$= 0$$

for $1 \leq l \leq n-1$, where *n* denotes the sequence length. We further show that the pair $\{\overleftarrow{\mathbf{b}^*}, -\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*}\}$ is orthogonal to $\{\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}\}$ in the complementary sense,

$$\begin{split} A_{\mathbf{a},\overleftarrow{\mathbf{b}^*}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{b},-\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*}}(l) &= A_{\mathbf{a},\overleftarrow{\mathbf{b}^*}}(l) - A_{\mathbf{b},\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*}}(l) \\ &= (A_{\mathbf{a}^*,\overleftarrow{\mathbf{b}}}(l))^* - A_{\mathbf{b},\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*}}(l) \\ &= A_{\mathbf{b},\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*}}(l) - A_{\mathbf{b},\overleftarrow{\mathbf{a}^*}}(l) \\ &= 0 \end{split}$$

for every *l*. Refer to the proofs of *Theorem 6* and *Theorem 13* from [13]. If $\{\mathbf{a}_1, \mathbf{b}_1\}$ is a complementary pair and $\{\mathbf{a}_2, \mathbf{b}_2\}$ is one of its mates, then both $\{\mathbf{a}_1\mathbf{a}_2, \mathbf{b}_1\mathbf{b}_2\}$ and $\{\mathbf{a}_1 \otimes \mathbf{a}_2, \mathbf{b}_1 \otimes \mathbf{b}_2\}$ are complementary pairs.

Lemma 2.2: Let $\{\mathbf{a}_1, \mathbf{b}_1\}$, $\{\mathbf{a}_2, \mathbf{b}_2\}$, ..., $\{\mathbf{a}_m, \mathbf{b}_m\}$ be *m* complementary pairs of length *n*. Then, $\{\mathbf{a}_1, \mathbf{b}_1, \mathbf{a}_2, \mathbf{b}_2, ..., \mathbf{a}_m, \mathbf{b}_m\}$ is a complementary set of 2m complementary sequences.

Proof.
$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} (A_{\mathbf{a}_i}(l) + A_{\mathbf{b}_i}(l)) = 0, \ 1 \le l \le n-1.$$

Lemmas 2.1-2.2 imply that, if a complementary set consists of m/2 complementary pairs, the sequence length can be recursively doubled as follows. Let

$$\mathbf{C}^{(p)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{r}_{1}^{(p)} \\ \mathbf{r}_{2}^{(p)} \\ \vdots \\ \mathbf{r}_{m-1}^{(p)} \\ \mathbf{r}_{m}^{(p)} \end{bmatrix}_{m \times n^{(p)}} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{D}^{(p)} = \begin{bmatrix} \overleftarrow{\mathbf{r}}_{2}^{(p)} \\ -\overleftarrow{\mathbf{r}}_{1}^{(p)} \\ \vdots \\ \overleftarrow{\mathbf{r}}_{m}^{(p)} \\ -\overleftarrow{\mathbf{r}}_{m-1}^{(p)} \end{bmatrix}_{m \times n^{(p)}}^{*} \quad (2.21)$$

14

be, respectively, an *m* by $n^{(p)}$ complementary set matrix and its mate, where *m* is an even number, and $\{\mathbf{r}_1^{(p)}, \mathbf{r}_2^{(p)}\}, \{\mathbf{r}_3^{(p)}, \mathbf{r}_4^{(p)}\}, ... \{\mathbf{r}_{m-1}^{(p)}, \mathbf{r}_m^{(p)}\}$ are assumed to be complementary pairs. A complementary set matrix $\mathbf{C}^{(p+1)}$ of dimension *m* by $n^{(p+1)} = 2n^{(p)}$ can be constructed recursively as either,

$$\mathbf{C}^{(p+1)} = \mathbf{C}^{(p)} \mathbf{D}^{(p)} \tag{2.22}$$

or
$$\mathbf{C}^{(p+1)} = \mathbf{C}^{(p)} \otimes \mathbf{D}^{(p)}.$$
 (2.23)

We term (2.22) and (2.23) length-extension operations.

Lemma 2.3 [13]: A MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{2m,2n}^{2k}$ can be constructed recursively as either,

$$\mathbf{M}_{2m,2n}^{2k} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k} \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k}, (-\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k}) \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k} \\ (-\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k}) \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k}, \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k} \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k} \end{bmatrix}$$
(2.24)

or

$$\mathbf{M}_{2m,2n}^{2k} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k \otimes \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k, (-\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k) \otimes \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k \\ (-\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k) \otimes \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k, \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k \otimes \mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (2.25)

Proof. Refer to the proof of Theorem 12-13 in [13].

We term (2.24) and (2.25) size-extension operations.

Chapter 3

Ternary Complementary Sets for Multiple Channel DS-UWB with Reduced PAPR

3.1 Introduction

We have proposed a multichannel TS-UWB signaling which transmits orthogonal pulses carrying the same information bit. We demonstrated how, by employing ternary mutually orthogonal (MO) complementary set of sequences as the spreading sequences, the multipath interference and multiple access interference are efficiently suppressed.

Akin to the multicarrier direct-sequence code-division multiple access (MC-DS-CDMA) signaling [16], the transmitted signal of the multichannel UWB system is the sum of the signals from all parallel channels, so its envelope and transmitted power may vary significantly. Hence, such signaling potentially suffers a high PAPR which may limit its application. Great efforts have been devoted to PAPR analysis and reduction in multi-carrier modulation systems (see, e.g., [16, 27, 31]). However, to our best knowledge, there is no PAPR analysis for impulse based multichannel UWB signaling in the literature, this being a promising technique for high bit-rate transmission, in particular, for indoor environments where multipath can be significant.

We derive an upper bound on the PAPR for multichannel DS-UWB system using orthogonal pulses. The bound shows that sequence with small out-off-phase aperiodic ACF can lower the PAPR of the system. This result is similar to the bound derived by Tellambura [27] for orthogonal frequency-division multiplexing (OFDM) signaling. We construct the spreading sequence sets which can result in sequences with small aperiodic ACF. The spreading sequence sets preserve the complementarity and orthogonality to mitigate the multipath and multiuser interference.

3.2 Multiple Channel DS-UWB

3.2.1 Multipath and Multiuser Interference Cancellation

In this section, we introduce a technique for multichannel DS-UWB systems that employ complementary sets as spreading sequences. Fig. 3.1 demonstrates, in a simple single user multipath environment, how a complementary pair suppress the multipath interference with the aid of orthogonal channels.

At transmitter, the same information bit is spread by two complementary sequences which are respectively assigned to orthogonal channels. The transmitted signal is the summation of signals from two subchannels. Despreading in the receiver is accomplished on a channel-by-channel basis using a set of correlators. The multipath interference at the output of a correlator is the autocorrelation of the sequence assigned on this channel with a time shift l. By adding the output of two correlators, the autocorrelation sidelobes are cancelled by the complementarity of the complementary pair. The MAI can be suppressed in a similar way if mutually orthogonal complementary sets are assigned to different users.



Figure 3.1: Example: multipath interference cancellation by complementary sets and orthogonal pulses

3.2.2 System Model

The same information bit is spread over a set of m parallel channels, each corresponding to one of a set of orthogonal pulses. The transmitted signal is given by

$$s(t) = \sum_{r} b_r \sum_{i=1}^{m} p_i (t - rT_b), \qquad (3.1)$$

where the pulse train of the ith channel is

$$p_i(t) = \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} c_{i,j} \psi_i(t - jT_c).$$
(3.2)

The binary antipodal symbol b_r is transmitted over m parallel channels and r is its index. The m spreading sequences $(c_{i,0}, c_{i,1}, \dots, c_{i,n-1})$, $i = 1, 2, \dots m$, assigned respectively to m parallel channels are ternary sequences of length n. T_c is the chip duration time and $T_b = nT_c$ is the bit period. $\psi_i(t)$ is the signaling pulse chosen from the orthogonal set of pulses and assumed known to the receiver. The impulse response of the UWB channel with L resolvable paths is

$$h(t) = \sum_{l=0}^{L-1} \alpha_l \delta(t - \tau_l),$$
(3.3)

where α_l and τ_l denote the channel gain and the propagation delay of the l_{th} path, respectively. When sufficient multipath resolution is available, small changes in the propagation time only affect the path delay and path component distortion can be neglected. Under these assumptions, path coefficients α_l can be modelled as independent real valued random variables whose sign is a function of the material properties and, generally, depends on the wave polarization, angle of incidence, and the frequency of the propagating wave [32]. We quantize the multipath delay into bins, i.e. $\tau_l = lT_c$.

For an asynchronous UWB system with K users, the corresponding received signal model is:

$$r(t) = \sum_{k=1}^{K} \sum_{l=0}^{L-1} \alpha_l s^{(k)} (t - lT_c - \tau^{(k)}) + n(t), \qquad (3.4)$$

where the superscript k indicates the parameter of kth user. $\tau^{(k)}$ accounts for propagation delay and lack of synchronism between transmitters, n(t) is a white Gaussian noise process. For the system with short sequences, the delay $\tau^{(k)}$ is assumed to be uniformly distributed in the interval $[0, nT_c)$, and here, we quantize it into bins.



Figure 3.2: Single User: Parallel channel UWB system with TCP versus Single channel UWB system with m- and perfect ternary sequence

3.2.3 BER Performance

We study correlator receiver performances for TCP, m-sequences, and perfect ternary sequences in a single user system. For multiuser system, we compare ternary complementary sets, Walsh codes, Gold-like sequences [2] and preferred m-sequences [33]. Bit energy for all signaling schemes is normalized. The mean power of multipath components are chosen to be equal to the average value given in [34], which is based on the indoor line of sight (LOS) measurements performed in 23 homes. In [34], it is observed that the line of sight component and the first 10 paths account for 33% and 75% of the total power, respectively. The sign of the reflected path coefficient is modelled as a uniformly distributed random variable [35]. The path power is quantized into bins corresponding to a chip duration $T_c = 0.4$ ns. We assume that each bin contains exactly one multipath component (emulating a dense multipath environment) and the delay spread is assumed to be 4 nanosecond. The effects of interchip interference has been assumed negligible.

In Fig. 3.2, a TCP with length 15 has been assigned to a single user for its two orthogonal channels, i.e. [+ + - + + + + - 0 - + - 0 +] and [+ + - + + + - - 0 + - + 0 -]. We compare it to a single user single channel UWB system using the same



Figure 3.3: Two Users: Parallel channel UWB system with ternary complementary sets versus Single channel UWB system with preferred m-sequences

length m-sequence [---+-++-+++] and perfect ternary sequence [+++++-+0+0-++-00+-0]. The results show that UWB signaling employing TCP suffers less multipath interference than the signaling using m-sequence and perfect sequences. At $SNR = 10^{-3}$, 1 dB and 2 dB gain can be respectively achieved by employing TCP over m-sequence and perfect ternary sequences.

Figure 3.3 demonstrates BER performances of complementary sets and preferred msequence in a two user scenario. MO complementary sets constructed from binary complementary pair $\{(+-), (++)\}$ and $\{(--), (-+)\}$ by using extension methods (see Sec. 2.5.4) are assigned to two users. Based on the approach described in Eq. 2.17, we derive two complementary sets from perfect ternary sequence [+ - 0 - 00] and [+00 - 0 - -] and assign them to two users. Note that, by employing MO complementary sets, the multiple access interference is mitigated significantly.

In a dense multipath UWB environment, the spreading sequence with short length commonly suffers sever ISI, while with multiple orthogonal channels, MO ternary complementary set of sequence length 7 has better performance than the preferred m-sequences with length 31. We can observe 2 dB gain at $SNR = 10^{-3}$.



Figure 3.4: Four Users: BER performance for MO ternary complementary sets, Walsh-Hadamard codes and preferred m-sequences

In Figure 3.4, we respectively assign four ternary MO complementary sets to four users. Ternary complementary set of sequences of length 8 can achieve the same BER performance as Gold-like sequences of length 63. Hence, without any loss of the BER performance, in a multiple channel UWB system, we can increase the date rate more than 7 times than the single channel UWB signals employing Gold-like sequences.

We have demonstrated that, when the spreading sequence set $\{(c_{i,0}^{(k)}, c_{i,1}^{(k)}, \cdots, c_{i,n-1}^{(k)})\}$, i = 1, 2, 3, ...m, assigned to kth user is a ternary complementary set and ternary complementary sets between any two users are mutually orthogonal, the multipath interference as well as multiple access interference are efficiently suppressed by simply employing a correlator receiver. However, we need solve the potential PAPR problem caused by multiple channels while at the same time maintaining the complementarity and orthogonality of the spreading sequence sets.

3.2.4 PAPR Analysis

Complementary set with m complementary sequences of length n can be represented as a matrix,

$$\mathbf{C} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c}_{0} \\ \mathbf{c}_{1} \\ \vdots \\ \mathbf{c}_{n-1} \end{bmatrix}^{T} = \begin{bmatrix} c_{1,0} & c_{1,1} & c_{1,2} & \cdots & c_{1,n-1} \\ c_{2,0} & c_{2,1} & c_{2,2} & \cdots & c_{2,n-1} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ c_{m,0} & c_{m,1} & c_{m,2} & \cdots & c_{m,n-1} \end{bmatrix}_{m \times n}, \quad (3.5)$$

where $\{\mathbf{c}_j, j = 0, 1, ..., n - 1\}$, are column sequences of the complementary set matrix. Note that the information bits won't affect the instantaneous power of the transmitted signal, since all the parallel channels carry the same information bit at the same time. Thus, in this section, we can analysis the PAPR and derive an upper bound on it by ignoring the information bits.

The corresponding multichannel UWB signal of a single user is given by

$$s_{\mathbf{c}_j}(t) = \sum_{i=1}^m c_{i,j} \psi_i(t - jT_c), \quad \text{for} \quad j = 0, 1, \dots n - 1.$$
(3.6)

where j is the chip index. The corresponding instantaneous envelope power is,

$$P_{\mathbf{c}_{j}}(t) = s_{\mathbf{c}_{j}}^{2}(t) = \left(\sum_{i=1}^{m} c_{i,j}\psi_{i}(t-jT_{c})\right) \left(\sum_{l=1}^{m} c_{l,j}\psi_{l}(t-jT_{c})\right)$$
$$= 2\sum_{l=1}^{m-1}\sum_{i=1}^{m-l} c_{i,j}c_{i+l,j}\psi_{i}(t-jT_{c})\psi_{i+l}(t-jT_{c})$$
$$+ \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_{i,j}^{2}\psi_{i}^{2}(t-jT_{c}).$$
(3.7)

We assume that orthogonal pulses have zero amplitude outside the chip interval. Hence, the instantaneous power over symbol period is given by,

$$P_{\mathbf{c}}(t) = \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} P_{\mathbf{c}_j}(t) U(t - jT_c), \qquad (3.8)$$

where

$$U(t) = \begin{cases} 1 & t \in [0, T_c) \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(3.9)

The peak amplitude of all the orthogonal pulses may or may not have the same value. We define

$$\lambda = \max_{i} \left(\sup_{t \in [0, T_c]} |\psi_i(t)| \right) \quad \text{for } i = 1, 2, ...m,$$
(3.10)

where $\sup_{t \in [0,T_c]} |\psi_i(t)|$ denotes the peak value of pulse $|\psi_i(t)|$ over time period $[0,T_c]$. Hence, the peak envelope power (PEP) corresponding to the spreading sequence set **C** is given by,

$$PEP(\mathbf{C}) = \sup_{t \in [0,T_b]} P_{\mathbf{c}}(t) = \max_{\mathbf{c}_j} \left(\sup_{t \in [jT_c,(j+1)T_c]} P_{\mathbf{c}_j}(t) \right)$$

$$\leq \lambda^2 \max_{\mathbf{c}_j} \left(\left| \sum_{i=1}^m c_{i,j}^2 \right| + 2 \left| \sum_{i=1}^{m-1} \sum_{l=i+1}^m c_{i,j}c_{l,j} \right| \right)$$

$$\leq \lambda^2 \max_{\mathbf{c}_j} \left(A_{\mathbf{c}_j}(0) + 2 \sum_{l \neq 0} |A_{\mathbf{c}_j}(l)| \right).$$
(3.11)

We normalize the information symbol energy over m channels to be 1. Thus,

$$\int_{0}^{T_{b}} P_{\mathbf{c}}(t) dt = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \left(\int_{0}^{T_{b}} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} c_{i,j}^{2} \psi_{i}^{2}(t-jT_{c}) dt \right) = 1.$$
(3.12)

The average power corresponding to the spreading sequence set \mathbf{C} over a symbol period T_b is,

$$P_{av}(\mathbf{C}) = \frac{1}{T_b} \int_0^{T_b} P_{\mathbf{c}}(t) dt = \frac{1}{T_b}.$$
(3.13)

From (3.11) and (3.13), the PAPR of the multichannel UWB system can be upper bounded as follows,

$$PAPR(\mathbf{C}) = \frac{PEP(\mathbf{C})}{P_{av}(\mathbf{C})} \le \frac{\lambda^2}{T_b} \max_{\mathbf{c}_j} \left(A_{\mathbf{c}_j}(0) + 2\sum_{l \ne 0} \left| A_{\mathbf{c}_j}(l) \right| \right).$$
(3.14)

This upper bound highlights the intimate relationship of PAPR with the aperiodic ACF of \mathbf{C} 's column sequences. In the next section, we construct the ternary complementary set \mathbf{C} whose column sequences have reduced aperiodic ACFs, thus lowering the PAPR of a multichannel UWB system.

3.3 Ternary Complementary Sets with Reduced PAPR

Let $\mathcal{T}(m, \delta, S^A)$ denote a ternary sequence set, in which any sequence **c** of length *m* with δ zero elements satisfies

$$\sum_{l=1}^{m-1} |A_{\mathbf{c}}(l)| \le S^A.$$
(3.15)

We introduce a stepwise algorithm for the design of the ternary complementary set matrix whose column sequences are in $\mathcal{T}(m, \delta, S^A)$, where *m* is an even number. Based on (3.14), the PAPR of the system is bounded by

$$PAPR(\mathbf{C}) \le \frac{\lambda^2}{T_b} \left(m - \delta + 2S^A \right). \tag{3.16}$$

3.3.1 Design Algorithm

Step 1: We do the exhaustive search to find seed sequence $\mathbf{c}_0 = (c_{1,0}, c_{2,0}, ..., c_{m,0}) \in \mathcal{T}(m, \delta, S^A)$, such that,

$$\mathbf{c}_{1} = f_{i}(\mathbf{c}_{0})$$

$$= (c_{2,0}, -c_{1,0}, c_{4,0}, -c_{3,0}, ..., c_{m,0}, -c_{m-1,0})$$

$$\in \mathcal{T}(m, \delta, S^{A}).$$
(3.17)

Step 2: By employing length-extension operations, we can recursively extend

$$\mathbf{C}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c}_0 \\ \mathbf{c}_1 \end{bmatrix}^T = \begin{bmatrix} c_{1,0} & c_{2,0} & c_{3,0} & c_{4,0} & \dots & c_{m,0} \\ c_{2,0} & -c_{1,0} & c_{4,0} & -c_{3,0} & \dots & -c_{m-1,0} \end{bmatrix}^T$$
(3.18)

to be the PAPR reduced ternary complementary set $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$ of dimension m by 2^{p+1} .

Proposition 3.1: $C^{(0)}$ is a ternary complementary set with PAPR reduction.

Proof. \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 satisfy that $\{(c_{2i-1,0}, c_{2i-1,1}), (c_{2i,0}, c_{2i,1})\}, i = 1, 2, ...m/2$, are respectively m/2 ternary complementary pairs. Based on Lemma 2.1 and Lemma 2.2, $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ is a ternary complementary set. On the other hand, both \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 are in $\mathcal{T}(m, \delta, S^A)$, thus

$$PAPR(\mathbf{C}^{(0)}) \le \frac{\lambda^2}{T_b} \left(m - \delta + 2S^A \right).$$
(3.19)
Proposition 3.2: The extended sequence sets $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$, p = 0, 1, 2, 3..., are ternary complementary sets with PAPR reduction.

Proof. The complementarity of $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$ can be verified by using *Lemmas 3.1-3.2.* The column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(p+1)}$, i.e., $\left\{\mathbf{c}_{0}^{(p+1)}, \mathbf{c}_{1}^{(p+1)}, ... \mathbf{c}_{n^{(p+1)}-1}^{(p+1)}\right\}$, can be expressed in terms of the column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$ as follows

$$\mathbf{c}_{i}^{(p+1)} = \begin{cases} \mathbf{c}_{i}^{(p)} & \text{for} & 0 \le i \le n^{(p)} - 1 \\ -\mathbf{c}_{i-n^{(p)}}^{(p)} & \text{for} & n^{(p)} \le i \le \frac{3}{2}n^{(p)} - 1 \\ \mathbf{c}_{i-n^{(p)}}^{(p)} & \text{for} & \frac{3}{2}n^{(p)} \le i \le 2n^{(p)} - 1 \end{cases},$$

where $n^{(p)} = 2^{p+1}$. Note that $\mathbf{c}_0^{(0)}$ and $\mathbf{c}_1^{(0)}$, the column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$, are in set $\mathcal{T}(m, \delta, S^A)$. Thus, all column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$, i.e. $\mathbf{c}_0^{(p)}$, $\mathbf{c}_1^{(p)}$,..., $\mathbf{c}_{n^{(p)}-1}^{(p)}$, p = 0, 1, 2, ..., are in the same ternary sequence set $\mathcal{T}(m, \delta, S^A)$ as well.

3.3.2 Numerical Results

After exhaustive computer search, we can find $\mathbf{c}_0 = (+ - - + + 0 +) \in \mathcal{T}(8, 1, 5)$. It can be verified that, $\mathbf{c}_1 = (- - + + - + 0) \in \mathcal{T}(8, 1, 5)$. Thus, $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ is given by,

$$\mathbf{C}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} c_{1,0} & c_{1,1} \\ c_{2,0} & c_{2,1} \\ \vdots & \vdots \\ c_{8,0} & c_{8,1} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} + & - & - & + & + & 0 & + \\ - & - & + & + & - & + & 0 \end{bmatrix}^{T}.$$

By employing length-extension operations, we construct ternary complementary set $\mathbf{C}^{(1)}$ and $\mathbf{C}^{(2)}$ from $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ as follows,

$$\mathbf{C}^{(1)} = \begin{bmatrix} + & - & - & + & + & + & 0 & + \\ - & - & + & + & - & + & 0 \\ - & + & + & - & - & 0 & - \\ - & - & + & + & + & - & + & 0 \end{bmatrix}^{T},$$
(3.20)



Figure 3.5: Normalized PAPR upper bound of randomly generated complementary sets versus that of proposed PAPR reduced ternary complementary set

and

$$\mathbf{C}^{(2)} = \begin{bmatrix} + & - & - & - & + & - & - \\ - & - & + & - & + & + & + & - \\ - & + & + & + & - & + & + & + \\ + & + & - & + & - & - & - & + \\ + & + & - & + & - & - & - & + \\ + & - & - & - & - & + & - & - \\ 0 & + & 0 & + & 0 & - & 0 & + \\ + & 0 & - & 0 & - & 0 & - & 0 \end{bmatrix}_{8 \times 8}$$

We normalize the PAPR upper bound of the 8 by 8 ternary complementary set $\mathbf{C}^{(2)}$ constructed in the above example. For comparison purpose, we randomly generate complementary sets with the same dimension. Fig. 3.5 demonstrates that the proposed ternary complementary set may lower the PAPR upper bound by 4.5 dB over that of randomly generated complementary sets.

Chapter 4

Complementary Set Matrices Satisfying a Column Correlation Constraint

4.1 Introduction

Complementary sequence sets have been introduced by Golay [14, 36], as a pair of binary sequences with the property that the sum of their aperiodic autocorrelation functions is zero everywhere except at zero shift. Tseng and Liu [13] generalized these ideas to sets of binary sequences of size larger than two. Sivaswamy [37] and Frank [38] investigated the multiphase (polyphase) complementary sequence sets with constant amplitude sequence elements. Gavish and Lemple considered ternary complementary pairs over the alphabet $\{1, 0, -1\}$ [15]. The synthesis of multilevel complementary sequences is described in [39]. These generalizations of a binary alphabet lead to new construction methods for complementary sets having a larger family of lengths and cardinalities. However, all these studies focus either on the set complementarity or on the design of orthogonal families of complementary sets. Correlation properties of column sequences of the complementary set matrix (i.e., the matrix whose row sequences form a complementary set) have not been considered.

In Chapter 3 (see also [6, 40, 41]), a technique for a multicarrier direct-sequence codedivision multiple access (MC-DS-CDMA) system [42, 43] that employs complementary sets as spreading sequences has been investigated. Each user assigns different sequences from a complementary set to his subcarriers. By assigning MO complementary sets to different users, both multiple access interference and multipath interference can significantly be suppressed. Similar to conventional multicarrier systems, one of the major impediments to deploying such systems is a high PAPR. We have stressed in the previous chapter that the PAPR can be upper bounded by the maximum sum-of-out-of-phase aperiodic autocorrelation magnitude of column sequences of the employed complementary sets. Hence, in this work, we search for ways of constructing sequence sets which are characterized by both their complementarity and a desired column correlation constraint.

By generalizing earlier work of Boyd [44], Popović [45] has demonstrated that PAPR corresponding to any binary Golay sequence (i.e., a sequence having a Golay complementary pair) is at most two. This has motivated Davis and Jedwab to explicitly determine a large class of Golay sequences as a solution to the signal envelope problem [46]. Here, we also consider Golay column complementary sets.

We describe a construction algorithm for the design of 2^{t+1} MO complementary set matrices of size $2^t m$ by 2^{t+p+1} , where t and p can be any non-negative integer, and m is an even number. The construction process is based on a set of sequence/matrix operations, starting from a companion sequence pair which can be constructed based on the Quads introduced in [47]. These operations preserve the alphabet (up to the sign) of the companion pair. We illustrate how, by selecting an appropriate companion pair we can ensure that column sequences of the constructed complementary set matrix satisfy a correlation constraint. For t = 0, companion pair properties directly determine matrix column correlation properties. For $t \ge 1$, reducing correlation merits of the companion pair may lead to improved column correlation properties. However, further decrease of the maximum out-of-phase aperiodic autocorrelation of column sequences is not possible once the correlation of the companion pair is less than a threshold determined by t. We also present a method for constructing the companion pair which leads to the complementary set matrix with Golay column sequences.

We exhaustively search for optimum companion pairs leading to binary complementary sets with a minimum out-of-phase autocorrelation magnitude or a minimum sum-of-outof-phase autocorrelation magnitude for column sequences of length at least up to 28, or leading to optimum complementary sets whose column sequences are ternary sequences with a single zero element of length at least up to 24. However, exhaustive search is infeasible for medium and long sequences. We instead suggest finding companion pairs with a small, if not minimum, column correlation constraint. By exploiting properties of the companion pair, we convert the problem into a search for two sequences of length m/2 with low autocorrelation and crosscorrelation merits, a long standing problem in literature (e.g. see [48–51]). We further derive an improved cost function and show how it leads to reduced achievable maximum out-of-phase column correlation constraint. Sufficient conditions for the existence of companion pairs which satisfy various column correlation constraints are also derived.

4.2 Definitions

4.2.1 Companion Pair

Let **a** be a sequence of length m, where m is an even number. We define a sequence **b** as a companion of **a** if

$$\mathbf{C} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a} \\ \mathbf{b} \end{bmatrix}^T \tag{4.1}$$

is a complementary set matrix which consists of m/2 complementary pairs. **C** is called a companion matrix and (\mathbf{a}, \mathbf{b}) is called a companion pair.

4.2.2 Expanded Sequences Set

Let us also define an expanded sequence set $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(v)}$, which is a collection of row sequences of matrix $\mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(v)}$ recursively constructed from a sequence \mathbf{c} , as follows,

$$\mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(v)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(v-1)} \mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(v-1)} \\ \mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(v-1)} (-\mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(v-1)}) \end{bmatrix}, \quad v = 1, 2, 3...,$$
(4.2)

where

$$\mathbf{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c} \\ -\mathbf{c} \end{bmatrix}_{2 \times m} .$$
(4.3)

Let $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}}^{(v)} = \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(v)} \cup \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{d}}^{(v)}$ which consists of 2^{v+2} sequences of length $2^{v}m$. For example, $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}}^{(0)} = \{\mathbf{c}, -\mathbf{c}\}, \ \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{d}}^{(0)} = \{\mathbf{d}, -\mathbf{d}\}, \ \text{and} \ \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c},\mathbf{d}}^{(0)} = \{\mathbf{c}, \mathbf{d}, -\mathbf{c}, -\mathbf{d}\}.$

4.3 Construction of Complementary Set Matrices from a Companion Pair

4.3.1 Recursive Construction Algorithm

Let $\mathcal{X}(m)$ denote a sequence set which consists of all length m sequences whose elements are from the alphabet \mathcal{X} . We summarize a recursive construction of a MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ with elements from \mathcal{X} , where $n^{(p)} = 2^{p+1}$, m is an even number, and t, p = 0, 1, 2, ...

Step 1: The construction starts from a companion pair \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 which are in $\mathcal{X}(m)$. They form an m by 2 companion matrix

$$\mathbf{C}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c}_0 \\ \mathbf{c}_1 \end{bmatrix}^T . \tag{4.4}$$

Step 2: By employing the length-extension operation p times, we extend $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ to an m by $n^{(p)} = 2^{p+1}$ complementary set matrix $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$. $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$ and its mate $\mathbf{D}^{(p)}$ constructed from Eq. (2.21) form a MO complementary set matrix

$$\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2 = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{C}^{(p)} & \mathbf{D}^{(p)} \end{bmatrix}_{m \times 2^{p+2}} .$$

$$(4.5)$$

Step 3: Starting with $\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2$, we can construct the MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ by repeating the size-extension operation t times, where p, t = 0, 1, 2, ...

In this chapter, we will alternately use either "the constructed MO complementary set matrix" or, simply, $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ when referring to the above constructed MO complementary set matrix.

4.3.2 Companion Pair Design

Proposition 4.1: Let us arrange the elements of $\mathbf{c}_0 = (c_{1,0}, c_{2,0}, ..., c_{m,0})$ into m/2 arbitrary pairs, e.g., $(c_{x,0}, c_{y,0})$. Then, its companion sequence $\mathbf{c}_1 = (c_{1,1}, c_{2,1}, ..., c_{m,1})$ can be constructed as either

$$c_{x,1} = c_{y,0}^*, \quad c_{y,1} = -c_{x,0}^* \tag{4.6}$$

or
$$c_{x,1} = -c_{y,0}^*, \quad c_{y,1} = c_{x,0}^*.$$
 (4.7)

Proof. Let us assume \mathbf{c}_1 is constructed using (4.6). In this case,

$$\mathbf{C}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c}_0 \\ \mathbf{c}_1 \end{bmatrix}^T = \begin{bmatrix} \dots & c_{x,0} & \dots & c_{y,0} & \dots \\ \dots & c_{y,0}^* & \dots & -c_{x,0}^* & \dots \end{bmatrix}^T .$$
(4.8)

Here, $\mathbf{r}_x^{(0)} = (c_{x,0}, c_{y,0}^*)$ and $\mathbf{r}_y^{(0)} = (c_{y,0}, -c_{x,0}^*)$, respectively, the *x*th and the *y*th row sequence of $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ form a complementary pair, since

$$A_{\mathbf{r}_x^{(0)}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{r}_y^{(0)}}(l) = 0, \ 1 \le l < 2.$$
(4.9)

Based on Lemma 2.2, $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ is a complementary set matrix consisting of m/2 complementary pairs. Hence, \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 form a companion pair.

Example 4.1: $f_i^*(\mathbf{c}_0)$ is a companion of \mathbf{c}_0 , since

$$\mathbf{C}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c}_0 \\ f_i^*(\mathbf{c}_0) \end{bmatrix}^T = \begin{bmatrix} c_{1,0} & c_{2,0} & c_{3,0} & c_{4,0} & \dots & c_{m-1,0} & c_{m,0} \\ c_{2,0}^* & -c_{1,0}^* & c_{4,0}^* & -c_{3,0}^* & \dots & c_{m,0}^* & -c_{m-1,0}^* \end{bmatrix}^T (4.10)$$

is a companion matrix. It can be verified that $f_c^*(\mathbf{c}_0)$ is also a companion of \mathbf{c}_0 .

Remark: A companion pair of length n consists of n/2 Quads of the following types

$$\begin{bmatrix} c & d \\ -d^* & c^* \end{bmatrix} \quad \text{or} \quad \begin{bmatrix} c & d \\ d^* & -c^* \end{bmatrix}, \tag{4.11}$$

where $c, d \in C$. (4.11) is a complex generalization of binary Quads proposed in [47]. Note that binary Golay pair of length n are formed by n/2 binary Quads nested in a special way (e.g., see *Proposition 2.1* in [52]). This "nested" condition is not required by companion pairs. Hence, binary Golay pair is a special case of the companion pair.

The companion pair has the following properties,

Property 4.1 (Commutation): If \mathbf{c}_0 is a companion of \mathbf{c}_1 , then \mathbf{c}_1 is also a companion of \mathbf{c}_0 .

Proof. In Eq. (4.1), \mathbf{C} is still a companion matrix when the column sequences \mathbf{a} and \mathbf{b} are switched.

Property 4.2 (Inner product): If \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 form a companion pair, then $\mathbf{c}_0 \cdot \mathbf{c}_1 = 0$.

Proof. Based on Eqs. (4.6) and (4.7),
$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} c_{i,0} c_{i,1} = 0.$$

Property 4.3 (Negation property): If $(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$ forms a companion pair, then $(-\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$, $(\mathbf{c}_0, -\mathbf{c}_1)$ and $(-\mathbf{c}_0, -\mathbf{c}_1)$ are also companion pairs, and they are considered as the same companion pair.

Proof. Based on Eqs. (4.6) and (4.7),
$$\pm \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_{i,0} c_{i,1} = 0.$$

Corollary 4.1: Binary sequences \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 form a companion pair, if and only if $\mathbf{c}_0 \cdot \mathbf{c}_1 = 0$.

Proof. From Property 4.2, $\mathbf{c}_0 \cdot \mathbf{c}_1 = 0$ is for any companion pair. Furthermore, if \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 are binary sequences such that $\mathbf{c}_0 \cdot \mathbf{c}_1 = 0$, there must exist m/2 pairs of (x, y) satisfying $c_{x,0}c_{x,1} + c_{y,0}c_{y,1} = 0$, where $1 \le x \le m$ and $1 \le y \le m$. Hence, row sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ can be arranged into m/2 pairs, where each pair $\mathbf{r}_x^{(0)} = (c_{x,0}, c_{x,1})$ and $\mathbf{r}_y^{(0)} = (c_{y,0}, c_{y,1})$ satisfies $A_{\mathbf{r}_x^{(0)}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{r}_y^{(0)}}(l) = 0$, $1 \le l < 2$. Consequently, $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ is a companion matrix. \Box

4.3.3 Column Sequence Properties

Lemma 4.1: All column sequences of the constructed complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2 = [\mathbf{C}^{(p)} \ \mathbf{D}^{(p)}]$ are in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}^{(0)} = \{\pm \mathbf{c}_0, \pm \mathbf{c}_1\}$, where $(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$ is the companion pair for the construction.

Proof. Let

$$\mathbf{C}^{(p)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c}_{0}^{(p)} \\ \mathbf{c}_{1}^{(p)} \\ \vdots \\ \mathbf{c}_{n^{(p)}-1}^{(p)} \end{bmatrix}^{T}.$$
(4.12)

For $\mathbf{C}^{(p+1)}$ constructed by the length-extension (2.22), we have,

$$\mathbf{c}_{i}^{(p+1)} = \begin{cases} \mathbf{c}_{i}^{(p)} & 0 \le i \le n^{(p)} - 1 \\ -\mathbf{c}_{i-n^{(p)}}^{(p)} & n^{(p)} \le i \le \frac{3}{2}n^{(p)} - 1 \\ \mathbf{c}_{i-n^{(p)}}^{(p)} & \frac{3}{2}n^{(p)} \le i \le 2n^{(p)} - 1 \end{cases}$$
(4.13)

It follows that column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(p+1)}$ are equal to, or are a negation of, column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$. Since column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ are \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 , all column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$, p = 0, 1, 2, ..., are in $\mathcal{R}^{(0)}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}$. In addition, for $\mathbf{C}^{(p+1)}$ constructed using the lengthextension (2.23), the interleaving of the corresponding row sequences doesn't change the column sequences and, thus, its column sequences are also in $\mathcal{R}^{(0)}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}$. Any column sequence of $\mathbf{D}^{(p)}$ can be found in $\mathbf{C}^{(p+1)}$ and, consequently, it is in $\mathcal{R}^{(0)}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}$ as well.

Lemma 4.2: All column sequences of the constructed MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ are in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}^{(t)}$, where $(\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1)$ is the companion pair and t, p = 0, 1, 2, ...

Proof. Let $\{\mathbf{u}_i^{(t)}, 0 \leq i < r = 2^{2t+1}n^{(p)}\}$ denote column sequences of $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$. The size-extension (2.24) implies,

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t+1)} = -\mathbf{u}_{i+2r}^{(t+1)} = \mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}(-\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}) \\ \mathbf{u}_{i+r}^{(t+1)} = \mathbf{u}_{i+3r}^{(t+1)} = \mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)} \end{cases},$$
(4.14)

where $0 \leq i < r$. Based on Lemma 4.1, $\mathbf{u}_i^{(0)}$, i.e., column sequences of $\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2 = [\mathbf{C}^{(p)} \mathbf{D}^{(p)}]$, are in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}^{(0)}$. From (4.2), (4.3), and (4.14), we have that

$$\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)} \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}_{0},\mathbf{c}_{1}}^{(t)}, \ t = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$
 (4.15)

When $\mathbf{M}_{2^{t}m,2^{t}n^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ is constructed using size-extension (2.25), the proof is analogous. \Box

4.4 Properties of the Constructed Complementary Set Matrix

In this section, column correlation properties of the constructed MO complementary set matrix are related to ACFs of the companion pair. We illustrate how to satisfy a column correlation constraint by selecting an appropriate companion pair. We also construct the companion pair which leads to complementary set matrices with Golay column sequences. Since number of zeros in an energy-normalized sequence can affect its PAPR (see e.g. [6, 15]), we also discuss the number of zeros in column sequences at the end of this section.

4.4.1 Column Correlation Properties

Theorem 4.1: MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ satisfies a column correlation constraint, if and only if the companion pair $(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$ is selected so that all sequences in

 $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}^{(t)}$ satisfy the constraint.

Proof. The proof is a direct consequence of Lemma 4.2.

Corollary 4.2: Complementary set matrices $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$ and $\mathbf{D}^{(p)}$ constructed from a companion pair $(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$, satisfy a column correlation constraint, if and only if \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 satisfy the constraint.

Proof. The proof follows by setting t = 0 in *Theorem 4.1*.

The minimum achievable column correlation constraint for the constructed MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ is a function of its size and alphabet and can be expressed as follows,

$$\lambda_{min}(t,m) = \min\left\{\max\left\{\lambda_{\mathbf{c}} \colon \mathbf{c} \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}^{(t)}\right\} \colon (\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1) \text{ is a companion pair, } \mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1 \in \mathcal{X}(m)\right\},\$$

where λ is any autocorrelation merit. The following Lemma 4.3 is a key in relating column correlation constraints to the correlation of the companion pair. In particular, it leads to the minimum achievable column correlation constraint $\lambda_{min}^{A}(t,m)$.

Lemma 4.3: The ACF of any column sequence $\mathbf{u}_i^{(t)}$ of $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ can be expressed in terms of the ACF of \mathbf{c}_0 or \mathbf{c}_1 , recursively, as follows,

$$A_{\mathbf{u}_{j}^{(v+1)}}(l) = \begin{cases} 2A_{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(v)}}(l) \pm A_{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(v)}}(s-l), \ 0 \le l < s; \\ \pm A_{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(v)}}(l-s), \qquad s \le l < 2s. \end{cases}$$
(4.16)

where '+' holds for j = i + r or j = i + 3r, '-' holds for j = i or j = i + 2r, when size-extension (2.24) is used; '+' holds for j = 2i + 1, '-' holds for j = 2i, when sizeextension (2.25) is employed; $\mathbf{u}_i^{(0)} \in {\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1, -\mathbf{c}_0, -\mathbf{c}_1}$; $0 \le i < r = 2^{2v+1}n^{(p)}$, $s = 2^v m$, and v = 0, 1, 2, ..., t - 1.

Proof. Eq. (4.16) can be derived based on (4.14). Note that, $\mathbf{u}_i^{(0)} \in \mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}^{(0)} = {\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1, -\mathbf{c}_0, -\mathbf{c}_1}$ and the negation of a sequence doesn't change its ACF.

Similar recursive equations can be found for periodic ACFs based on Eq. (2.3).

Proposition 4.2 (A sufficient condition for S^A): Let $S^A_{\mathbf{c}_0} \leq S^A_0$, $S^A_{\mathbf{c}_1} \leq S^A_0$, and $A_{\mathbf{c}_0}(0) = A_{\mathbf{c}_1}(0) = E$, where $(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$ is a companion pair. Then, a sufficient condition for $\mathbf{M}^{2^{t+1}}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}$ to satisfy the column correlation constraint S^A_t is

$$S_t^A \ge 4^t S_0^A + 2^{t-1} (2^t - 1) E . (4.17)$$

Proof. Let $\{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}, 0 \leq i < 2^{2t+1}n^{(p)}\}$ be the column sequences of $\mathbf{M}_{2^{t}m,2^{t}n^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$. Clearly, $\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(0)} \in \{\mathbf{c}_{0}, \mathbf{c}_{1}, -\mathbf{c}_{0}, -\mathbf{c}_{1}\}$. Then, based on (4.16), we have that

$$S_{\mathbf{u}}^{A} = \max_{i} \left\{ S_{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}}^{A}, 0 \leq i < 2^{2t+1} n^{(p)} \right\}$$

$$= \max_{i} \left\{ \sum_{l=1}^{2^{t}m-1} |A_{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}}(l)|, 0 \leq i < 2^{2t+1} n^{(p)} \right\}$$

$$\leq 4^{t} S_{0}^{A} + 2^{t-1} (2^{t} - 1) E, \qquad (4.18)$$

for $t = 0, 1, 2, \dots$ Hence, (4.17) is sufficient for $S_t^A \ge S_{\mathbf{u}}^A$ which proves the proposition. \Box

Proposition 4.3 (A sufficient condition for λ^A): Let $\lambda_{\mathbf{c}_0}^A \leq \lambda_0^A$, $\lambda_{\mathbf{c}_1}^A \leq \lambda_0^A$, and $A_{\mathbf{c}_0}(0) = A_{\mathbf{c}_1}(0) = E$, where $(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$ is a companion pair. Then, a sufficient condition for $\mathbf{M}_{2^{t+1}m,2^{t}n^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ to satisfy the column correlation constraint λ_t^A is

$$\lambda_t^A \ge \max\left\{ (2^t - 1)E, \ (2^{t+1} - 1)\lambda_0^A \right\}.$$
(4.19)

Proof. Let $\{\mathbf{u}_i^{(t)}, 0 \le i < 2^{2t+1}n^{(p)}\}$ be the column sequences of $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$. (4.16) implies

$$\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^{A} = \max_{i} \left\{ \lambda_{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}}^{A}, 0 \leq i < 2^{2t+1} n^{(p)} \right\}$$

$$= \max_{l,i} \left\{ |A_{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}}(l)|, 1 \leq l < 2^{t} m, 0 \leq i < 2^{2t+1} n^{(p)} \right\}$$

$$\leq \max \left\{ (2^{t} - 1)E, (2^{t+1} - 1)\lambda_{0}^{A} \right\}$$
(4.20)

where $t = 0, 1, 2, \dots$ Hence, if (4.19) holds, we have $\lambda_t^A \ge \lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A$.

Proposition 4.4 (A necessary condition for λ^A): Let $A_{\mathbf{c}_0}(0) = A_{\mathbf{c}_1}(0) = E$, where $(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$ is a companion pair. An achievable column correlation constraint λ_t^A of $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ must satisfy

$$\lambda_t^A \ge (2^t - 1)E. \tag{4.21}$$

Proof. (4.16) implies that
$$|A_{\mathbf{u}_{k}^{(t)}}(m)| = (2^{t} - 1)E$$
 for $k = 2^{2t+1}n^{(p)} - 1$. Hence, $\lambda_{t}^{A} \ge \max_{l,i}\{|A_{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}}(l)|, 1 \le l < 2^{t}m, 0 \le i < 2^{2t+1}n^{(p)}\} \ge (2^{t} - 1)E$.

Corollary 4.3: Let $A_{\mathbf{c}_0}(0) = A_{\mathbf{c}_1}(0) = E$ and $\lambda_0^A = \max\{\lambda_{\mathbf{c}_0}^A, \lambda_{\mathbf{c}_1}^A\}$, where $(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$ is a companion pair. For $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$, $t \ge 1$, when

$$\lambda_0^A \le \frac{2^t - 1}{2^{t+1} - 1} E,\tag{4.22}$$

the minimum column correlation constraint

$$\lambda_{\min}^{A}(t,m) = (2^{t} - 1)E \tag{4.23}$$

is achievable.

Proof. If (4.22) holds, based on Proposition 4.3, $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn}^{2^{t+1}}$ satisfies the column correlation constraint $\lambda_t^A = (2^t - 1)E$. On the other hand, Proposition 4.4 states that $\lambda_t^A \ge (2^t - 1)E$ must hold.

Example 4.2: To construct the complex-valued complementary set matrices $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$ and $\mathbf{D}^{(p)}$ with a column correlation constraint $\lambda^A = 1$, we can choose a companion pair $\mathbf{c}_0 = (+, j, -, j)$ and $\mathbf{c}_1 = f_i^*(\mathbf{c}_0) = (\overline{j}, -, \overline{j}, +)$, where + denotes 1, - denotes -1, $j = \sqrt{-1}$ denotes the imaginary unit and \overline{j} denotes -j, which satisfy $\lambda_{\mathbf{c}_i}^A \leq 1$, i = 0, 1. Then, the companion matrix is

$$\mathbf{C}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} + & j & - & j \\ \overline{j} & - & \overline{j} & + \end{bmatrix}^T.$$
(4.25)

${f M}^4_{8,8} =$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} +\overline{j}-\overline{j}-j-\overline{j}\\ j-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\\ -\overline{j}+\overline{j}+j-\overline{j}-\\ -\overline{j}+\overline{j}+j-\overline{j}+\\ j+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\\ -j+j+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-j+\\ \overline{j}+j-j-\overline{j}-j+\\ +j-j-\overline{j}-\overline{j}-j\\ \overline{j}-j-j+j-\\ \end{array}\right]$	$\begin{array}{c} +\overline{j}-\overline{j}-j-\overline{j}\\ j-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\\ -\overline{j}+\overline{j}+j+\overline{j}-\\ j+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\\ +\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\\ j-\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\\ -\overline{j}+\overline{j}+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\\ \overline{j}+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\\ \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -j+j+\overline{j}+\overline{j}+j\\ \overline{j}+j+j-j+\\ +j-j-\overline{j}-j\\ \overline{j}-j-j+j-\\ +\overline{j}-\overline{j}-j-\overline{j}-\overline{j}\\ j-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\\ -\overline{j}+\overline{j}+j+\overline{j}\\ j+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\end{array}$	$ \begin{array}{ } +\overline{j}-\overline{j}-j-\overline{j}-\overline{j}\\ j-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\\ -\overline{j}+\overline{j}+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\\ j+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\\ +\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\overline{j}-j-\overline{j}\\ j-\overline{j}-\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\\ -\overline{j}+\overline{j}+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\\ \overline{j}+\overline{j}+\overline{j}-\overline{j}-\\ +\overline{j}+\end{array} $	(4.24) 8×32
-------------------	---	---	--	--	----------------

By employing length-extension (2.22), the complementary set matrix $\mathbf{C}^{(1)}$ and its mate $\mathbf{D}^{(1)}$ can be obtained as

$$\mathbf{C}^{(1)} = \begin{bmatrix} + \ \overline{j} & - \ \overline{j} \\ j & - \ \overline{j} & - \\ - \ \overline{j} & + \ \overline{j} \\ j & + \ \overline{j} & + \end{bmatrix}_{4 \times 4}, \quad \mathbf{D}^{(1)} = \begin{bmatrix} - \ j & - \ \overline{j} \\ \overline{j} & + \ \overline{j} & - \\ + \ j & + \ \overline{j} \\ \overline{j} & - \ \overline{j} & + \end{bmatrix}_{4 \times 4}. \quad (4.26)$$

Based on *Corollary 4.2*, $\mathbf{C}^{(1)}$ and $\mathbf{D}^{(1)}$ are complementary set matrices with a column correlation constraint $\lambda^A = 1$.

Example 4.3: Let again $\mathbf{c}_0 = (+, j, -, j)$ and $\mathbf{c}_1 = f_i^*(\mathbf{c}_0) = (\overline{j}, -, \overline{j}, +)$, then, any sequence \mathbf{c} in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}^{(1)}$ satisfies $\lambda_{\mathbf{c}}^A \leq \lambda^A = 4$. Starting with $\mathbf{M}_{4,4}^2 = [\mathbf{C}^{(1)} \mathbf{D}^{(1)}]$ constructed in *Example 4.2* and applying the size-extension (2.24), we obtain $\mathbf{M}_{8,8}^4$ as shown in (4.24). Based on *Theorem 4.1*, $\mathbf{M}_{8,8}^4$ satisfies a column correlation constraint $\lambda^A = 4$. On the other hand, *Corollary 4.3* implies that $\mathbf{M}_{8,8}^4$ achieves its lower bound $\lambda_1^A = E = 4$, since $\lambda_0^A = 1 \leq \frac{E}{3}$.

Example 4.4: Let us consider how to construct $\mathbf{M}_{8,8}^4$ satisfying a column correlation constraint $S^A = 12$. Since t = 1 and m = 4, based on *Proposition 4.2*, a sufficient condition for $S_1^A = 12$ is $S_0^A \leq 2$, for E = 4. The companion pair ($\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1$) in *Examples 4.2-4.3* satisfies $S_{\mathbf{c}_i}^A \leq S_0^A = 2$, for i = 0, 1. Thus, $\mathbf{M}_{8,8}^4$ in (4.24) must also satisfy a column correlation constraint $S^A = 12$. Let $\{\mathbf{u}_i^{(1)}, 0 \leq i \leq 31\}$ denote column sequences of $\mathbf{M}_{8,8}^4$ in (4.24), we can verify that max $\{S_{\mathbf{u}_i}^A|, 0 \leq i \leq 31\} = 12$.

Remark: For the case t = 0, Corollary 4.2 implies that the correlation constraint for the companion pair is also the column correlation constraint of $\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2 = [\mathbf{C}^{(p)} \mathbf{D}^{(p)}]$. For $t \ge 1$, based on Proposition 4.2, small S_0^A may also help in reducing the column correlation constraint S_t^A . However, Corollary 4.3 implies that it is not necessary to search for the companion pair with smaller λ_0^A , once the lower bound $\lambda_{min}^A(t,m) = (2^t - 1)E$ has been achieved.

4.4.2 Golay Column Sequences

Theorem 4.2: Column sequences of complementary set matrices $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$ and $\mathbf{D}^{(p)}$ are Golay sequences, if and only if the companion sequences \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 are both Golay.

Proof. Lemma 4.1 states that column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$ and $\mathbf{D}^{(p)}$ are either $\pm \mathbf{c}_0$ or $\pm \mathbf{c}_1$. Note that, a negation of a Golay sequence is also a Golay sequence.

We present a constructive method to obtain the companion pair from which an mby n complementary set matrix with Golay column sequences can be constructed, where $m = 2^{q+1}, n = 2^{p+1}, p, q = 0, 1, 2....$

Theorem 4.3: Let

$$\mathbf{H}_{i}^{(q)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{i,0}^{(q)} \\ \mathbf{h}_{i,1}^{(q)} \end{bmatrix}_{2 \times 2^{q}} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{i,0}^{(q-1)} \overleftarrow{\mathbf{h}_{i,1}^{(q-1)}} \\ \overleftarrow{\mathbf{h}_{i,1}^{(q-1)}} (-\overrightarrow{\mathbf{h}_{i,0}^{(q-1)}}) \end{bmatrix},$$
(4.27)

where $\mathbf{h}_{i,0}^{(q)}$ and $\mathbf{h}_{i,1}^{(q)}$ are two row sequences of $\mathbf{H}_{i}^{(q)}$, i = 0, 1. The initial matrices are

$$\mathbf{H}_{0}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} + & + \\ + & - \end{bmatrix}_{2 \times 2}, \quad \mathbf{H}_{1}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} + & - \\ + & + \end{bmatrix}_{2 \times 2}.$$
(4.28)

Then, $\{\mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(q)}, \mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(q)}\}\$ and $\{\mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(q)}, \mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(q)}\}\$ are respectively Golay complementary pairs and, furthermore, $f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(q)}) = \mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(q)}\$ and $f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(q)}) = -\mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(q)}$, for q = 0, 1, 2...

Proof. See Appendix.

Example 4.5: Let q = 2, then $\mathbf{c}_0 = \mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(2)} = (+ + - + - - - +)$ and $\mathbf{c}_1 = \mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(2)} = (+ - + + - + +)$. Based on *Theorem 4.3*, $\{\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(2)}\}$ and $\{\mathbf{c}_1, \mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(2)}\}$ are, respectively, Golay complementary pairs, where $\mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(2)} = (+ - - - - + -)$ and $\mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(2)} = (+ + + - - - +)$. Thus, the companion sequences \mathbf{c}_0 and \mathbf{c}_1 are Golay sequences. The length-extension (2.23) for p = 2 allows for constructing the following complementary set matrix

$$\mathbf{C}^{(2)} = \begin{bmatrix} + & - & - & - & + & - & + & + \\ + & - & - & - & - & - & - & - & - \\ - & + & + & + & - & - & + & + \\ + & - & - & - & + & - & + & + \\ - & + & + & + & - & - & + & + \\ - & + & + & + & - & + & + \\ + & - & - & - & + & - & + & + \\ \end{bmatrix}_{8 \times 8}$$
(4.29)

whose column sequences are Golay. Hence, the PAPR of all column sequences of $\mathbf{C}^{(2)}$ is at most two [46].

4.4.3 Number of Zeros of Ternary Complementary Sets

Proposition 4.5: Let the companion sequence \mathbf{c}_0 be a length m sequence with z zeros, then, any column sequence of $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ contains 2^tz zeros.

Proof. Based on Eqs. (4.6) and (4.7), \mathbf{c}_0 and its companion \mathbf{c}_1 have the same number of zeros. The number of zeros in each column sequence does not change after each length-extension operation. Each size-extension operation doubles the length of column sequences, as well as the number of zeros.

Example 4.6: In this example, we consider a ternary complementary set matrix and its mate with a column correlation constraint $S^A = 5$. Let us set m = 8 and z = 1. We can find the companion pair $\mathbf{c}_0 = (+ - - + + + 0 +)$ and $\mathbf{c}_1 = f_i(\mathbf{c}_0) = (- - + + - + 0)$ which satisfy $S^A_{\mathbf{c}_i} \leq 5$, i = 0, 1. The companion matrix is

$$\mathbf{C}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} + - - + + & 0 + \\ - - + + + - + & 0 \end{bmatrix}^{T}.$$
(4.30)

Using length-extension (2.22), we extend $\mathbf{C}^{(0)}$ as

	+	_	_	_	_	+	_	_		_	+	+	+	_	+	_	_	
	_	_	+	_	+	+	+	_		+	+	_	+	+	+	+	_	
	_	+	+	+	+	_	+	+		+	_	_	_	+	_	+	+	
$C^{(2)} =$	+	+	_	+	_	_	_	+	$\mathbf{D}^{(2)} =$	_	_	+	_	_	_	_	+	(4.31)
	+	+	_	+	_	_	_	+		_	_	+	_	_	_	_	+	
	+	_	_	_	_	+	_	_		_	+	+	+	_	+	_	_	
	0	+	0	+	0	_	0	+		0	_	0	_	0	_	0	+	
	+	0	_	0	_	0	_	0	_{8×8}		0	+	0	_	0	_	0 _	8×8

Based on *Theorem 4.1*, complementary set matrices $\mathbf{C}^{(2)}$ and $\mathbf{D}^{(2)}$ satisfy the column correlation constraint $S^A = 5$. Furthermore, by setting t = 0 in *Proposition 4.5*, we have that any column sequence of $\mathbf{C}^{(p)}$ and $\mathbf{D}^{(p)}$ has only one zero.

4.5 Search for Companion Pairs

4.5.1 Exhaustive Search Algorithm

Let $\mathcal{X}(n, \lambda)$ denote a subset of all sequences of $\mathcal{X}(n)$ which satisfy the correlation constraint λ . For example, let $\mathcal{B}(2^tm) = \{\mathbf{c} \mid \mathbf{c}_i \in \mathcal{B}, 1 \leq i \leq 2^tm\}$, then $\mathcal{B}(2^tm, S^A) = \{\mathbf{c} \mid \mathbf{c} \in \mathcal{B}(2^tm), S^A_{\mathbf{c}} \leq S^A\}$, where $\mathcal{B} = \{+1, -1\}$. Clearly, all column sequences of binary MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ with a column correlation constraint S^A can be found in $\mathcal{B}(2^tm, S^A)$. Hence, to construct a MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ whose column sequences are in $\mathcal{X}(n, \lambda)$, we need to find a companion pair ($\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1$) such that $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{c}_0,\mathbf{c}_1}^{(t)} \subseteq \mathcal{X}(n, \lambda)$ (see Lemma 4.2).

Let us index all $K = |\mathcal{X}(m)|$ sequences as \mathbf{x}_i , for $1 \leq i \leq K$. When a column correlation constraint λ is given, desired companion pairs can be obtained by exhaustive computer search over $\mathcal{X}(m)$, as described in Table 4.1.

Table III Brindaberre Search Higerrein
--

j=0;
for $i = 1, 2, 3,, K$ loop
if $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{x}_i}^{(t)} \subseteq \mathcal{X}(2^t m, \lambda),$
$j = j + 1; \mathbf{y}_j = \mathbf{x}_i;$
for $l = j - 1, j - 2, \dots 1,$
check if $(\mathbf{y}_j, \mathbf{y}_l)$ is a companion pair;
end
end
end loops

Note that the ACFs of sequences in $\mathcal{R}_{\mathbf{x}_i}^{(t)}$ can be computed recursively using (4.16). For binary sequences, we can simply check if $\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{y} = 0$ to determine the companion pair.

4.5.2 Minimum Achievable Column Correlation Constraint

The exhaustive search algorithm can be easily modified to search for the companion pair with a minimum achievable column correlation constraint. However, the computing load is heavy, especially for large m and t. Let t = 0 in (4.16), the companion pair for the construction of $\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2 = [\mathbf{C}^{(p)} \mathbf{D}^{(p)}]$ with a minimum achievable column correlation constraint is

$$(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1) = \arg \min_{(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y})} \{ \max \{ \lambda_{\mathbf{x}}, \lambda_{\mathbf{y}} \} :$$

$$(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}) \text{ is a companion pair and } \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y} \in \mathcal{X}(m) \}.$$

$$(4.32)$$

Based on Propositions 4.2-4.4, the above companion pair may also lead to MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{2^tm,2^tn^{(p)}}^{2^{t+1}}$ with a reduced column correlation constraint for $t \geq 1$. Hence, in the following, we consider companion pairs leading to an achievable or a minimum achievable column correlation constraint $\lambda_{min}(m) = \lambda_{min}(t = 0, m)$ for the case t = 0 only.

In Table 4.2, λ^A and S^A denote the minimum autocorrelation constraints for arbitrary binary sequences. λ^A_{min} and S^A_{min} denote the minimum achievable column correlation constraints for binary companion pairs. N_u , counted up to the commutative property 4.1 and the negation property 4.3, denotes the number of corresponding companion pairs. It can be observed that, for lengths up to 28, the companion pairs can achieve the minimum autocorrelation constraints of binary sequences. Hence, the proposed companion pair based construction method can build optimum binary complementary sets (and their mates) with a minimum λ^A or S^A for column sequences of length at least up to 28. In Table 4.3, a similar conclusion can be drawn for ternary sequences with a single zero element of length at least up to 24. We also can observe that most of these optimum companion pairs can achieve λ^A_{min} and S^A_{min} simultaneously.

When m is large, the exhaustive computer search is infeasible. Hence, the existence of a companion pair satisfying a correlation constraint is an important problem considered in the next section.

4.6 The Existence of Companion Pairs

The existence of a sequence of a desired correlation constraint has been studied in literature. For example, binary sequences with $\lambda^A = 1$ exist only for lengths 2, 3, 4, 5, 7, 11 and 13, and are called binary Barker sequences; binary m-sequences [2] with $\lambda^P = 1$ exist for length $m = 2^l - 1$, l = 2, 3, 4... In this section, we exploit the correlation properties of companion pairs and analyze their existence for correlation constraints λ^A and λ^P .

4.6.1 The Companion Pair Constructed Using Two Arbitrary Sequences

In the following Cases 1 and 2, we illustrate how a companion pair of length m can be formed using two arbitrary sequences \mathbf{s}_0 and \mathbf{s}_1 of length m/2. We study the correlation properties of the companion pair ($\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1$) constructed from \mathbf{s}_0 and \mathbf{s}_1 .

Case 1: Let $\mathbf{c}_0 = \mathbf{s}_0 \otimes \mathbf{s}_1$ and $\mathbf{c}_1 = \mathbf{s}_1^* \otimes (-\mathbf{s}_0^*)$. Then \mathbf{c}_1 is a companion of \mathbf{c}_0 since $\mathbf{c}_1 = f_i^*(\mathbf{c}_0)$. The ACFs of the companion pair can be expressed in terms of the ACFs of \mathbf{s}_0 and \mathbf{s}_1 and their crosscorrelation functions,

$$A_{\mathbf{c}_{0}}(l) = \begin{cases} A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{l-1}{2}) + A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{-l-1}{2}), & l \in \text{odd} \\ A_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(\frac{l}{2}) + A_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{l}{2}), & l \in \text{even} \end{cases}$$
(4.33)

$$A_{\mathbf{c}_{1}^{*}}(l) = \begin{cases} -A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{l+1}{2}) - A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{-l+1}{2}), \ l \in \text{odd} \\ A_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(\frac{l}{2}) + A_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{l}{2}), \qquad l \in \text{even} \end{cases}$$
(4.34)

$$P_{\mathbf{c}_{0}}(l) = \begin{cases} P_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{l-1}{2}) + P_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{m-l-1}{2}), \ l \in \text{odd} \\ P_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(\frac{l}{2}) + P_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{l}{2}), \qquad l \in \text{even} \end{cases}$$
(4.35)

$$P_{\mathbf{c}_{1}^{*}}(l) = \begin{cases} -P_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{l+1}{2}) - P_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{m-l+1}{2}), l \in \text{odd} \\ P_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(\frac{l}{2}) + P_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{l}{2}), \qquad l \in \text{even} \end{cases}$$
(4.36)

where $0 \le l \le m - 1$.

Lemma 4.4: Let $\mathbf{c}_0 = \mathbf{s}_0 \otimes \mathbf{s}_1$ and $\mathbf{c}_1^* = \mathbf{s}_1 \otimes (-\mathbf{s}_0)$, then

$$\begin{cases} \lambda_{\mathbf{c}_{i}}^{A} \leq \max\{\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}^{A} + \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{A}, 2\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{A}\}\\ \lambda_{\mathbf{c}_{i}}^{P} \leq \max\{\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}^{P} + \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{P}, 2\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{P}\} \end{cases}$$
(4.37)

and

$$\begin{cases} S_{\mathbf{c}_{i}}^{A} \leq S_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}^{A} + S_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{A} + S_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{A} \\ S_{\mathbf{c}_{i}}^{P} \leq S_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}^{P} + S_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{P} + 2S_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{P} \end{cases},$$
(4.38)

where i = 0, 1.

Proof. See Appendix.

Case 2: Let $\mathbf{c}_0 = \mathbf{s}_0 \mathbf{s}_1$ and $\mathbf{c}_1 = \mathbf{s}_1^*(-\mathbf{s}_0^*)$. Then \mathbf{c}_1 is a companion of \mathbf{c}_0 since

 $\mathbf{c}_1 = f_c^*(\mathbf{c}_0)$. The aperiodic ACFs of the companion pair can be expressed as

$$A_{\mathbf{c}_{0}}(l) = \begin{cases} A_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l - \frac{m}{2}), & 0 \le l < \frac{m}{2} \\ A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l - \frac{m}{2}) & \frac{m}{2} \le l < m \end{cases}$$
(4.39)

$$A_{\mathbf{c}_{1}}(l) = \begin{cases} A_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l) - A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{m}{2} - l), & 0 \le l < \frac{m}{2} \\ -A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(\frac{m}{2} - l) & \frac{m}{2} \le l < m \end{cases}$$
(4.40)

Lemma 4.5: Let $\mathbf{c}_0 = \mathbf{s}_0 \mathbf{s}_1$ and $\mathbf{c}_1^* = \mathbf{s}_1(-\mathbf{s}_0)$, then

$$\lambda_{\mathbf{c}_i}^A \le \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0}^A + \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_1}^A + \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0,\mathbf{s}_1}^A, \quad i = 0, 1.$$

$$(4.41)$$

Proof. The proof is along the lines of the proof of *Lemma 4.4*.

4.6.2 Existence

Without loss of generality, we assume that \mathbf{s}_i are complex-valued sequences of length m/2and $A_{\mathbf{s}_i}(0) = P_{\mathbf{s}_i}(0) = m/2, i = 0, 1.$

Lemma 4.6 (Welch bound [12]): Let $\{\mathbf{s}_i, i = 0, 1, ..., K - 1\}$, denote a set of K complex-valued sequences of length N. If $A_{\mathbf{s}_i}(0) = P_{\mathbf{s}_i}(0) = N$ for all i, then,

$$P_{max} \geq N\sqrt{\frac{K-1}{NK-1}} \tag{4.42}$$

$$A_{max} \geq N \sqrt{\frac{K-1}{2NK-K-1}} \tag{4.43}$$

where

$$P_{max} = \max_{0 \le i, j < K, i \ne j} \{\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_i}^P, \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_i, \mathbf{s}_j}^P\}$$
(4.44)

$$A_{max} = \max_{0 \le i, j < K, i \ne j} \{\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_i}^A, \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_i, \mathbf{s}_j}^A\}.$$
(4.45)

Proof. The proof can be found in [12].

The following *Theorems* 4.4-4.5 restate the companion pair existence conditions from *Theorems* 4.1-4.2 in terms of the $\{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1\}$ pair existence conditions from *Lemmas* 4.4-4.5.

Theorem 4.4: MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2$ with a column correlation constraint λ^A exists if there exists a sequence pair $\{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1\}$ with $A_{max} = \frac{1}{2}\lambda^A$.

Proof. Theorem 4.1 states that MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2$ satisfying the column correlation constraint λ^A exists, if and only if we can find a companion pair $(\mathbf{c}_0, \mathbf{c}_1)$, such that,

$$\lambda_{\mathbf{c}_i}^A \le \lambda^A, \quad i = 0, 1. \tag{4.46}$$

Based on (4.37), a sufficient condition for (4.46) is,

$$\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_i}^A \le \frac{\lambda^A}{2}, \ i = 0, 1 \text{ and } \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1}^A \le \frac{\lambda^A}{2}.$$
 (4.47)

Based on (4.41),

$$\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_i}^A \le \frac{\lambda^A}{3}, \ i = 0, 1 \text{ and } \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1}^A \le \frac{\lambda^A}{3}.$$
 (4.48)

Hence, by comparing (4.47) and (4.48), we can set $A_{max} = \frac{1}{2}\lambda^A$.

Proposition 4.6: Sequence pair $\{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1\}$ of length $\frac{m}{2}$ with $A_{max} = \frac{1}{2}\lambda^A$ exists only if

$$\lambda^A \ge \frac{m}{\sqrt{2m-3}}.\tag{4.49}$$

Proof. Let $A_{max} = \frac{1}{2}\lambda^A$, K = 2, and $N = \frac{m}{2}$ in (4.43) of Lemma 4.6, then (4.49) follows.

Corollary 4.4: Let $\mathbf{c}_0 = \mathbf{s}_0 \otimes \mathbf{s}_1$ and $\mathbf{c}_1 = \mathbf{s}_1 \otimes (-\mathbf{s}_0)$ be a binary companion pair of length m, and \mathbf{u}_i denote column sequences of the constructed $\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2$, $0 \leq i < 2n^{(p)}$. Then, $\lambda_W^A \leq \lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A \leq \lambda_B^A$, where

$$\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^{A} = \max_{i} \left\{ \lambda_{\mathbf{u}_{i}^{(t)}}^{A}, 0 \le i < 2n^{(p)} \right\}, \tag{4.50}$$

$$\lambda_B^A = \max\left\{\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0}^A + \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_1}^A, 2\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1}^A\right\},\tag{4.51}$$

$$\lambda_W^A = \lceil \frac{m}{\sqrt{2m-3}} \rceil. \tag{4.52}$$

Proof. λ_W^A is derived from *Theorem 4.4* and (4.49) by noting that $\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A$ is an integer for binary sequences. λ_B^A follows from Lemma 4.4.

Theorem 4.5: MO complementary set matrix $\mathbf{M}_{m,n^{(p)}}^2$ with a column correlation constraint λ^P exists, if there exists $\{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1\}$ of length m/2 with $P_{max} = \frac{1}{2}\lambda^P$.

Proof. The proof follows along the lines of the proof of *Theorem* 4.4 and is omitted. \Box

Proposition 4.7: A length m/2 sequence pair $\{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1\}$ with $P_{max} = \frac{1}{2}\lambda^P$ exists only if,

$$\lambda^P \ge \frac{m}{\sqrt{m-1}}.\tag{4.53}$$

Proof. Setting $P_{max} = \frac{1}{2}\lambda^P$, K = 2 and $N = \frac{m}{2}$ in (4.42) leads to (4.53).

4.6.3 Achievable Column Correlation Constraints

Theorems 4.4-4.5 suggest searching for sequences \mathbf{s}_0 and \mathbf{s}_1 of length m/2 with good autocorrelation and crosscorrelation merits to form a companion pair with a small achievable column correlation constraint. Former is a long standing problem (e.g. see [48–51]). In [50], good binary sequence pairs with small $\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0}^A$, $\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_1}^A$ and $\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0,\mathbf{s}_1}^A$ were found by using simulated annealing search algorithm, and were listed in Tables I and II. Based on *Corollary* 4.4, we present λ_W^A and λ_B^A of their corresponding binary companion pairs in Table 4.4, where the reference [50] indicates that data is obtained by using sequences from this reference. However, the cost function for the simulated annealing in [50] is not optimal in our case. We instead minimize the cost function

$$f(\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1) = \max\left\{\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0}^A + \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_1}^A, 2\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1}^A\right\}$$
(4.54)

to obtain an improved λ_B^A .

In Table 4.5, sequence pairs $\{\mathbf{s}_0, \mathbf{s}_1\}$ of length m/2 = 63, 84 and 100 obtained using simulated annealing based on (4.54) are presented. The corresponding ACF merit $\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A$ is calculated and compared to that of the sequence pairs from [50]. The proposed sequence pairs lead to companion pairs with an improved autocorrelation correlation merit.

4.7 Conclusion

We have considered a construction algorithm for MO complementary set matrices satisfying a column correlation constraint. The algorithm recursively constructs the MO complementary set matrix, starting from a companion pair. We relate correlation properties of column sequences to that of the companion pair and illustrate how to select an appropriate companion pair to satisfy a given column correlation constraint. We also reveal a method to construct the Golay companion pair which leads to the complementary set matrix with Golay column sequences. An exhaustive computer search algorithm is described which helps in searching for companion pairs. Based on exhaustive search results, the companion pair based construction algorithm leads to optimum binary complementary sets (and their mates) with a minimum column correlation constraint λ^A or S^A for column sequences of length at least up to 28, or leads to optimum ternary complementary sets whose column sequences are ternary sequences with a single zero element of length at least up to 24. Exhaustive search is infeasible for relatively long sequences. Hence, we instead suggest a strategy for finding companion pairs with a small, if not minimum, column correlation constraint. Based on properties of the companion pair, the strategy suggests a search for any two shorter sequences by minimizing a cost function in terms of their autocorrelation and crosscorrelation merits, from which the desired companion pair can be formed. An improved cost function is derived to further reduce the achievable column correlation constraint λ^A . By exploiting the well-known Welch bound, sufficient conditions for the existence of companion pairs are also derived for column correlation constraints λ^A and λ^P .

We have left the general problem of finding MO complementary set matrices with a minimum column correlation constraint as an open question. An important step towards solving the general problem is to find new construction approaches for MO complementary set matrices. A design algorithm based on N-shift cross-orthogonal sequences can be found in [30]. However, their column correlation properties can be evaluated only on a case by case basis.

4.8 Appendix

4.8.1 Proof of Theorem 4.3

$$\mathbf{H}_{0}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(0)} \\ \mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(0)} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} + & + \\ + & - \end{bmatrix}_{2 \times 2}$$

and

$$\mathbf{H}_{1}^{(0)} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(0)} \\ \mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(0)} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} + & - \\ + & + \end{bmatrix}_{2 \times 2}.$$

It can be verified that $\{\mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(0)}, \mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(0)}\}\$ and $\{\mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(0)}, \mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(0)}\}\$ are respectively Golay complementary pairs. Based on Lemma 2.1, $\{\mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(q)}, \mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(q)}\}\$ and $\{\mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(q)}, \mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(q)}\}\$, q = 1, 2, 3..., constructed from (4.27) are guaranteed to be Golay complementary pairs.

We observe that $f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(0)}) = \mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(0)}$ and $f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(0)}) = -\mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(0)}$. Let $f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(q)}) = \mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(q)}$, $f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(q)}) = -\mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(q)}$, then,

$$f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(q+1)}) = f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(q)} \overleftarrow{\mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(q)}}) = f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,0}^{(q)}) \overleftarrow{(-f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(q)}))} = \mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(q)} \overleftarrow{\mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(q)}} = \mathbf{h}_{1,0}^{(q+1)}.$$

In a similar way, we have that $f_i(\mathbf{h}_{0,1}^{(q+1)}) = -\mathbf{h}_{1,1}^{(q+1)}$. This ends the proof.

4.8.2 Proof of Lemma 4.4

We give the proof for $\lambda_{\mathbf{c}_0}^P \leq \max \left\{ \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0}^P + \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_1}^P, 2\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_0,\mathbf{s}_1}^P \right\}$ and $S_{\mathbf{c}_0}^A \leq S_{\mathbf{s}_0}^A + S_{\mathbf{s}_1}^A + S_{\mathbf{s}_0,\mathbf{s}_1}^A$. Other proofs are similar.

$$\begin{split} \lambda_{\mathbf{c}_{0}}^{P} &= \max_{l} \left\{ |P_{\mathbf{c}_{0}}(l)|, 1 \leq l \leq m-1 \right\} \\ &= \max_{l} \left\{ |P_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(l) + P_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l)|, 1 \leq l \leq \frac{m}{2} - 1; |P_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l) + P_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(-l-1)|, 0 \leq l \leq \frac{m}{2} - 1 \right\} \\ &\leq \max_{l} \left\{ |P_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(l)| + |P_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l)|, 1 \leq l \leq \frac{m}{2} - 1; 2|P_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l)|, 0 \leq l \leq \frac{m}{2} - 1 \right\} \\ &= \max\left\{\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}^{P} + \lambda_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{P}, 2\lambda_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{P}\right\} \end{split}$$

and

$$\begin{split} S_{\mathbf{c}_{0}}^{A} &= \sum_{l=1}^{m-1} |A_{\mathbf{c}_{0}}(l)| \\ &= \sum_{l=0}^{\frac{m}{2}-1} |A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(-l-1)| + \sum_{l=1}^{\frac{m}{2}-1} |A_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l)| \\ &\leq \sum_{l=0}^{\frac{m}{2}-1} |A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l)| + \sum_{l=-\frac{m}{2}+1}^{-1} |A_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l)| + \sum_{l=1}^{\frac{m}{2}-1} |A_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}(l)| + \sum_{l=1}^{\frac{m}{2}-1} |A_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}(l)| \\ &= S_{\mathbf{s}_{0}}^{A} + S_{\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{A} + S_{\mathbf{s}_{0},\mathbf{s}_{1}}^{A}. \end{split}$$

m	λ^A	S^A	λ^A_{min}	S^A_{min}	N_u	Example Companion Pair
2	1	1	1	1	1	-+ ++
4	1	2	1	2	6	+ -+++
6	2	5	2	5	37	-++ +-++
8	2	6	2	6	20	-++++ ++++-+
10	2	9	2	9	44	+ - + + + + ++ + + + -+
12	2	8	2	8	16	++++-+-+
14	2	13	2	13	180	+ - + + + + + + + + - + - +
16	2	12	2	/	192	-+++++-+-++++++++++++++++++++++++++
16	2	12	/	12	88	+++++++-+-+-++
18	2	17	2	17	16	++++++++++
20	2	14	2	/	22	+++++-+++++-++++-++++-++++-+-+-+
20	2	14	/	14	6	+++++-+++++++-++++++
22	3	23	3	23	16	$\begin{array}{c} + + + + + + + + + - + - + - + - $
24	3	20	3	20	6	++++ ++ +++-+-+-++ ++
26	3	27	3	27	28	+++++++++-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+
28	2	28	2	/	12	+++++++-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+
28	2	28	/	28	6	$\begin{array}{c} + + + + + + - + + - + + + + - \\ + + + - \\ + + + + + - + + - + + - + + + +$

Table 4.2: Binary Companion Pairs

m	λ^A	S^A	λ^A_{min}	S^A_{min}	N_u	Example Companion Pair
2	0	0	0	0	1	0 + + 0
4	1	1	1	1	2	0 + + - + + - 0
6	1	2	1	2	16	+++0 -+ ++0 -+-
8	1	3	1	3	2	0 + + + + - + - + + + + + - 0
10	2	6	2	6	10	++0+-+-++++++++-0-+++++++++-0
12	1	5	1	5	2	0 + + + + + - + - + - + + + +
14	1	6	1	6	2	0 + + + + + + + - + - + - + + + + +
16	2	9	2	/	25232	++++++++0 +++0 $+++++-+$
16	2	9	/	9	4	0 + + + + + + + + - + - + - + -
18	2	14	2	14	8	+++0++-+++ ++++++0 -+-
20	2	15	2	/	1274	+ 0 + + + + - + + - + + + + + + +
20	2	15	/	15	58	$\begin{array}{c} ++++++++-+-+\\ -\ 0\\ +++-\ 0\+-++-+++-++\\ +-\end{array}$
22	2	14	2	/	1012	$\begin{array}{c} + + + 0 + + + + + + - + + \\ + - + - \\ + + + +$
22	2	14	/	14	4	++++++-++-++-++-++-++++++++++++++++
24	2	19	2	/	94	$\begin{array}{c} + + + + + + + - + + + - + - + + + \\ 0 - + + + \\ + + + + - + + + + \\ - + + 0 \end{array}$
24	2	19	/	19	52	$\begin{array}{c} +++++-+- & 0 & -+-++-+ \\ +++- & -++ \\ ++++ & +++-++-++- \\ ++- & 0 \end{array}$

 Table 4.3: Ternary Companion Pairs

m	62	74	82	106	118	122	126	134
λ^A_W	6	7	7	8	8	8	8	9
λ_B^A [50]	16	18	16	18	20	22	22	22
λ_B^A	13	15	15	18	18	18	19	20
m	146	158	168	182	186	200	218	240
λ^A_W	9	9	10	10	10	11	11	11
λ_B^A [50]	24	$\overline{24}$	$\overline{28}$	$\overline{24}$	$\overline{24}$	$\overline{28}$	30	$\overline{28}$
λ_B^A	22	$\overline{22}$	$\overline{24}$	$\overline{24}$	$\overline{24}$	$\overline{27}$	$\overline{28}$	$\overline{28}$

Table 4.4: λ_W^A and λ_B^A for Long Binary Seed Sequences

Table 4.5: Achievable λ^A for Long Binary Seed Sequences

m	merits	\mathbf{s}_0 and (\mathbf{s}_1)
126	$\begin{array}{l} \lambda_B^A = 19 \\ \lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A = 17 \\ \lambda_B^A = 22 \ [34] \\ \lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A = 17 \ [34] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} + - + - + + - + - + + + + + + + + \\ + - +$
168	$\lambda_B^A = 24$ $\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A = 20$ $\lambda_B^A = 28 [34]$ $\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A = 21 [34]$	$\begin{array}{c} + + + + + + + + - + + \\ + - + + + + + + - + + + + + \\ - + + + - + -$
200	$\lambda_B^A = 27$ $\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A = 23$ $\lambda_B^A = 28 [34]$ $\lambda_{\mathbf{u}}^A = 25 [34]$	$\begin{array}{c} -+++++-+++++++++++++++++++++++++++$

Chapter 5

Ternary ZCZ Sequences for Multirate DS-UWB

5.1 Introduction

A zero correlation zone (ZCZ) sequence set has the periodic and/or aperiodic correlation values equal to zero for a contiguous set of delays starting with a single delay. Thus, it can significantly alleviate the multipath interference and multiple access interference. Recently, there has been a considerable interest in applying the ZCZ sequences in the quasi-synchronous CDMA type systems. ZCZ sequence set design was first studied by Suehiro in [53]. Fan [17, 20, 54] proposed binary, quadriphase and polyphase ZCZ sequence sets derived from complementary sets. Torii and Nakamura proposed ZCZ set construction based on perfect sequences and unitary matrices [55]. Cha *et al.* proposed a ternary ZCZ sequence set constructed by cyclically shifting preferred ternary pairs [19].

We propose ternary ZCZ sequence set construction based on MO complementary sets [13]. Compared with earlier work on ZCZ sets, constructed sets have both periodic and aperiodic zero correlation zone. For example, a binary periodic ZCZ sequence set with $(n, m, L_{zcz}) = (32, 4, 4)$ can be generated by Fan's method [20], where n is the length of the sequence, m is the family size (namely, the number of sequences in the set) and L_{zcz} is the length of the periodic ZCZ. Corresponding constructed sequences allow for an improved system performance relative to Fan's sets due to the fact that the ZCZ is both in the periodic and aperiodic sense.

In the next generation of wireless systems, to access a mixture of multimedia applications, the system must support variable transmission rates for different users. It is possible to support higher data rates in DS-CDMA systems by assigning a multiple of orthogonal constant-spreading-factor codes to a link. This mode of operation is called multicode CDMA (MC-CDMA) [56]. Multicode approach suggests splitting high data rate streams into several low rate data substreams. Each data substream is spread by a sequence and all the substreams are transmitted in parallel using synchronous multicode channels. Since a higher data rate is achieved by increasing the number of parallel code channels, the processing gain can be kept sufficiently large to alleviate the ISI for any particular sequence. Different data rates can be supported by changing the size of the sequence set assigned to a user. Instead of being limited by single sequence ISI, the data rate is limited by the sequence set correlation properties.

We study the BER performance of a multicode TS-UWB system employing the proposed ternary ZCZ set and experiencing a dense multipath [57]. A comparison is given with the performance of a single spreading sequence (with a reduced processing gain per sequence), and with comparable examples employing Fan's [20] and Cha's [19] ZCZ sets.

In an alternative scheme (also known as OVSF-CDMA), each user is assigned a single orthogonal variable-spreading-factor (OVSF) code [58]. A higher data rate access is possible by using a lower spreading factor. Both MC-CDMA and OVSF-CDMA have been proposed in UMTS/IMT-2000 [58] for supporting variable data rates. OVSF codes are commonly adopted in the forward link of synchronous DS-CDMA systems as channelization codes to accommodate multiple users with different transmission rates. In the precious work [59], OVSF codes with a tree structure are constructed based on Walsh codes. In this case, the orthogonality is easily lost when the synchronism is lacking or in a multipath scenario. Thus, the conventional OVSF codes are not suitable for UWB systems which usually suffer in a dense multipath environment [57].

In [6], we propose the two-dimensional (2D) OVSF sequence set (matrix) with ideal correlation properties (i.e. zero autocorrelation sidelobes and zero cross-correlation functions), which significantly improve the interference-rejection capability of the multicarrier DS-CDMA or multichannel DS-UWB systems. In such a system, each user applies a unique 2D OVSF sequence set (i.e. an m by n matrix, where m is the number of multi-channels and n is the sequence length). The same information bit is spread by different sequences within the set and parallel transmitted over m multiple orthogonal channels. Despreading in the receiver is accomplished on a channel-by-channel basis using a set of m correlators matched to the spreading sequences for respective channels. However, the ideal

correlation properties are easily lost when m channels undergo different fadings [6]. On the other hand, the same information bits transmit over m channels, resulting in higher complexities on transceiver design compared with that in a single channel scheme. The multichannel scheme also potentially suffers a high peak-to-average power ratio (PAPR) because the transmitted signal is the sum of the signals from parallel channels. As the power amplifier has a limited peak output power, an increased PAPR reflects that the average radiated power has to be reduced to avoid the nonlinear distortion of transmitted signal [60]. Hence, it is necessary to construct a class of one-dimensional (1D) OVSF codes which has better correlation properties than Walsh code based OVSF codes to support multirate users in DS-UWB systems.

It is known that 1D spreading sequences with ideal correlation properties don't exist [54]. However, we can construct zero-correlation zone (ZCZ) sequence sets whose periodic and aperiodic correlation values equal to zero for a contiguous set of delays starting with a single delay [7]. In this chapter, we also propose a stepwise algorithm for the construction of 1D OVSF codes with both periodic and aperiodic ZCZ. The proposed ternary OVSF codes have the same orthogonality as the conventional Walsh code based OVSF codes and can support the same number of multirate users. In addition, the proposed codes present a ZCZ which allows for significant alleviation of multipath and multiuser interference of particular interests for TS-UWB systems.

5.2 ZCZ Sequence Set Design

5.2.1 Construction Method 1: Based on Ternary Complementary Pair

Let $\{\mathbf{c}_1, \mathbf{c}_2\}$ be any ternary complementary pair (TCP) [15] of length n. Let $\mathbf{H}_{t\times t} = [h_{ij}]$ be a ternary orthogonal matrix, where $\sum_{j=1}^t h_{ij}h_{kj} = 0$, $\forall i \neq k$. By using Kronecker product \odot , we construct the 2t by 2nt matrix

$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{H} \odot \mathbf{c}_{1} & \mathbf{H} \odot \overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}}_{2} \\ \mathbf{H} \odot \mathbf{c}_{2} & \mathbf{H} \odot (-\overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}}_{1}) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} h_{11}\mathbf{c}_{1} & h_{12}\mathbf{c}_{1} & \cdots & h_{1t}\overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}}_{2} \\ h_{21}\mathbf{c}_{1} & h_{22}\mathbf{c}_{1} & \cdots & h_{2t}\overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}}_{2} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ h_{t1}\mathbf{c}_{2} & h_{t2}\mathbf{c}_{2} & \cdots & -h_{tt}\overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}}_{1} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(5.1)

The ternary ZCZ sequence set is given by padding n zeros between any two sequence elements in the same row of the above matrix. E.g. $((h_{11}\mathbf{c}_1)\mathbf{z}_n(h_{12}\mathbf{c}_1)\mathbf{z}_n\cdots\mathbf{z}_n(h_{1,t}\overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}_2})\mathbf{z}_n)$ is one ternary ZCZ sequence in the set $\mathcal{T}(4nt, 2t, n)$, where \mathbf{z}_n denotes the sequence consisting n continuous zero elements.

Example: Let $\{\mathbf{c}_1, \mathbf{c}_2\} = \{(+ + -), (+ 0 +)\}$ and

$$\mathbf{H} = \begin{bmatrix} + & + & 0 \\ + & - & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & + \end{bmatrix} \,.$$

Based on construction method 1, one sequence in ZCZ set $\mathcal{T}{36,6,3}$ is (++-000++-000000000+0+0000+0+00000000).

5.2.2 Construction Method 2: Based on MO complementary set

Let $\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^k$ be a MO complementary set matrix where $\mathbf{c}_{i,j}$ denotes the *i*th sequence in the complementary set \mathbf{C}_j ,

$$\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^{k} = [\mathbf{C}_{1} \ \mathbf{C}_{2} \ \dots \ \mathbf{C}_{k}] = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{c}_{1,1} & \mathbf{c}_{1,2} & \cdots & \mathbf{c}_{1,k} \\ \mathbf{c}_{2,1} & \mathbf{c}_{2,2} & \cdots & \mathbf{c}_{2,k} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \mathbf{c}_{m,1} & \mathbf{c}_{m,2} & \cdots & \mathbf{c}_{m,k} \end{bmatrix}.$$
 (5.2)

Ternary ZCZ sequence set $\mathcal{T}(2mn, k, n)$ can be constructed by padding *n* zeros between adjacent sequences in the same column as follows,

$$\mathcal{T}(2mn,k,n) = \left\{ \mathbf{a}_i = \mathbf{c}_{1,i} \mathbf{z}_n \mathbf{c}_{2,i} \mathbf{z}_n \cdots \mathbf{c}_{m,i} \mathbf{z}_n, \ i = 1, 2...k \right\}.$$
(5.3)

Example: Let MO complementary set

$$\mathbf{M}_{2,3}^2 = \left[\begin{array}{c} ++- & + \ 0 \ + \\ + \ 0 \ + \ + -- \end{array} \right].$$

Based on construction method 2, one ZCZ sequence in $\mathcal{T}\{12, 2, 3\}$ is (++-000+0+000).

5.2.3 ZCZ Sequences Comparison

The proposed ternary ZCZ sequence sets have the advantage over that constructed by Fan's [17, 54] and Cha's [19] approaches with regard to available sequence lengths. The length of Cha's ternary ZCZ sequences is of the form 4×2^p , (p = 1, 2, 3...) which is a subset of lengths described in method 1. Fan's ZCZ set is constructed from binary MO complementary sets. If k = 2, binary $\mathbf{M}_{m,n}^2$ contains two Golay Pairs which lead to binary ZCZ sets $(2^{2p+1}n, 2^{p+1}, 2^{p-1}n)$, where Golay length $n = 2^{\alpha}10^{\beta}26^{\gamma}$, α, β, γ are nonnegative integers. However, based on the construction method 2, when k = 2, we can obtain the ternary ZCZ sequence set $\mathcal{T}(2^{2p+2}n, 2^{p+1}, 2^pn)$, where n is the length of the TCP which can be any positive integers [15]. Thus, the proposed methods have much more flexibilities in selecting ZCZ sequence length.

In Table 5.1, we compare the family size for various lengths of ZCZ in two cases, namely 128 and 256, which are possible for all the three methods. Note that, the ZCZ in Fan's and Cha's methods is only in a periodic sense, but the proposed method can construct sequences with both periodic and aperiodic ZCZ.

Table 5.1: Family Sizes of ZCZ Sequence Sets

Sequence Length $N = 128$									
L_{zcz}	2	4	8	16	$\overline{32}$				
Fan's	32	16	8	4	2				
Cha's	32	18	10	4	2				
Proposed	32	16	8	4	2				

Sequence I	Length N	= 256
------------	------------	-------

-		-				
L_{zcz}	2	4	8	16	32	64
Fan's	64	32	16	8	4	2
Cha's	64	38	20	10	4	2
Proposed	64	32	16	8	4	2

5.3 ZCZ OVSF Codes Design

The construction algorithm is described as follows.

Step 1: Starting with a TCP $\{\mathbf{c}_1, \mathbf{c}_2\}$ of length n, the first layer code can be constructed as follows,

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{a}_{1}^{(1)} = \mathbf{c}_{1} \mathbf{z}_{n} \mathbf{c}_{2} \mathbf{z}_{n} \\ \mathbf{a}_{2}^{(1)} = \overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}}_{2} \mathbf{z}_{n} (-\overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}}_{1}) \mathbf{z}_{n} \end{cases},$$
(5.4)

where \mathbf{z}_n denotes the sequence consisting of n zero elements, and $\overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}_1}$ denotes the reverse of \mathbf{c}_1 .

Step 2: Based on (2.12), we can recursively construct the kth layer codes.

Proposition 5.1: The constructed set $\{\mathbf{a}_i^{(k)}, i = 1, 2, ..., 2^k, k = 1, 2, ...\}$ is an OVSF code set with a periodic and aperiodic ZCZ of length n.

Proof. See Appendix.

Compared with the conventional Walsh code based OVSF codes, the TCP based OVSF codes preserve the orthogonality and, in addition, present a ZCZ in both periodic and aperiodic correlation functions. The parameters of the proposed OVSF codes are listed in Table 5.2, where k and n are, respectively, the layer index and the length of the TCP. Note that, the codes in an OVSF code tree form a ZCZ sequence set of $L_{zcz} = n$, as long as any two of them is not a parent-child pair.

Table 5.2: OVSF Codes Constructed from TCP of Length n

Layer Index	k
Number of Codes	2^k
Code Length	$2^{k+1}n$
L_{zcz}	\overline{n}

Property 5.1 (arbitrary length of L_{zcz}): The OVSF code set $\{\mathbf{a}_i^{(k)}, i = 1, 2, ..., 2^k, k = 1, 2, ...\}$ can be constructed with arbitrary length of L_{zcz} .

Proof. Proposition 5.1 states that the L_{zcz} of the constructed OVSF code set is determined by the length of the TCP. It is known that the TCP exists for arbitrary sequence length [15].

Property 5.2 (constant deficiency ratio): Let $\lambda_{\mathbf{c}} = \delta_{\mathbf{c}}/n$ denote the deficiency ratio of a ternary sequence \mathbf{c} of length n, where $\delta_{\mathbf{c}}$ is the number of zero elements of \mathbf{c} . The constructed ternary ZCZ sequences in the same OVSF code tree have a constant deficiency ratio

$$\lambda_{\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)}} = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{\delta_{\mathbf{c}_{1}} + \delta_{\mathbf{c}_{2}}}{4n}, \quad i = 1, 2, ..., 2^{k}, k = 1, 2, ...$$
(5.5)

Proof. The proof follows from Eqs. (5.4) and (2.12).

Property 5.3 (additional zero-correlation duration): Let $\mathbf{a}_i^{(u)}$ and $\mathbf{a}_j^{(v)}$ be any two codes from the constructed OVSF code set $\{\mathbf{a}_i^{(k)}, i = 1, 2, ..., 2^k, k = 1, 2, ...\}$. Let us assume u < v. $\mathbf{a}_i^{(u)}$ is the mother code of $\{\mathbf{a}_s^{(v)}, s = 2^{v-u}(i-1)+1, 2^{v-u}(i-1)+2, ..., 2^{v-u}i\}$. If $\mathbf{a}_i^{(u)}$ is not the mother code of $\mathbf{a}_j^{(v)}$, they have an additional zero-correlation duration as follows,

$$P_{\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(v)},\mathbf{a}_{j}^{(v)}}(l) = 0, \quad 2^{v+1} - n \le l \le 2^{v+1} - 1;$$
(5.6)

$$A_{\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(v)},\mathbf{a}_{j}^{(v)}}(l) = 0, \quad 2^{v+1} - n \le |l| \le 2^{v+1} - 1.$$
(5.7)

Proof. It can be proved by noticing the n ending zeros of all constructed codes.



Figure 5.1: Upper plot: the aperiodic cross-correlation of code $\mathbf{a}_1^{(1)}$ and $\mathbf{a}_2^{(1)}$; Lower plot: the aperiodic autocorrelation values of code $\mathbf{a}_1^{(1)}$.

Example: Based on TCP $\{\mathbf{c}_1, \mathbf{c}_2\} = \{++-+0+, ++--0-\}$ of length n = 6, a ZCZ sequence pair with $L_{zcz} = 6$ can be constructed as,

$$\mathbf{a}_{1}^{(1)} = (++-+0+000000++--0-000000);$$
 (5.8)

$$\mathbf{a}_{2}^{(1)} = (-0 - - + +000000 - 0 - + - -000000).$$
 (5.9)

The above ZCZ sequence pair forms the first layer OVSF codes. Based on Eq.(2.12), we can generate higher layer OVSF codes. For example,

The L_{zcz} of the OVSF codes is n = 6. Fig. 5.1 shows the ZCZ of codes $\mathbf{a}_1^{(1)}$ and $\mathbf{a}_2^{(1)}$.

5.4 Ternary ZCZ Sequences for Multicode DS-UWB

5.4.1 System Model

A set of m spreading sequences $\{\mathbf{c}_1, \mathbf{c}_1, ..., \mathbf{c}_m, \}$ of length n is assigned to a single user. m consecutive information symbols $\{b_1, b_2, ..., b_m\}$ are transmitted over m parallel code channels simultaneously. The symbol rate $R_s = m/T_s$, where T_s is the symbol period containing n chips of duration T_c . By increasing the number of code channels from 1 to m, we can adapt the system data rate from $1/T_s$ to m/T_s .

The transmitted baseband signal is given by

$$s(t) = \sum_{r} \sum_{i=1}^{m} b_{i,r} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} c_{i,j} \psi(t - jT_c - rT_s), \qquad (5.12)$$

where $b_{i,r}$ is the *r*th binary antipodal symbol transmitted using the *i*th multicode sequence; $\psi(t)$ is the unit energy chip pulse with duration T_c and assumed known to the receiver. The spreading sequence set $\{\mathbf{c}_1, \mathbf{c}_1, ..., \mathbf{c}_m,\}$ is suggested to be the ternary ZCZ sequence set introduced in the preceding section. The UWB channel with L resolvable paths is modeled as

$$h(t) = \sum_{l=0}^{L-1} \alpha_l \delta(t - \tau_l),$$
 (5.13)

where α_l and τ_l denote the channel gain and the propagation delay of the *l*th path, respectively. When sufficient multipath resolution is available, small changes in the propagation time only affect the path delay and path component distortion can be neglected. Under these assumptions, path coefficients α_l can be modelled as independent real valued random variables whose sign is a function of the material properties and, generally, depends on the wave polarization, angle of incidence, and the frequency of the propagating wave [32]. For simplicity, we quantize the multipath delay into bins, i.e. $\tau_l = lT_c$. For a single user multicode UWB system, the corresponding received signal model is:

$$r(t) = \sum_{l=0}^{L-1} \alpha_l s(t - lT_c) + n(t), \qquad (5.14)$$

where n(t) is a white Gaussian noise process with power spectral density $N_0/2$.

5.4.2 Numerical Results

We first compare the single user correlator receiver BER performance for multiple and single code systems employing a ternary ZCZ set and an m-sequence, respectively. Two data rates, i.e., Rate A and Rate B are assumed. For Rate A, n = 16 for single code scheme employing an m-sequence of length 15 padded with a zero and n = 128 for the multicode scheme with m = 8. For Rate B, n = 8 for a single code scheme employing an m-sequence of length 7 padded with one zero and n = 32 for the multicode scheme with m = 4.

The mean power of the multipath component is selected equal to the average value given in [34], which is based on the indoor line of sight (LOS) measurements performed in 23 homes. In [34], it is observed that the line of sight component and the first 10 multipath bins account for 33% and 75% of the total power, respectively. The sign of the reflected path coefficient is modeled as a uniformly distributed random variable [35]. The path power is quantized into 0.4 nanosecond bins corresponding to a chip duration T_c . We assume that each bin contains exactly one multipath component (emulating a dense



Figure 5.2: BER performance for multicode system using ternary ZCZ sequences versus that of single code system using m-sequence

multipath environment) and that the delay spread is restricted to be 4 nanoseconds. The effect of interchip interference has been assumed negligible.

In Figure 5.2, the average BER is plotted against the SNR per bit. For a multicode system, we employ the ternary ZCZ sequence set constructed from complementary pair $\{++, -+\}$ with parameter $(n, m, L_{zcz}) = (128, 8, 8)$ and $(n, m, L_{zcz}) = (32, 4, 4)$ for Rate A and B respectively. For single code scheme, we employ m-sequence with ending zero (--++-+++) = (-+++) = (-+++) = (-++) = (-++) = (-++) = (-++) = (-++) = (-++) = (-++) = (-++) = (-+) = (

Figure 5.3 demonstrates that when employing ternary ZCZ set, the BER performance does not change when the data rate is varied by increasing the number of code channels. The ternary ZCZ sequence set parameters are $(n, m, L_{zcz}) = (128, 8, 8)$, the number of code channels varies from 1 to 8. The three almost flat BER performance curves lie at $BER = 10^{-2}, 10^{-3}$ and 10^{-4} for SNR = 8, 10 and 12 dB respectively.


Figure 5.3: BER performance for multicode system using ternary ZCZ sequences vs number of code sequences

In Figure 5.4, we compare the BER performance of the multicode UWB system employing Cha's ternary ZCZ set $(n, m, L_{zcz}) = (32, 4, 5)$ [19], Fan's binary ZCZ set $(n, m, L_{zcz}) = (32, 4, 4)$ [20] and the constructed ternary ZCZ set with parameter $(n, m, L_{zcz}) = (32, 4, 4)$. At $BER = 10^{-4}$, the system employing proposed ternary ZCZ set can achieve 2 dB and 4 dB gains over the system using Fan's binary ZCZ set and Cha's ternary ZCZ set, respectively. This is due to the fact that the proposed ternary sets have a ZCZ in both periodic and aperiodic sense. Note that, the sequences from the proposed ternary set have the same PAPR as that ones proposed by Cha.

5.5 OVSF Codes with a ZCZ for Synchronous TS-UWB

5.5.1 System Model

The impulse response of the UWB channel with L resolvable paths is

$$h(t) = \sum_{l=0}^{L-1} \alpha_l \delta(t - \tau_l),$$
 (5.15)

where α_l and τ_l denote the channel gain and the propagation delay of the l_{th} path, respectively. Path coefficients α_l are modelled as independent real valued random variables



Figure 5.4: BER performance comparison for multicode UWB system for different ZCZ sets

whose sign is a uniformly distributed random variable [35]. The transmitted signal for user m is given by

$$s_m(t) = \sum_r b_m, r \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} c_{m,n} \psi(t - rT_s - nT_c), \qquad (5.16)$$

where r is the index of the information symbols and n is the length of spreading sequences. The spreading sequence for mth user is the OVSF code chosen from the OVSF code tree. b_r are binary antipodal symbols, T_c is the chip duration time and $T_s = nT_c$ is the symbol period. $\psi(t)$ is the unit energy signaling pulse and assumed known to the receiver. We consider a synchronous CDMA UWB system in which M active users share the same physical channel. The corresponding received signal model is:

$$r(t) = \sum_{m=1}^{M} \sum_{l=0}^{L-1} \alpha_l s_m(t) + n(t), \qquad (5.17)$$

where n(t) is a white Gaussian noise with zero mean and two-sided power spectral density $N_0/2$.



Figure 5.5: Comparison of the BER performances of ZCZ sequence, Gold sequence and Walsh code in a single user DS-UWB system

5.5.2 Numerical Results

We study correlator receiver performance of DS-UWB systems employing different types of OVSF codes. The mean power of multipath components are chosen to be equal to average value given in [34]. The path power is quantized into 0.4 nanosecond bins corresponding to a chip duration T_c . We assume that each bin contains exactly one multipath component (emulating a dense multipath environment) and the delay spread was restricted to be 4 nanosecond. The effects of interchip interference has been assumed negligible.



Figure 5.6: BER performance comparison for the proposed OVSF code with a ZCZ and OVSF codes based on Gold sequence for DS-UWB

the worst BER performance.

In Fig. 5.6, we compare the correlator receiver performance of DS-UWB systems employing different types of OVSF codes. For OVSF codes with a ZCZ, we use the tree structure constructed in Sec. 5.3. The four codes assigned to four users are marked in black so that none of the above codes is the mother code of the others. We also construct the OVSF codes based on Gold sequence using the method in (2.12) for comparison purpose. The first layer OVSF codes are chosen from the Gold sequence set with sequence length 31. R and R/4 denote the codes selected from the first and third layer respectively. We observe that, in multiuser scenario, proposed OVSF codes have much better BER performance than Gold sequence based OVSF codes.

5.6 Conclusion

We construct ternary ZCZ sequence sets with both periodic and aperiodic ZCZ and a tree structure of ZCZ OVSF codes. Both can be employed in DS-UWB systems for multiple rate purposes. A multicode UWB system using ternary ZCZ sequence set can adapt its data rate by changing the size of the code set to satisfy different data rate requirements without compromising its BER performance. DS-UWB system employing ZCZ OVSF codes can assign the users different length spreading codes and, thus, satisfy different data rate requirements. Multicode and OVSF systems employing the proposed ZCZ sequences have a notably improved BER performance over systems using comparable binary or ternary sequences. We argue that the improvement is due to the unique periodic and aperiodic ZCZ property of proposed sequence sets.

5.7 Appendix: Proof of Proposition 5.1

Lemma 5.1a: The same layer sequences $\{\mathbf{a}_i^{(k)}, i = 1, 2, ..., 2^k\}$ form a ZCZ sequence set with a periodic and aperiodic ZCZ of length $L_{zcz} = n$.

Proof. Based on *Theorem 11* in [13], for a complementary pair $\{\mathbf{c}_1, \mathbf{c}_2\}$ of length n, we have

$$A_{\mathbf{c}_1}(l) + A_{\mathbf{c}_2}(l) = 0, \quad 1 \le l \le n - 1;$$
(5.18)

$$A_{\overleftarrow{c}_{2}}(l) + A_{-\overleftarrow{c}_{1}}(l) = 0, \quad 1 \le l \le n - 1;$$
 (5.19)

$$A_{\mathbf{c}_{1}, \overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}_{2}}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{c}_{2}, -\overleftarrow{\mathbf{c}_{1}}}(l) = 0, \quad 1 - n \le l \le n - 1;$$
(5.20)

Then, Eqs. (5.18), (5.19) and (5.20) imply that,

$$A_{\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(1)}}(l) = P_{\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(1)}}(l) = 0, \ 1 \le l \le n, \ i = 1, 2.$$
(5.21)

$$A_{\mathbf{a}_{1}^{(1)},\mathbf{a}_{2}^{(1)}}(l) = P_{\mathbf{a}_{1}^{(1)},\mathbf{a}_{2}^{(1)}}(l) = 0, \ -n \le l \le n.$$
(5.22)

Thus, $\{\mathbf{a}_1^{(1)}, \mathbf{a}_2^{(1)}\}\$ is a ZCZ sequence set with $L_{zcz} = n$. If we assume $\{\mathbf{a}_i^{(k-1)}, i = 1, 2, ..., 2^{k-1}\}\$ is a ZCZ sequence set of $L_{zcz} = n$, then for $\{\mathbf{a}_i^{(k)}, i = 1, 2, ..., 2^k\}\$ we have

$$A_{\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)}}(l) = 2A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(l) \pm A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(2^{k}n - l) = 0, \ 1 \le l \le n,$$
(5.23)

$$P_{\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)}}(l) = 2A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(l) \pm 2A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(2^{k}n - l) = 0, \ 1 \le l \le n,$$
(5.24)

where $r = \lceil \frac{i}{2} \rceil$ and $i = 1, 2, ...2^k$. Let $s = \lceil \frac{j}{2} \rceil$, $j = 1, 2, ..., 2^k$, and $i \neq j$. When r = s, we have

$$\begin{aligned} A_{\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)},\mathbf{a}_{j}^{(k)}}(l) &= A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(l) - A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(2^{k}n - l) = 0, \end{aligned} (5.25) \\ P_{\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)},\mathbf{a}_{j}^{(k)}}(l) &= A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(l) - A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(l) + A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(2^{k}n - l) - A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)}}(2^{k}n - l) \\ &= 0. \end{aligned} (5.26)$$

When $r \neq s$,

$$\begin{aligned} A_{\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)},\mathbf{a}_{j}^{(k)}}(l) &= A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)},\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(k-1)}}(l) \pm A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)},\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(k-1)}}(l) \pm A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)},\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(k-1)},\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(k-1)}}(2^{k}n-l) \\ &= 0, \end{aligned}$$
(5.27)
$$\begin{aligned} P_{\mathbf{a}_{i}^{(k)},\mathbf{a}_{j}^{(k)}}(l) &= A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)},\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(k-1)}}(l) \pm A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)},\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(k-1)}}(l) \pm A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)},\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(k-1)},\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(k-1)}}(2^{k}n-l) \\ &\pm A_{\mathbf{a}_{r}^{(k-1)},\mathbf{a}_{s}^{(k-1)}}(2^{k}n-l) = 0, \end{aligned}$$
(5.28)

where $-n \leq l \leq n$.

Lemma 5.1b: Any two sequences from different layers $\mathbf{a}_i^{(u)}$ and $\mathbf{a}_j^{(k)}$, where $u \neq k$, have a periodic and aperiodic ZCZ of length $L_{zcz} = n$, if no one is the mother code of the other. *Proof.* Let us assume u < k. $\mathbf{a}_i^{(u)}$ is the mother code of $\{\mathbf{a}_v^{(k)}, v = 2^{k-u}(i-1)+1, 2^{k-u}(i-1)+2, ..., 2^{k-u}i\}$. Since $j \neq v$, based on Eqs. (5.25)-(5.28), $\mathbf{a}_i^{(u)}$ and $\mathbf{a}_j^{(k)}$ have a periodic and aperiodic ZCZ of length $L_{zcz} = n$.

Lemmas 5.1a-b imply that the constructed set $\{\mathbf{a}_i^{(k)}, i = 1, 2, ..., 2^k, k = 1, 2, ...\}$ is an OVSF code set with a periodic and aperiodic ZCZ of length n.

Chapter 6

OVSF Code Assignment for Throughput Maximization

6.1 Introduction

To support high-speed and multirate data services in third-generation (3G) mobile communication systems, orthogonal variable-spreading-factor (OVSF) codes are being used in Universal Mobile Telecommunications System (UMTS)/ International Mobile Telecommunication 2000 (IMT-2000) with wideband code-division multiple access (WCDMA) technology [58, 61–64]. OVSF codes can be represented as a binary code tree [59, 65], in which the codes at lower layer are of shorter spreading factor and can be used for a higher data rate access. The code orthogonality is preserved if none parent-and-child pair has been assigned to any two active users. This prefix-free condition imposes a constraint on the OVSF code assignment, which can be described by the well-known Kraft inequality [66].

Recent studies of CDMA systems employing OVSF codes focus on dynamic code assignment schemes and attempt to solve the code placement and code replacement problems (e.g., see [67–69]). The former addresses how to place a new call to avoid the code tree becoming too fragmented and, thus, it may have significant impact on the OVSF codes utilization. The latter addresses, when a new call arrives, how to relocate codes to reduce code blocking.

We study the adaptive code assignment scheme which allocates the OVSF codes to active users based on their SINRs such that the aggregate throughput of the system is maximized. Different layer codes on the OVSF code tree lead to different throughput. Hence, throughput is a function of the spreading sequence length and the SINR. The *k*th layer OVSF codes are of length $2^{k-1}n^{(1)}$, k = 1, 2, 3, ..., where $n^{(1)}$ denotes the length of the first layer codes. Hence, the aggregate throughput maximization becomes a discrete optimization problem. In a set of OVSF codes, each user chooses a single code with a corresponding throughput and a cost associated with the Kraft inequality constraint. The objective is to maximize the overall throughput. This is similar to the classical binary Knapsack problem (BKP) [70], in which a hitch-hiker has to fill his knapsack by selecting from among various possible objects with specific volume and comfort to maximize his total comfort. The BKP is NP-complete so that it can not be solved by simple algorithms. Our problem is more complex in that the code set has infinite number of items (the OVSF code tree potentially has infinite number of layers).

The throughput maximization problem associated with OVSF codes has been studied in [71]. However, throughput functions may vary for different system setups and, thus, the OVSF code assignment algorithm which is optimal for a system setup may not be optimal for other systems. We describe three types of throughput functions which include throughput functions in [71] as a special case. Based on the properties of throughput functions, an optimal OVSF code assignment algorithm is proposed.

The optimality of the code assignment is verified in a quasi-synchronous ternary sequence based UWB (QS TS-UWB) system [4–11]. QS [23] operation is obtained, for example, by using GPS receivers at the base station and mobiles to correct for propagation delays and obtain a universal clock [24]. However, due to synchronization errors, the relative time delay between the signals of different users is random, but can be maintained in a certain time range [25]. We model the relative time delay Δ being upper bound as $|\Delta| \leq \tau$ (e.g., see [26]).

We construct ternary OVSF codes with a ZCZ of arbitrary length L_{zcz} , and apply these to a QS TS-UWB system. ZCZ sequences have been intensively studied in the literature (e.g., see [17–19, 21, 22]). However, all these studies focus on ZCZ sequence sets in which all sequences are of a fixed length. The analysis in [26] demonstrates that the multiple access interference (MAI) of the QS-CDMA system is determined by the crosscorrelation between spreading codes around the origin. As a result, the MAI is cancelled when $\tau \leq L_{zcz}$.

Based on the knowledge of relative time delay parameter τ , we demonstrate how to select an ZCZ-OVSF code tree to increase the aggregate throughput of the system. Once the OVSF code tree is selected, the optimal code assignment can further maximize the aggregate throughput by allocating OVSF codes to the active users based on their SINRs.

6.2 Throughput Analysis

6.2.1 System Model

The information bit stream is organized in packets, each containing J information bits. With channel coding, the total size of each packet is $L \ge J$ bits. The packet needs to be retransmitted when at least one error has been detected. The probability of a successful packet transmission $q(\gamma)$ depends on the SINR γ at the receiver of the desired user. If all transmissions are statistically independent, the number of necessary transmissions to receive a packet correctly is a geometric random variable with an expected value 1/q. The throughput of a user can be interpreted as the number of information bits correctly received per second. Thus, when a *k*th layer OVSF code of length $n^{(k)}$ is assigned to a user, its throughput can be expressed as follows,

$$\Gamma_k(\gamma) = \frac{\alpha}{2^k} q(k, \gamma), \quad k = 1, 2, 3, ...,$$
(6.1)

where $\alpha = 2J/LT_c n^{(1)}$, and T_c is the chip duration.

Property 6.1 (monotonic non-decreasing): If $\gamma_1 \geq \gamma_2$, then

$$\Gamma_k(\gamma_1) \ge \Gamma_k(\gamma_2), k = 1, 2, 3, \dots$$
 (6.2)

Proof. It follows from the fact that $q(\gamma)$ is a monotonic non-decreasing function.

Property 6.2 (throughput at high SINR):

$$\lim_{\gamma \to +\infty} \Gamma_k(\gamma) = \frac{\alpha}{2^k}, k = 1, 2, 3, \dots$$
(6.3)

Proof. It can be proved by noticing that $\lim_{\gamma \to +\infty} q(\gamma) = 1$.

Property 6.3 (throughput at low SINR):

$$\lim_{\gamma \to 0} \Gamma_k(\gamma) = c \cdot \frac{\alpha}{2^k}, k = 1, 2, 3, \dots$$
(6.4)

where c is a non-negative constant.

Proof. It can be proved by noticing that $\lim_{\gamma \to 0} q(\gamma) = c$, where c is a non-negative constant.

 $Proposition \ 6.1 \ (upper \ bound)$: Let the throughput functions be

$$\Gamma_k = \frac{\alpha}{2^k} q\left(k,\gamma\right) \quad k = 1, 2, 3, \dots \tag{6.5}$$

The aggregate throughput of the system employing OVSF codes is bounded by

$$\sum_{i=1}^{M} \Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) \le \alpha.$$
(6.6)

Proof. Based on Properties 6.1-6.2,

$$\sum_{i=1}^{M} \Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) \le \sum_{i=1}^{M} \frac{\alpha}{2^{k_i}} = \alpha \sum_{i=1}^{M} 2^{-k_i} \le \alpha.$$
(6.7)

6.2.2 Throughput Functions

Let us introduce three types of Γ_k which satisfy the *Properties 6.1-6.3*.



Figure 6.1: Type-I throughput function Γ_k

Type-I Γ_k as shown in Fig. 6.1

$$\Gamma_k(\gamma) = \begin{cases} \alpha/2^k, & \gamma \ge \gamma_k^* \\ 0, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases},$$
(6.8)



Figure 6.2: Type-II throughput function Γ_k

where $\gamma_k^* \ge \gamma_{k+1}^*, k = 1, 2, 3, \dots$

Type-II Γ_k as shown in Fig. 6.2 A set of Type-II throughput functions is characterized by the fact that there is no intersection between any two of them.



Figure 6.3: Type-III throughput function Γ_k

Type-III Γ_k as illustrated in Fig. 6.3 Let k < j,

$$(\Gamma_k - \Gamma_j)(\gamma) \begin{cases} > 0, \quad \gamma > \gamma_{k,j}^* \\ = 0, \quad \gamma = \gamma_{k,j}^* \\ < 0, \quad \gamma < \gamma_{k,j}^* \end{cases}$$
(6.9)

where $(\Gamma_k - \Gamma_j)(\gamma) = \Gamma_k(\gamma) - \Gamma_j(\gamma)$ and $\gamma_{k,k+1}^* \ge \gamma_{k+1,k+2}^*, k, j = 1, 2, 3, ...$

Property 6.4 (maximum Γ_k): Let $\gamma_{0,1}^* = +\infty$. When $\gamma_{k-1,k}^* \ge \gamma \ge \gamma_{k,k+1}^*, k = 1, 2, 3, ...,$ then

$$(\Gamma_k - \Gamma_j)(\gamma) \ge 0, \quad \forall j \ne k \text{ and } j = 1, 2, 3, \dots$$
 (6.10)

Proof. If j > k, then $\gamma \ge \gamma^*_{k,k+1} \ge \gamma^*_{k+1,k+2} \ge \dots \ge \gamma^*_{j-1,j}$. Thus,

$$\Gamma_k(\gamma) \ge \Gamma_{k+1}(\gamma) \ge \dots \ge \Gamma_{j-1}(\gamma) \ge \Gamma_j(\gamma).$$
(6.11)

If j < k, then $\gamma \leq \gamma_{k-1,k}^* \leq \gamma_{k-2,k-1}^* \leq \ldots \leq \gamma_{j,j+1}^*$,

$$\Gamma_k(\gamma) \ge \Gamma_{k-1}(\gamma) \ge \dots \ge \Gamma_{j+1}(\gamma) \ge \Gamma_j(\gamma).$$
(6.12)

6.2.3 Examples of Throughput Functions

For example, let us assume a single user uncoded BPSK system in an AWGN channel with two-sided spectral density $N_0/2$. J information bits are transmitted in a packet. The packet needs to be retransmitted if one or more than one errors have been detected. The transmitted power is P_t and the link gain is h. Let $\gamma = n^{(1)}T_cP_th/2N_0$, thus,

$$\Gamma_k(\gamma) = \frac{\alpha}{2^k} \left[1 - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{erfc}\left(\sqrt{2^k \gamma}\right) \right]^J, \quad k = 1, 2, 3, ...,$$
(6.13)

where $\operatorname{erfc}(\cdot)$ is the complementary error function and $\alpha = 2/n^{(1)}T_c$. When J is relative small, the { $\Gamma_k, k = 1, 2, 3, ...$ } are Type-II throughput functions. Type-III throughput functions are those in (6.13) with relative large J. Type-I throughput models an ideal situation where $q(k, \gamma) = 1$ if the SNR $2^k \gamma \ge \gamma_0$ in (6.1). Thus, $\gamma_k^* = \gamma_0 2^{-k}$ in (6.8).

However, if we fix the transmit bit energy E_t instead of the constant transmit power P_t , the throughput function

$$\Gamma_k(\gamma) = \frac{\alpha}{2^k} \left[1 - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{erfc}(\sqrt{\gamma}) \right]^J, \quad k = 1, 2, 3, ...,$$
(6.14)

where $\gamma = E_t h/N_0$, is another example of a Type-II throughput function.

The examples for coded systems can be the ones from [72], where the throughput performance of binary IR HARQ (incremental redundancy Hybrid ARQ) schemes based on turbo codes over block-fading channels are studied. In general, the throughput function presents either a step or a continuous nondecreasing behavior. We consider Type-I, Type-II, and Type-III functions as shown in Figs. 6.1-6.3.

6.2.4 Aggregate Throughput

In a non-adaptive case, the OVSF codes can be assigned to the M active users as follows,

$$k_i = \begin{cases} p, & 1 \le i \le 2^{p+1} - M \\ p+1, & 2^{p+1} - M + 1 \le i \le M \end{cases},$$
(6.15)

where $p = \lfloor \log_2 M \rfloor$. The codes on the *p*th or (p + 1)th layer arbitrarily assigned to the M users as long as none of parent-child pairs is assigned. However, if the SINR γ of the users are periodically estimated, then we can accordingly assign the active users the OVSF codes other than on the *p*th or (p + 1)th layer to maximize the overall throughput of the system, i.e.,

$$\max_{\{k_i\}} \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^{M} \Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) = \sum_{i=1}^{M} \frac{\alpha}{2^{k_i}} q(k_i, \gamma_i) \right\}$$
(6.16.a)

subject to:
$$\sum_{i=1}^{M} 2^{-k_i} \le 1, \quad k_i \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}.$$
 (6.16.b)

For simplicity, throughout this chapter, we assume that assigning a different layer code to the *i*th user may not change the SINR of other users. An example can be the downlink of a synchronous CDMA system in a frequency-flat channel. The orthogonality of the OVSF codes remains unchanged when a user select codes from a different layer. Another example is the uplink of a QS-CDMA system employing OVSF codes with a ZCZ which we will discuss in details in Section 6.3.

The problem stated in (6.16) can be considered as an extended binary Knapsack problem (BKP) [70]. BKP belongs to a discrete optimization problem and is NP-complete so that it can not be solved with polynomial complexity. In BKP, a hitch-hiker has to fill up his knapsack of capacity v by selecting from among various possible objects with volume v_i and comfort c_i to maximize his total comfort. Formally,

$$\max\sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i x_i \tag{6.17.a}$$

subject to:
$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} v_i x_i \le v \tag{6.17.b}$$

where

$$x_i = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if object} \quad i \quad \text{is selected} \\ 0, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(6.18)

In the problem stated in (6.16), for each γ_i , we have a set of infinite codes each having a value $\Gamma_k(\gamma_i)$ and a cost 2^{-k} , k = 1, 2, 3, ... Our goal is selecting one code in each set to maximize the total value under a total cost 1.

6.3 OVSF Codes Assignment

6.3.1 Self Maximization and Group Maximization

Definition 6.1 (self maximization): The self maximization is defined as a code assignment which maximizes a single user throughput and satisfies a constraint k_a , that is,

$$\mathcal{S}(k_a, \gamma) = \arg\max_k \left\{ \Gamma_k(\gamma), k \ge k_a \right\}.$$
(6.19)

Definition 6.2 (group maximization): Let $\overrightarrow{\gamma} = \{\gamma_1, \gamma_2, ..., \gamma_m\}$, where $\gamma_1 \ge \gamma_2 \ge$... $\ge \gamma_m$, and $v \le 1$. Then, the group maximization is defined as a code assignment which maximizes the overall throughput of m users under the constraint v and k_a ,

$$\mathcal{G}(v, k_a, \overrightarrow{\gamma}, m) = \arg\max_{\{k_i\}} \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^m \Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) : \sum_{i=1}^m 2^{-k_i} \le v, \forall k_i \ge k_a \right\},$$
(6.20.a)

$$\Gamma_{\max}(v, k_a, \overrightarrow{\gamma}, m) = \max_{\{k_i\}} \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^m \Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) : \sum_{i=1}^m 2^{-k_i} \le v, \forall k_i \ge k_a \right\}.$$
 (6.20.b)

Theorem 6.1 (self maximization): For the *i*th user of γ_i , then

1) for Type-I Γ_k ,

$$S(k_a, \gamma_i) = \begin{cases} k_a, & \gamma_i \ge \gamma_{k_a}^* \\ k, & \gamma_k^* \le \gamma_i < \gamma_{k-1}^* \le \gamma_{k_a}^*. \end{cases}$$
(6.21)

2) for Type-II Γ_k ,

$$\mathcal{S}(k_a, \gamma_i) = k_a. \tag{6.22}$$

3) for Type-III Γ_k ,

$$\mathcal{S}(k_a, \gamma_i) = \begin{cases} k_a, & \gamma_i \ge \gamma^*_{k_a, k_a + 1} \\ k, & \gamma^*_{k, k + 1} \le \gamma_i < \gamma^*_{k - 1, k} \end{cases}$$
(6.23)

Proof. If a k_a th layer code is available, then all its child codes with layer index $k > k_a$ are also available. The proofs for Type-I and Type-II Γ_k are straightforward. The result for Type-III Γ_k can be proved by using *Property 6.4*.

Lemma 6.1 (priority of users): If $\mathcal{S}(k_a, \gamma_i) = k_i$, $\mathcal{S}(k_a, \gamma_j) = k_j$, and $\gamma_i \ge \gamma_j$, then $k_i \le k_j$ and $\Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) \ge \Gamma_{k_j}(\gamma_j)$.

Proof. The proof follows the fact that throughput functions are monotonic non-decreasing functions. $\hfill \square$

Lemma 6.2 (priority of codes): If $\mathcal{S}(k_a, \gamma_i) = k_i$, $\mathcal{S}(k_b, \gamma_i) = k'_i$, and $k_a \leq k_b$, then $k_i \leq k'_i$ and $\Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) \geq \Gamma_{k'_i}(\gamma_i)$.

Proof. It can be proved based on (6.21)-(6.23).

Lemma 6.3 (pair maximization): Let $\gamma_i \geq \gamma_j$,

$$\mathcal{S}(k_a, \gamma_i) = k_i; \ \mathcal{S}(k_b, \gamma_j) = k_j \tag{6.24}$$

$$\mathcal{S}(k_b, \gamma_i) = k'_i; \quad \mathcal{S}(k_a, \gamma_j) = k'_j \tag{6.25}$$

If $k_a \leq k_b$, then $\Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) + \Gamma_{k_j}(\gamma_j) \geq \Gamma_{k'_i}(\gamma_i) + \Gamma_{k'_j}(\gamma_j)$, for

- 1) Type-I Γ_k ;
- 2) Type-II Γ_k satisfying $\frac{d(\Gamma_k \Gamma_j)(\gamma)}{d\gamma} \ge 0, \forall \gamma \ge 0, k \le j$. 3) Type-III Γ_k satisfying $\frac{d(\Gamma_k - \Gamma_{k+1})(\gamma)}{d\gamma} \ge 0, \forall \gamma \ge \gamma_{k,k+1}^*, k = 1, 2, 3,$

Proof. See Appendix.

In the following, we focus on the throughput functions with a constraint on q functions as described in Lemma 6.3.

Theorem 6.2 (initial assignment): Let $\gamma_1 \geq \gamma_2 \geq ... \geq \gamma_M$, and $v \leq 1$. The OVSF codes can be assigned to M active users as follows,

$$\mathcal{S}(K_i, \gamma_i) = k_i, \quad i = 1, 2, \dots M,$$

$$(6.26.a)$$

$$(1 + \lfloor -\log_2(v) \rfloor, \quad i = 1$$

where

$$K_{i} = \begin{cases} 1 + \left\lfloor -\log_{2}\left(v - \sum_{j=1}^{i-1} 2^{-k_{j}}\right) \right\rfloor, & 1 < i < M \\ \left\lceil -\log_{2}\left(v - \sum_{j=1}^{M-1} 2^{-k_{j}}\right) \right\rceil, & i = M \end{cases}$$
(6.26.b)

Then, if $i \leq j$, the resulting code assignment $\{k_i, 1 \leq i \leq M\}$ satisfies

ſ

$$\sum_{i=1}^{M} 2^{-k_i} \le v, \tag{6.27.a}$$

$$\Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) \ge \Gamma_{k_j}(\gamma_j),$$
(6.27.b)

$$k_i \le k_j, \tag{6.27.c}$$

$$\Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) + \Gamma_{k_j}(\gamma_j) \ge \Gamma_{k_j}(\gamma_i) + \Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_j).$$
(6.27.d)

Proof. See Appendix.

Lemma 6.4 (stopping criteria): Let $\gamma_1 \geq \gamma_2 \geq ... \geq \gamma_m$ and $\overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1} = \{\gamma_{i+1}, \gamma_{i+2}, ..., \gamma_m\}$. Let $\{k_i, 1 \leq i \leq m\}$ denote the initial code assignment and, thus, $v_i = v - \sum_{j=1}^{i-1} 2^{-k_j}$, then $\forall t \geq t_0$,

$$\Gamma_{\max}\left(v_{i}-2^{-k_{i}-t_{0}},k_{i}+t_{0},\overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1},m-i\right) \geq \Gamma_{\max}\left(v_{i}-2^{-k_{i}-t},k_{i}+t,\overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1},m-i\right),$$
(6.28)

where

$$t_0 = \left\lceil \log_2\left(\frac{m-i+1}{2^{k_i}v_i}\right) \right\rceil.$$
(6.29)

Proof. When the *i*th user increase its initial code from the k_i th layer to $(k_i + t)$ th layer, then

$$v_{i+1}' = v - \sum_{j=1}^{i-1} 2^{-k_j} - 2^{-k_i - t} = v_i - 2^{-k_i - t}.$$
(6.30)

If $t = t_0$, we have

$$(m-i+1)2^{-(k_i+t_0)} \le v_i. \tag{6.31}$$

Then, a $(k_i + t_0)$ th layer code is available for each *j*th user, where j > i. Thus,

$$\mathcal{G}\left(v_{i}-2^{-k_{i}-t_{0}},k_{i}+t_{0},\overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1},m-i\right) = \{\mathcal{S}(k_{i}+t_{0},\gamma_{i+1}),\mathcal{S}(k_{i}+t_{0},\gamma_{i+2}),\\ \dots,\mathcal{S}(k_{i}+t_{0},\gamma_{m})\}.$$
(6.32)

In a similar way, for $\forall t > t_0$,

$$\mathcal{G}\left(v_{i}-2^{-k_{i}-t},k_{i}+t,\overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1},m-i\right) = \{\mathcal{S}(k_{i}+t,\gamma_{i+1}),\mathcal{S}(k_{i}+t,\gamma_{i+2}), \dots,\mathcal{S}(k_{i}+t,\gamma_{m})\}.$$
(6.33)

Based on Lemma 6.2, (6.28) can be proved by (6.32) and (6.33).

Theorem 6.3 (group maximization): Let $\overrightarrow{\gamma_i} = \{\gamma_i, \gamma_{i+1}, ..., \gamma_m\}$, where $1 \leq i \leq m$ and $\gamma_1 \geq \gamma_2 \geq ... \geq \gamma_m$. Let $\{k_i, 1 \leq i \leq m\}$ denote the initial code assignment, and $v_i = v - \sum_{j=1}^{i-1} 2^{-k_j}$. If

$$\mathcal{G}\left(v_i - 2^{-k_i - t}, k_i + t, \overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1}, m - i\right), \quad 0 \le t \le t_0 = \left\lceil \log_2\left(\frac{m - i + 1}{2^{k_i} v_i}\right) \right\rceil, \quad (6.34)$$

are known, and let

$$\delta = \arg\max_{t} \left\{ \Gamma_{\max} \left(v_i - 2^{-k_i - t}, k_i + t, \overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1}, m - i \right) + \Gamma_{k_i + t}(\gamma_i), 0 \le t \le t_0 \right\}.$$
(6.35)

Then the group maximization

$$\mathcal{G}\left(v_{i}, k_{i}, \overrightarrow{\gamma_{i}}, m-i+1\right) = \left(k_{i}+\delta\right) \cup \mathcal{G}\left(v_{i}-2^{-k_{i}-\delta}, k_{i}+\delta, \overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1}, m-i\right).$$
(6.36)

Proof.

$$\Gamma_{\max}\left(v_{i}, k_{i}, \overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i}, m-i+1\right) = \max_{t} \left\{ \Gamma_{\max}\left(v_{i}-2^{-k_{i}-t}, k_{i}+t, \overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1}, m-i\right) + \Gamma_{k_{i}+t}(\gamma_{i}), t \geq 0 \right\}.$$
(6.37)

Note that, k_i is the initial code assignment for the *i*th user and, thus, for $\forall t > 0$, $\Gamma_{k_i+t}(\gamma_i) \leq \Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i)$. Hence, (6.36) can be proved based on Lemma 6.4.

Table 6.1: Initial OVSF Codes Assignment Algorithm

Input:	$\gamma_1 \ge \gamma_2 \ge \gamma_3 \ge \ge \gamma_M$
	FOR $i = 1: M$,
	(1, i = 1)
	$K_i = \left\{ 1 + \left\lfloor -\log_2 \left(1 - \sum_{j=1}^{i-1} 2^{-k_j} \right) \right\rfloor, 1 < i < M \right.$
	$\left(-\log_2\left(1 - \sum_{j=1}^{M-1} 2^{-k_j}\right) \right], i = M$
	$k_{i}=\mathcal{S}\left(K_{i},\gamma_{i} ight)$
	END
Output:	$\{k_i, i = 1, 2,M\}$

6.3.2 OVSF Codes Assignment Algorithms

Table 6.1 presents an initial code assignment algorithm, which is an important initialization step for optimal code assignment demonstrated in Table 6.2.

Theorem 6.4: The initial code assignment algorithm maximizes the aggregate throughput for Type-I Γ_k .

Proof. For Type-I Γ_k , the initial assignment remains unchanged after group maximization.

Input:	$\gamma_1 \ge \gamma_2 \ge \gamma_3 \ge \ldots \ge \gamma_M$
Initial assignment output:	$\{k_1, k_2,, k_M\}$
Group maximization:	$\mathcal{G}\left(v_{i},k_{i},\overrightarrow{\gamma_{i}},M-i+1 ight)=$
	$(k_i + \delta) \cup \mathcal{G}\left(v_i - 2^{-k_i - \delta}, k_i + \delta, \overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1}, m - i\right)$
	$\delta = \arg\max_t \left\{ \Gamma_{\max} \left(v_i - 2^{-k_i - t}, k_i + t, \overrightarrow{\gamma}_{i+1}, M - i \right) \right\}$
	$+\Gamma_{k_i+t}(\gamma_i), 0 \le t \le \left\lceil \log_2\left(\frac{M-i+1}{2^{k_i}v_i}\right) \right\rceil \right\}$
	$\mathcal{G}\left(v_{M},k_{M},\overrightarrow{\gamma}_{M},1 ight)=\mathcal{S}(k_{M},\gamma_{M})$
Optimum assignment Output:	$\mathcal{G}\left(1,1,\overrightarrow{\gamma_{1}},M ight)$

Table 6.2: Optimum OVSF Codes Assignment Algorithm

As shown in Table 6.2, the optimum OVSF code assignment maximizes the aggregate throughput of the system by recursively operating the group maximization. For each group maximization, an initial code assignment is operated.

Theorem 6.5: The optimum code assignment algorithm maximizes the aggregate throughput for

1) Type-I Γ_k ;

2) Type-II Γ_k satisfying $\frac{d(\Gamma_k - \Gamma_j)(\gamma)}{d\gamma} \ge 0, \forall \gamma \ge 0, k \le j$.

3) Type-III Γ_k satisfying $\frac{d(\Gamma_k - \Gamma_{k+1})(\gamma)}{d\gamma} \ge 0, \forall \gamma \ge \gamma^*_{k,k+1}, k = 1, 2, 3, \dots$

Proof. For M users with $\gamma_1 \geq \gamma_2 \geq ... \geq \gamma_M$, the optimum code assignment $\mathcal{G}(1, 1, \overrightarrow{\gamma_1}, M)$ can be recursively achieved by the group maximization described in *Theorem 6.3*. For the Mth user, its group maximization is reduced to self maximization.

6.4 Uplink Throughput Maximization for a QS-DS UWB Systems

6.4.1 System Model

We consider a QS-CDMA UWB system in which M active users share the same physical channel. Each user transmits data to a single base station. The received signal is

$$r(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{M} \sqrt{P_i} b_i (t - l_i T_c) \sum_{n=0}^{N-1} c_{i,n} \psi(t - nT_c - l_i T_c) + n(t),$$
(6.38)

where $\psi(t)$ is the unit energy signaling pulse assumed here to be equal to zero outside an interval which is equal to or smaller than the chip duration T_c , and assumed known to the receiver. The spreading sequence $\mathbf{c}_i = \{c_{i,0}, c_{i,1}, \dots, c_{i,N-1}\}$ is selected from the OVSF code tree. $b_i(t)$ is the data signal consisting of a sequence of rectangular pulses with positive or negative unit amplitude and the duration $T_b = NT_c$. P_i is the received signal power of user *i* determined by

$$P_i = \frac{(1-\lambda)E_ch_i}{T_c},\tag{6.39}$$

where λ is the deficiency ratio of the employed OVSF codes, h_i is the link gain of the *i*th user, and E_c is the chip energy. For simplification, we have quantized the propagation delay into bins, and l_i is modelled as a discrete uniformly distributed random variable on $[-\tau, \tau]$, where τ is an integer and $0 \leq \tau \leq N/2$. We further assume the time delays of all users are i.i.d. n(t) is the white Gaussian noise with two-sided spectral density $N_0/2$. When the correlator receiver is tuned to the *i*th user, the output is,

$$Z_{i} = \sqrt{P_{i}T_{b}} \left(b_{i,0} + \sum_{j=1, j \neq i}^{M} I_{i,j} + \eta \right), \qquad (6.40)$$

where η is a zero-mean Gaussian random variable with variance $\sigma_{\eta}^2 = (2P_iT_b/N_0)^{-1}$. $b_{i,0}$ is the desired signal in the decision interval $[0, T_b]$. The MAI from the *j*th user is denoted as $I_{i,j}$, which can be formulated in terms of the continuous two bits, i.e., $b_{j,-1}$ and $b_{j,0}$, of the *j*th user, and the aperiodic cross correlation functions of \mathbf{c}_i and \mathbf{c}_j .

$$I_{i,j}(l_{i,j}) = \sqrt{\frac{P_j}{P_i}} \left[b_{j,-1} A_{\mathbf{c}_i,\mathbf{c}_j}(l_{i,j} - N) + b_{j,0} A_{\mathbf{c}_i,\mathbf{c}_j}(l_{i,j}) \right],$$
(6.41)

where $l_{i,j}$ represents the time delay of the *j*th user relative to the *i*th user. Let $\xi = \sum_{j \neq i} I_{i,j}(l_{i,j})$. The data signal $b_j(t)$ and the time delay $l_{i,j}$ are independent from those of different users. As a result, the variance of ξ equals to the sum of the variance of $I_{i,j}(l_{i,j})$, that is

$$\sigma_{\xi}^{2} = \sum_{j \neq i} E\left\{I_{i,j}^{2}(l_{i,j})\right\}$$

$$= \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{P_{j}}{2P_{i}}\left\{(A_{\mathbf{c}_{i},\mathbf{c}_{j}}(l_{i,j}-N) + A_{\mathbf{c}_{i},\mathbf{c}_{j}}(l_{i,j}))^{2} + (A_{\mathbf{c}_{i},\mathbf{c}_{j}}(l_{i,j}-N) - A_{\mathbf{c}_{i},\mathbf{c}_{j}}(l_{i,j}))^{2}\right\}$$

$$= \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{P_{j}}{P_{i}}\left\{A_{\mathbf{c}_{i},\mathbf{c}_{j}}^{2}(l_{i,j}-N) + A_{\mathbf{c}_{i},\mathbf{c}_{j}}^{2}(l_{i,j})\right\}.$$
(6.42)

Let us assume, in the QS-CDMA system, the relative time delay $l_{i,j}$ can be maintained such that $|l_{i,j}| \leq L_{zcz}$, where L_{zcz} is the ZCZ of the employed OVSF codes. Based on the definition of ZCZ and *Property 5.3* of the proposed ZCZ sequences, the MAI can be reduced as $\sigma_{\xi}^2 = 0$. Thus, the signal to interference and noise ratio (SINR) for the *i*th user is,

$$\operatorname{SINR}_{i} = \frac{1}{\sigma_{\xi}^{2} + \sigma_{\eta}^{2}} = \frac{(1 - \lambda)Nh_{i}E_{c}}{N_{0}/2}, \quad \text{when} \quad |l_{i,j}| \le L_{zcz}.$$
(6.43)

Let us further assume the QS-DS UWB system is an uncoded BPSK system in which J information bits are transmitted in a packet. The packet needs to be retransmitted if one or more than one errors have been detected. When the relative delays within the ZCZ and the kth layer code is assigned to the user, we have

$$\Gamma_k = \frac{1}{2^{k+1}nT_c} \left[1 - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{erfc}\left(\sqrt{\frac{2^{k+1}n(1-\lambda)h_iE_c}{N_0/2}}\right) \right]^J \quad k = 1, 2, 3, \dots$$
(6.44)

Based on $\gamma_i = h_i E_c/N_0$ of the *i*th user, we attempt to maximize the overall throughput of the QS-DS-UWB system,

$$\max_{\{k_i\}} \sum_{i=1}^{M} \frac{\alpha}{2^{k_i}} \left[1 - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{erfc}\left(\sqrt{2^{k_i}\beta\gamma_i}\right) \right]^J$$
(6.45.a)

subject to:
$$\sum_{i=1}^{M} 2^{-k_i} \le 1, \quad k_i \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}.$$
 (6.45.b)

where $\beta = 4(1 - \lambda)n$ and $\alpha = 1/2nT_c$.

6.4.2 OVSF Code Tree Selection

When the OVSF code tree with $L_{zcz} = \tau$ is selected, the multiple access interference is cancelled and, thus, the power control scheme is not necessary. All active users can simply maintain the same chip energy. The TCPs of the same length and different deficiency ratio may further affect the aggregate throughput of the system.

Proposition 6.2: Let $\lambda(n)$ and $\lambda'(n)$ be the deficiency ratios of two TCPs of length *n*. Let $\{k_i\}$ denote the code assignment for the *i*th users of SINR γ_i , i = 1, 2...M. If $\lambda(n) \geq \lambda'(n)$, then we have

$$\sum_{i=1}^{M} \Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) \le \sum_{i=1}^{M} \Gamma'_{k_i}(\gamma_i), \qquad (6.46)$$

where $\Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i)$ and $\Gamma'_{k_i}(\gamma_i)$ denotes the throughput of the *i*th user employing OVSF code tree constructed by the TCP of deficiency ratio $\lambda(n)$ and $\lambda'(n)$ respectively.

Proof. $q(\gamma)$ is a monotonic non-decreasing function, thus,

$$\frac{\Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i)}{\Gamma'_{k_i}(\gamma_i)} = \frac{q\left(\frac{2^{k_i}n(1-\lambda(n))h_iE_c}{N_0/2}\right)}{q\left(\frac{2^{k_i}n(1-\lambda'(n))h_iE_c}{N_0/2}\right)} \le 1.$$
(6.47)

 \Box

Based on *Proposition 6.2*, we suggest selecting the TCP of length $n = \tau$, and with the minimum $\lambda(n)$.



Figure 6.4: OVSF code tree selection: BCP-based OVSF code tree with $L_{zcz} = 4$ v.s. TCP-based OVSF code tree with $L_{zcz} = 6$, $E_c/N_0 = -3$ dB

6.4.3 Numerical Results

We assume that the multipath interference has been suppressed by the ZCZ sequences. In the QS-DS UWB system, M active links (M users and 1 base station) are in the system. The $\gamma_i = E_c d_0^2 / N_0 d_i^2$, where d_i , the distance between the *i*th user and the base station, is a uniformly distributed random variable in $[d_0, 5d_0]$ and may vary from time to time. Each transmitter maintains the same chip energy independent of its data rate. The chip rate $1/T_c = 1$ GHz, and the packet size J = 1024.

We first demonstrate how to select the OVSF code tree. One of the candidate OVSF trees is constructed from the TCP $\{+ + - + 0+, + + - - 0-\}$, as shown in the example in Section 5.3. The tree has a $L_{zcz} = 6$. The other OVSF code tree is constructed from a BCP $\{+ + -+, + + --\}$ with $L_{zcz} = 4$. The aggregate throughput is calculated based on the average aggregate throughput over 10^4 sets of random positions of 4 users at $E_c/N_0 = -3$ dB. Fig. 6.4 illustrates how τ affects the aggregate throughput of the system. When $\tau < 5$, the OVSF code tree with less sequence length shows its advantage over the OVSF code tree with longer length due to the time delays tensely around the origin. When $\tau \geq 5$, the time delays may fall outside $L_{zcz} = 4$, hence if an active user

suffers a sever near-far problem, its effective throughput may significantly reduced. In this case, the OVSF code tree with larger L_{zcz} shows its advantage.

Figure 6.5 illustrates the aggregate throughput gain of the proposed adaptive data rate transmission scheme over the non-adaptive transmission when the OVSF codes of $L_{zcz} = 6$ is selected. We assume $\tau \leq L_{zcz}$. In the non-adaptive transmission case, the OVSF codes are assigned to the users based on (6.15). We can observe the average aggregate throughput gain of initial and optimal code assignment over the non-adaptive scheme at relative low E_c/N_0 regions. For particular relative distances between the users and the base station, the optimal code assignment may have instantaneous aggregate throughput gain over the initial code assignment. If the average aggregate throughput is considered, as shown in Fig. 6.5, the performance of the initial code assignment approaches that of the optimal one due to the fact that the instantaneous aggregate throughput gain has been averaged out. Thus, the optimal code assignment trades the computation complexity only for the instantaneous aggregate throughput. Based on *Proposition 6.1*, both adaptive and non-adaptive schemes approach the aggregate throughput upper bound $\alpha = 1/2nT_c = 83.3$ (Mbps) at high E_c/N_0 region.

6.5 Conclusion

We study the aggregate throughput maximization problem associated with OVSF codes for three types of throughput functions. We propose two code assignment scheme: initial code assignment and optimal code assignment. Both algorithms adapt the data rate of active users based on their SINRs and, thus, obtain the aggregate throughput gain. Optimal code assignment trades the long code allocation time to achieve the instantaneous maximum aggregate throughput.

We construct ternary OVSF codes with a ZCZ of arbitrary lengths. The OVSF codes can be employed in a QS-CDMA UWB system to suppress both the multipath and multiple access interference. The relative time delay of the QS CDMA system is modelled as a uniformly distributed random variable on $[-\tau, \tau]$. When τ is large, the time delays may frequently fall outside the ZCZ of the OVSF codes, thus causes the MAI to the active users,



Figure 6.5: The aggregate throughput gain of the adaptive data rate transmission scheme for the DS-UWB system employing OVSF code tree with $L_{zcz} \geq \tau$

and further reduces the aggregate throughput of the system. Based on the knowledge of τ , we demonstrate how to select the OVSF code tree of different L_{zcz} to improve the aggregate throughput of the system. Once the OVSF code tree is selected, based on the knowledge of SINRs, we can further obtain the aggregate throughput gain by adaptively allocating OVSF codes to the active users.

6.6 Appendix

6.6.1 Proof of Lemma 6.3

Proof for Type-I Γ_k : Based on (6.21), if $\gamma_{k_a}^* \ge \gamma_{k_b}^*$, then

$$\Gamma_{k_{i}}(\gamma_{i}) + \Gamma_{k_{j}}(\gamma_{j}) \begin{cases} = \Gamma_{k_{i}'}(\gamma_{i}) + \Gamma_{k_{j}'}(\gamma_{j}), & \gamma_{i} \ge \gamma_{j} \ge \gamma_{k_{a}}^{*} & \text{or} & \gamma_{k_{a}}^{*} \ge \gamma_{i} \ge \gamma_{j} \ge \gamma_{k_{b}}^{*} \\ & \text{or} & \gamma_{k_{b}}^{*} \ge \gamma_{i} \ge \gamma_{j} \\ > \Gamma_{k_{i}'}(\gamma_{i}) + \Gamma_{k_{j}'}(\gamma_{j}), & \gamma_{i} \ge \gamma_{k_{a}}^{*} \ge \gamma_{j} & \text{or} & \gamma_{k_{a}}^{*} \ge \gamma_{i} \ge \gamma_{k_{b}}^{*} \ge \gamma_{j} \end{cases}$$
(6.48)

Proof for Type-II Γ_k : If $k_a \leq k_b$, $(\Gamma_{k_a} - \Gamma_{k_b})(\gamma)$ is a monotonic non-decreasing function. Hence, if $\gamma_i \geq \gamma_j$,

$$\left(\Gamma_{k_{i}}(\gamma_{i}) + \Gamma_{k_{j}}(\gamma_{j})\right) - \left(\Gamma_{k_{i}'}(\gamma_{i}) + \Gamma_{k_{j}'}(\gamma_{j})\right)$$

$$= \left(\Gamma_{k_{a}}(\gamma_{i}) + \Gamma_{k_{b}}(\gamma_{j})\right) - \left(\Gamma_{k_{b}}(\gamma_{i}) + \Gamma_{k_{a}}(\gamma_{j})\right)$$

$$= \left(\Gamma_{k_{a}} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{i}) - \left(\Gamma_{k_{a}} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{j}) \ge 0.$$
(6.49)

Proof for Type-III Γ_k : We have that $(\Gamma_k - \Gamma_{k+1})(\gamma)$ is a monotonic non-decreasing function for $\forall \gamma \geq \gamma_{k,k+1}^*, k = 1, 2, 3, \dots$ Note that $\gamma_{k_a,k_a+1}^* \geq \gamma_{k_a+1,k_a+2}^* \geq \dots \geq \gamma_{k_b-1,k_b}^*$, thus,

$$(\Gamma_{k_a} - \Gamma_{k_b})(\gamma)$$

$$= (\Gamma_{k_a} - \Gamma_{k_a+1})(\gamma) + (\Gamma_{k_a+1} - \Gamma_{k_a+2})(\gamma) + \dots + (\Gamma_{k_b-1} - \Gamma_{k_b})(\gamma) \quad (6.50)$$

is a monotonic non-decreasing function for $\gamma \geq \gamma^*_{k_a,k_a+1}$. Then based on (6.23), we can prove it as follows.

For
$$\gamma_i \ge \gamma_j \ge \gamma_{k_a,k_a+1}^*$$
,
 $\left(\Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) + \Gamma_{k_j}(\gamma_j)\right) - \left(\Gamma_{k'_i}(\gamma_i) + \Gamma_{k'_j}(\gamma_j)\right)$
 $= \left(\Gamma_{k_a} - \Gamma_{k_b}\right)(\gamma_i) - \left(\Gamma_{k_a} - \Gamma_{k_b}\right)(\gamma_j) \le 0.$ (6.51)

For $\gamma_i \geq \gamma_{k_a,k_a+1}^* \geq \gamma_j \geq \gamma_{k_b,k_b+1}^*$, without loss of any generality, let us assume $\gamma_{t,t+1}^* \geq \gamma_j \geq \gamma_{t+1,t+2}^*$, then

$$\left(\Gamma_{k_{i}} - \Gamma_{k_{i}'}\right)(\gamma_{i}) = \left(\Gamma_{k_{a}} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{i}) \ge \left(\Gamma_{k_{a}} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{k_{a},k_{a}+1}^{*})$$

$$= \left(\Gamma_{k_{a}+1} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{k_{a},k_{a}+1}^{*}) \ge \left(\Gamma_{k_{a}+1} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{k_{a}+1,k_{a}+2}^{*})$$

$$= \left(\Gamma_{k_{a}+2} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{k_{a}+1,k_{a}+2}^{*}) \ge \dots \ge \left(\Gamma_{t} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{t,t+1}^{*})$$

$$= \left(\Gamma_{t+1} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{t,t+1}^{*}) \ge \left(\Gamma_{t+1} - \Gamma_{k_{b}}\right)(\gamma_{j}) = \left(\Gamma_{k_{j}'} - \Gamma_{k_{j}}\right)(\gamma_{j}) \qquad (6.52)$$

For $\gamma_i \geq \gamma_{k_a,k_a+1}^* \geq \gamma_{k_b,k_b+1}^* \geq \gamma_j$, we have $\left(\Gamma_{k'_j} - \Gamma_{k_j}\right)(\gamma_j) = 0$. For the cases $\gamma_i \leq \gamma_{k_a,k_a+1}^*$, the Lemma can be proved in a similar way.

6.6.2 Proof of Theorem 6.2

Proof of (6.27.a): It can be proved by noticing that

$$k_M \ge K_M = \left[-\log_2 \left(v - \sum_{j=1}^{M-1} 2^{-k_j} \right) \right] \ge -\log_2 \left(v - \sum_{j=1}^{M-1} 2^{-k_j} \right).$$
(6.53)

Proof of (6.27.b) and (6.27.c): If $i\leq j,$

$$K_{j} = 1 + \left[-\log_{2} \left(v - \sum_{m=1}^{j-1} 2^{-k_{m}} \right) \right]$$

$$= 1 + \left[-\log_{2} \left(v - \sum_{m=1}^{i-1} 2^{-k_{m}} - \sum_{m=i}^{j-1} 2^{-k_{m}} \right) \right]$$

$$\geq 1 + \left[-\log_{2} \left(v - \sum_{m=1}^{i-1} 2^{-k_{m}} \right) \right] = K_{i}.$$
 (6.54)

Let $k'_i = \mathcal{S}(K_j, \gamma_i)$. Since $k_i = \mathcal{S}(K_i, \gamma_i)$ and $k_j = \mathcal{S}(K_j, \gamma_j)$, based on Lemmas 6.1-6.2,

$$\Gamma_{k_i}(\gamma_i) \ge \Gamma_{k'_i}(\gamma_i) \ge \Gamma_{k_j}(\gamma_j), \tag{6.55}$$

$$k_i \le k_i' \le k_j. \tag{6.56}$$

Proof of (6.27.d): The proof is very similar to the proof of *Lemma 6.3* and, thus, is omitted.

Chapter 7

Beamforming Sequences

7.1 Introduction

We study an adaptive approach that exploits the increased phase coherence of ultrawideband (UWB) channels [73] with a "discrete" number of reflectors relative to narrowband wireless channels. The proposed multipath beamforming technique suggests selecting the transmitted signal waveform based on limited multipath channel state information so that the signal energy at the output of a non-adaptive correlator is enhanced. The approach falls into the general category of adaptive signal design where the transmitter has a full or partial knowledge of the channel. Narrowband literature on this topic is abundant; nevertheless, even though somewhat related UWB literature exists (see, e.g. [74]), an approach that explicitly exploits the distinct phase coherence characteristic of impulsive UWB signaling has not been found in the literature.

In view of target high data rate applications and corresponding simple receiver design, our approach focuses on signal designs that enhance the performance of the non-adaptive correlator.

The first approach exhaustively searches ternary beamforming sequences that maximize one of two criteria. The optimal ternary beamforming sequences minimize detector's error probability, the suboptimal one enhances the signal energy at the output of a matched filter based on the sign of the reflection coefficients of several strongest reflectors. Here we assume the signs of the reflection coefficients are known, as would be natural in a TDD system. It is obvious that the exhaustive computer search is only suitable for relatively short sequences.

We also provide a constructive approach for multilevel beamforming sequence design.

This method is based on the autocorrelation properties of perfect ternary sequence, the idea of pre-RAKE [75] and Lüke's approach to the construction of binary Alexis sequences [76]. In [75], the authors suggested concentrating all the processing required for the RAKE combination at the transmitter and keeping the receiver as simple as a non-combining single path receiver. In [76], Lüke suggested an approach to the construction of binary Alexis sequences [77] of various lengths. The aperiodic ACF of Alexis sequences vanishes in a broad window. We combined these ideas to achieve beamforming gain in a multipath environment by employing a multilevel beamforming sequence and a receiver correlation sequence at the transmitter and receiver sides respectively. Note that, the only knowledge we need to construct the beamforming sequence is the signs of several strongest multipath coefficients.

7.2 Signal Model

The received signal model is:

$$r(t) = \sum_{r} \sum_{l=0}^{L-1} b_r \alpha_l p(t - rT_s - \tau_l) + n(t),$$
(7.1)

where

$$p(t) = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} c_i \psi(t - iT_c).$$
(7.2)

 b_r are binary antipodal symbols of duration $T_s = nT_c$. n is the length of the ternary spreading sequence $\mathbf{c} = (c_0, c_1, c_2, \dots c_{n-1})$ whose elements are in $\{-1, +1, 0\}, \psi(t)$ is the signaling pulse assumed here to be equal to zero outside an interval which is equal to or smaller to the chip interval $[0, T_c]$ and assumed known to the receiver. L is the number of multipath components. The delays τ_l are either fixed or chosen randomly. The α_l are real channel coefficients, each with a random sign. In slowly changing environments determining, tracking, and conveying the signs of reflection coefficients to the transmitter would require a non-significant overhead.

It is assumed that the transmitter knows the sign of the first L_c paths (e.g., based on receiver feedback) and can select the spreading sequence which attempts to maximize the energy at the output of the matched filter. The resulting effect is that the first L_c paths are combined coherently in a beamforming manner. The crosscorrelation between any one of the L_c path components times the channel coefficient and the line of sight path component is positive and, thus, enhances the received signal energy.

7.3 Beamforming Sequence Design

7.3.1 Exhaustive Computer Search for Ternary Beamforming Sequence

We address exhaustive computer search maximization of two criteria only for relatively short sequences.

The energy-based criterion for beamforming sequence selection is:

$$\sum_{l=0}^{L_c-1} \operatorname{sign}(\alpha_l) E\{|\alpha_l|\} R(l) - \sum_{l=L_c}^{n-1} E\{|\alpha_l|\} |R(l)| - \sum_{l=0}^{L_c-1} E\{|\alpha_l|\} |R(n-l)| - \sum_{l=L_c}^{n-1} E\{|\alpha_l|\} |R(n-l)| - B,$$
(7.3)

where

$$B = \sum_{k=1}^{\lfloor (L-1)/n \rfloor} E\{|\alpha_{kn}|\} |R(0)| + \sum_{l=n+1, l_{\oplus n} \neq 0}^{L-1} E\{|\alpha_l|\} (|R(l_{\oplus n})| + |R(n-l_{\oplus n})|).$$
(7.4)

 $R(\tau)$ is the autocorrelation function of p(t) with T_c being suppressed (assumed to be equal to 1) for notational simplicity, and \oplus_n is modulo-n operation. Here we assume that the mean values of the channel coefficients are known. Simply setting these values to be 1, we obtain another criterion for the case when we only know the signs of first several strongest channel coefficients.

The optimal bit-error rate criterion for sequence selection is based on the probability of detection error.

$$p(\text{error}) = E_{\boldsymbol{\alpha}, \mathbf{b}} \{ p(\text{error} | \boldsymbol{\alpha}, \mathbf{b}) \},$$
(7.5)

where the expectation is over L-1 random channel coefficients $\boldsymbol{\alpha} = \{\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{L-1}\}$ (note that the sign of the first L_c coefficients might be known) and $\lfloor L/n \rfloor$ interfering symbols $\mathbf{b} = \{b_1, \ldots, b_{\lfloor L/n \rfloor}\}$. For a correlator detector, the conditional probability of error is:

$$p(\operatorname{error}|\boldsymbol{\alpha}, \mathbf{b}) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{erfc}(\sqrt{E_b/N_0}) & A_b \ge 0\\ 1 - \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{erfc}(\sqrt{E_b/N_0}) & A_b < 0 \end{cases},$$
(7.6)

where erfc(.) is the complementary error function. Here, $E_b = A_b^2$, where

$$A_{b} = \sum_{l=0}^{n-1} \alpha_{l} R(l) + \sum_{l=1}^{n-1} b_{1} \alpha_{l} R(n-l)$$

+
$$\sum_{l=n+1, l_{\oplus n} \neq 0}^{L-1} b_{\lfloor l/n \rfloor} \alpha_{l} R(l_{\oplus n})$$

+
$$b_{1+\lfloor l/n \rfloor} \alpha_{l} R(n-l_{\oplus n}) + \sum_{k=1}^{\lfloor (L-1)/n \rfloor} b_{k} \alpha_{kn} R(0).$$
(7.7)

Note that the energy-based criteria, as defined above, is based on the mean values of channel coefficients, whereas, the probability of error criteria requires the knowledge of the coefficient probability distributions. A particularly important component of the sequence design is the PAPR of the signal. For ternary based signaling, arbitrarily padding the transmitted sequence with zeros is helpful to achieving good ACF properties. The tradeoff is an increase in PAPR. A reasonable approach is to find the best sequence under a constraint on the number of zeros (or, more generally, under a PAPR constraint). Even so, as will be demonstrated in the following section, the single pulse (maximum PAPR solution) sequence is not always optimum for signaling in multipath channels when beamforming is aided with limited channel state information at the transmitter.

7.3.2 Constructive Design of Multilevel Beamforming Sequence

The construction of multilevel beamforming sequence is based on the properties of perfect ternary sequences, the idea of pre-RAKE and Lüke's approach to the binary Alexis sequences design. A perfect ternary sequence $(c_0, c_1, ..., c_{n-1})$, for which

$$P_{\mathbf{a}}(l) = \begin{cases} (1 - \lambda_{\mathbf{a}})n & l = 0\\ 0 & 1 \le l \le n - 1 \end{cases}$$
(7.8)

is linearly combined with its first $(L_c - 1)$ left cyclic shifts where the combining coefficients are the signs of the first L_c paths. Thus, the multilevel beamforming sequence $(\tilde{c}_0, \tilde{c}_1, ..., \tilde{c}_{n+\tilde{L}-1})$ is obtained by appending $\tilde{L} < L - 1$ zero guard chips to

$$\tilde{c}_i = \sum_{l=0}^{L_c - 1} \operatorname{sign}(\alpha_l) c_{(i+l)\oplus_n}, i = 0, 1, \dots n - 1.$$
(7.9)

By periodically extending the mother perfect ternary sequence up to length $n + \tilde{L}$, we obtain the receiver correlation sequence. By employing this pair of sequences and a simple

correlation receiver, the signal replicas corresponding to the first L_c paths are coherently combined at the output of the correlator.

Example: Let us assume that the multipath number is 11, the signs of the first three paths (including the direct path) are $\{+, -, +\}$ respectively, and the mother sequence is the Hoholdt's perfect ternary sequence [28]

$$(+++++-+0+0-++-00+-0--).$$

We note that the transmitter beamforming sequence is a multilevel signal with a number of levels no larger than $2L_c + 1$, while the received correlation sequence is still ternary. In this example, the energy from the first, second, and the third path is coherently combined. The multipath interference from other paths will be suppressed due to the perfect ACF properties of the mother perfect ternary sequence. The noise penalty increases since we employ different beamforming and receiver correlation sequence. Thus, this approach trades multipath interference suppression and beamforming gain for SNR loss and an increase in the number of levels of the beamforming sequence. The simulation result in the next section shows that even with no zero guard chips, a multilevel beamforming sequence can still achieve lower BER than a single pulse sequence.

7.4 Numerical Results

Two sets of experiments have been conducted. Bit energy for all signaling schemes is normalized, so that, for example, a ternary sequence of length seven with three zero pulses have pulses with a peak 30% higher and single impulse sequence pulses 160% higher than the corresponding m-sequence pulses. The path power is quantized into 0.4 nanosecond bins corresponding to a chip duration T_c . It is assumed that each bin can contain only one path; the sign of the reflected path coefficient is modelled as a uniformly distributed random variable [35]. Effects of interchip interferences have been assumed negligible. Employed multipath beamforming was based on the sign of first L_c path coefficients. For



Figure 7.1: Short sequence BER performance for an exponential channel profile and supersymbol path delays.

each simulation block, one of 2^{L_c} optimum ternary sequences was selected based on the sign of the first L_c reflected path coefficients.

In the first set of experiments, we focus on high rate direct sequence ultra-wideband schemes with low spreading gain N = 7, which, for a chip time of $T_c < 1$ nanoseconds would correspond to data rates of over 100Mbits/Second. Note that such high rate systems employed in channels with significant multipath can experience significant inter-symbol interference which can dominate the performance degradation, in particular, at high SNRs. We have employed two sets of channel coefficients. One is an exponentially decaying profile, the other is a deterministic set of coefficients based on the indoor line of sight (LOS) measurements (performed in 23 homes) [34]. In the latter case, channel coefficients are chosen to be equal to average values given in [34] where it is observed that the line of sight component and the first 10 paths account for 33% and 75% of the total power, respectively. In both cases, the distribution of the arrival times of individual multipath components follows a modified Poisson model (namely, the $\Delta - K$ model) [78]. Here, we have used k=0.5 (see [1]). Two scenarios have been considered. In the first, the delay



Figure 7.2: Short sequences BER performance for an exponential channel profile and subsymbol path delays: PAPR optimized sequences.

spread was restricted to be less than 8 bins, and in the second to be less than 11 bins We study correlator receiver performance for beamforming, m-, single impulse and ternary sequences.

Figures 7.1 and 7.2 depict the results based on the exponential multipath profile decreasing 10 dB (in power) over a 4 nanosecond excess delay and the decreasing 10 dB over a 2.8 nanosecond excess delay, respectively. Results in Figure 7.3 is based on the profile in [34] truncated to 2.4 nanoseconds. Figure 7.1 demonstrates the gain of the multipath beamforming approach which requires knowledge of the first four indirect path coefficient, means and signs over the non-adaptive single impulse, m-, and perfect ternary sequence. For a range of SNRs both single pulse and the beamforming approach can overcome the inter-symbol interference induced error floor observed when either perfect ternary or m-sequences are used. Figure 7.2 demonstrates that beamforming based on two path coefficients which constrains the number of zeros to be less or equal to three can still improve over the non-adaptive single pulse sequence. Figure 7.3 demonstrates that correlator receiver with multipath beamforming and ternary sequences can capture



Figure 7.3: Short sequences BER performance.

as much energy as the maximum ratio combining (MRC) receiver when m-sequences are used.

The second set of experiments focuses on the long beamforming sequences and assumes that each bin contains exactly one multipath component (emulating a dense multipath environment) and an exponential profile decreasing 10 dB in power over a 4.4 nanosecond excess delay. Employed pair of transmitter multilevel beamforming and receiver correlation sequences is based on a Hoholdt's perfect ternary sequence and has been introduced in Section 7.3.2. Figure 7.4 depicts that a 2 dB beamforming gain can be achieved by employing beamforming sequences over m- and single pulse sequences. Figure 7.5 demonstrates that the beamforming approach benefits from the multipath interference suppression and beamforming gain exceed the noise penalty due to difference in transmitting and receiving sequences when the excess delay is larger than 1.6ns. In Figure 7.6, we shorten the transmitter multilevel beamforming sequence by reducing the number of zero guard chips. At the receiver, the correlation sequence will accordingly shrink. The more zeros we reduce, the higher the multipath and inter-symbol interference. Even in the case of zero guard chips, the SNR required for achieving the BER of 10^{-3} is smaller for the beamforming



Figure 7.4: Long sequences BER performance for an exponential channel profile.

approach than that for the single pulse sequence.

7.5 Conclusions

We study an adaptive transmission approach that exploits the increased phase coherence of UWB channels with a "discrete" number of reflectors relative to narrow-band wireless channels. In a LOS environment, based on the signs (and/or mean) of a few strongest multipaths' coefficients, the transmitter adaptively selects the beamforming sequence so that the signal energy of these paths coherently combines at the output of a receiver correlator. By employing both the ternary and multilevel beamforming sequences, better performance can be achieved than by using a single pulse sequence while still keeping a low PAR.



Figure 7.5: Required SNR vs number of multipath components for $BER=10^{-3}$



Figure 7.6: Required SNR vs sequence length for $BER=10^{-3}$ (Increasing ISI experienced with a decrease in zero padding for beamforming sequences.)
Chapter 8

Conclusion and Future Work

8.1 Conclusion

We studied TS-UWB signaling which has epochs of zero signal amplitude including binary antipodal signaling as a special case. Allowing some of the chips to be zero enables significant improvement in the correlation properties of the employed signaling and provides new construction methods for spreading sequence sets of diverse sequence lengths and family sizes.

To achieve an ideal correlation property, i.e., all cross-correlations and all sidelobes of the ACFs are zeros, we proposed a technique employing complementary sets as spreading sequences for an orthogonal-pulse based multichannel UWB system. As a result, both multiple access and multipath interference can be significantly suppressed. Similar to conventional multicarrier systems, one of the major impediments to deploying such systems is high PAPR. We have stressed that correlation properties of column sequences in complementary set matrices play an important role in the reduction of PAPR. Hence, we generalized our construction procedure to design the complex-valued MO complementary set whose column sequences satisfy a correlation constraint.

We constructed OVSF codes with both a periodic and aperiodic ZCZ. A higher data rate access can be achieved by assigning a lower spreading factor code to the user. The proposed OVSF codes can be employed in a quasi-synchronous code-division multiple access (QS-CDMA) UWB system, for which the relative time delay Δ between the signals of different users is being upper bounded as $|\Delta| \leq \tau$. Based on the knowledge of τ , we demonstrated how to select the OVSF code tree with a different ZCZ to increase the aggregate throughput of the QS-TS-UWB system. We also studied an adaptive transmission approach that exploits the increased phase coherence of UWB channels with a "discrete" number of reflectors relative to narrow-band wireless channels. The proposed multipath beamforming technique suggests selecting a ternary sequence for a DS-UWB signal based on the signs of the reflection coefficients corresponding to a few strongest paths so that the signal energy at the output of a nonadaptive correlator receiver is enhanced.

8.2 Future Work

In this thesis, we have left the general problem of finding MO complementary set matrices with a minimum column correlation constraint as an open question. An important step towards solving the general problem is to find new construction approaches for MO complementary set matrices. A design algorithm based on N-shift cross-orthogonal sequences can be found in [30]. However, their column correlation properties are intractable. The optimality of the constructed binary/ternary complementary sets have been verified by exhaustive computer search to a limited sequence length. We hope our research can stimulate the research in this thread and, thus, our results can be further evaluated.

We use simulated annealing search algorithm for finding companion pairs of relatively long length sequences. The simulated annealing is a statistical computational technique for obtaining optimal or near-optimal solutions for combinational optimization problem [79]. The search process may stop at the local minimum if the starting temperature, the decrement of temperature, the determination of equilibrium condition and the stopping criterion have not been well selected. Hence, the results in Table 4.4 and Table 4.5 may be further improved.

References

- J. Foerster, Ed., "Channel modeling sub-committee report final," *IEEE P802.15-02/490r1-SG3a*, Feb. 2003.
- [2] P. Fan and M. Darnell, Sequence Design for Communications Applications. John Wiley & Sons INC., 1996.
- [3] W. H. Mow, Sequence Design for Spread Spectrum. The Chinese University Press, 1995.
- [4] D. Wu, P. Spasojević, and I. Seskar, "Multipath beamforming UWB signal design based on ternary sequences," Proc. of 40th Allerton conference on Communication, Control, and Computing, Allerton, IL, Oct. 2002.
- [5] D. Wu, P. Spasojević, and I. Seskar, "Multipath beamforming for UWB: channel unknown at the receiver," *Conference Record of the Thirty-Sixth Asilomar Conference* on Signals, Systems and Computers, vol. 1, pp. 599–603, Nov. 2002.
- [6] D. Wu, P. Spasojević, and I. Seskar, "Ternary complementary sets for orthogonal pulse based UWB," Conference Record of the Thirty-Seventh Asilomar Conference on Signals, Systems and Computers, vol. 2, pp. 1776–1780, Nov. 2003.
- [7] D. Wu, P. Spasojevic, and I. Seskar, "Ternary zero correlation zone sequences for multiple code UWB," Proc. of 38th Conference on Information Sciences and Systems (CISS'04), pp. 939–943, Mar. 2004.
- [8] D. Wu, P. Spasojevic, and I. Seskar, "Two-dimensional orthogonal variable-spreadingfactor codes for multichannel DS-UWB," *Conference Record of the Thirty-Eighth Asilomar Conference on Signals, Systems and Computers*, vol. 1, pp. 627–631, Nov. 2004.
- [9] D. Wu, P. Spasojevic, and I. Seskar, "Ternary complementary sets for multiple channel DS-UWB with reduced peak to average power ratio," *IEEE Global Telecommunications Conference 2004*, vol. 5, pp. 3230–3234, Nov. 2004.
- [10] D. Wu, P. Spasojevic, and I. Seskar, "Orthogonal variable-spreading-factor codes with zero-correlation zone for TS-UWB," *IEEE Wireless Communications and Networking Conference 2005*, vol. 2, pp. 807–812, 2005.
- [11] D. Wu and P. Spasojevic, "Adaptive rate QS-CDMA UWB systems using ternary ovsf codes with a zero-correlation zone," *IEEE Wireless Communications and Networking Conference 2006*, Apr. 2006.
- [12] L. R. Welch, "Lower bounds on the maximum cross correlation of signals," IEEE Transactions on Information Theory, vol. IT-20, pp. 397–399, May 1974.

- [13] C. C. Tseng and C. Liu, "Complementary sets of sequences," *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, vol. 18, pp. 644–652, Sep. 1972.
- [14] M. J. E. Golay, "Complementary series," *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, vol. 7, pp. 82–87, Apr. 1961.
- [15] A. Gavish and A. Lempel, "On ternary complementary sequences," *IEEE Transac*tions on Information Theory, vol. 40, pp. 522–526, Mar. 1994.
- [16] X. Zhao and X. Zhang, "Peak-to-average power ratio analysis in multicarrier DS-CDMA," *IEEE Transactions on Vehicular Technology*, vol. 52, pp. 561–568, May 2003.
- [17] P. Fan, N. Suehiro, N. Kuroyanagi, and X. Deng, "Class of binary sequences with zero correlation zone," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 35, pp. 777–779, May 1999.
- [18] X. Deng and P. Fan, "Spreading sequence sets with zero and low correlation zone for quasi-synchronous CDMA communication systems," *Vehicular Technology Conference*, VTC2000, vol. 4, pp. 1698–1703, Sept. 2000.
- [19] J. Cha, "Class of ternary spreading sequences with zero correlation duration," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 37, pp. 636–637, May 2001.
- [20] P. Fan, "New direction in spreading sequence design and the related theoretical bounds," *IEEE 2002 International Conference on Communications, Circuits and Sys*tems and West Sino Expositions, vol. 1, pp. xliii–xlviii, 29 June-1 July 2002.
- [21] S. Matsufuji, "Two families of sequence pairs with zero correlation zone," Proceedings of the Fourth International Conference on Parallel and Distributed Computing, Applications and Technologies, pp. 899–903, Aug. 2003.
- [22] T. Hayashi, "A class of ternary sequence sets having a zero-correlation zone for even and odd correlation functions," *Proceedings of IEEE International Symposium on Information Theory*, p. 434, June 2003.
- [23] R. D. Gaudenzi, C. Elia, and R. Viola, "Bandlimited quasisynchronous CDMA: A novel satellite access technique for mobile and personal communication systems," *IEEE J. Select. Areas Commun.*, vol. 10, pp. 328–343, Feb. 1992.
- [24] R. A. Iltis and L. Mailaender, "Multiuser detection for quasisynchronous signals," *IEEE Trans. Commun.*, vol. 44, pp. 1561–1571, Nov. 1996.
- [25] A. Kajiwara and M. Nakagawa, "Microcellular CDMA system with a linear multiuser interference canceler," *IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun.*, vol. 12, pp. 605–611, May 1994.
- [26] B. Long, P. Zhang, and J. Hu, "A generalized QS-CDMA system and the design of new spreading codes," *IEEE Transactions on Vehicular Technology*, vol. 47, pp. 1268– 1275, Nov. 1998.
- [27] C. Tellambura, "Upper bound on peak factor of n-multiple carriers," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 33, pp. 1608–1609, Sept. 1997.
- [28] T. Hoholdt and J. Justesen, "Ternary sequences with perfect periodic autocorrelation," *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, pp. 597–600, 1983.

- [29] B. M. Popović, "Complementary sets based on sequences with ideal periodic autocorrelation," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 26, pp. 1428–1430, Aug. 1990.
- [30] N. Suehiro and M. Hatori, "N-shift cross-orthogonal sequences," *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, vol. 34, pp. 143–146, Jan. 1988.
- [31] C. Zhang, X. Lin, and M. Hatori, "Novel two dimensional complementary sequences in ultra wideband wireless communications," *IEEE Conference on Ultra Wildeband* Systems and Technologies, Nov. 2003.
- [32] T. S. Rappaport, Wireless Communications Principles and Practice. Prentice Hall, 1997.
- [33] D. V. Sarwate and M. B. Pursley, "Cross correlation properties of pseudo-random and related sequences," *IEEE Proc.*, vol. 68, pp. 593–619, May 1980.
- [34] S. Ghassemzadeh, R. Jana, V. Tarokh, C. Rice, and W. Turin, "A statistical path loss model for in-home UWB channels," Ultra Wideband Systems and Technologies, 2002. Digest of Papers. 2002 IEEE Conference on, pp. 59–64, May 2002.
- [35] G. Durisi and G. Romano, "Simulation analysis and performance evaluation of an UWB system in indoor multipath channel," *IEEE Conference on Ultra Wideband* Systems and Technologies, 2002. Digest of Papers, pp. 255–258, May 2002.
- [36] M. J. E. Golay, "Multislit spectrometry," J. Opt. Soc. Amer., vol. 39, pp. 437–444, 1949.
- [37] R. Sivaswamy, "Multipahse complementary codes," *IEEE Trans. Information Theory*, vol. IT-24, pp. 546–552, Sept. 1979.
- [38] R. L. Frank, "Polyphase complementary codes," *IEEE Trans. Information Theory*, vol. IT-26, pp. 641–647, Nov. 1980.
- [39] M. Darnell and A. Kemp, "Synthesis of multilevel complementary sequences," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 24, pp. 1251–1252, Sep. 1988.
- [40] S. M. Tseng and M. Bell, "Asynchronous multicarrier DS-CDMA using mutually orthogonal complementary sets of sequences," *IEEE Transactions on Communications*, vol. 48, pp. 53–59, Jan. 2000.
- [41] H. Chen, J. Yeh, and N. Suehiro, "A multicarrier CDMA architecture based on orthogonal complementary codes for new generations of wideband wireless communications," *IEEE Communications Magazine*, vol. 39, pp. 126–135, Oct. 2001.
- [42] S. Kondo and L. B. Milstein, "Performance of multicarrier DS CDMA systems," IEEE Transactions on Communications, vol. 44, pp. 238–246, Feb. 1996.
- [43] E. Sourour and M. Nakagawa, "Performance of orthogonal MC CDMA in a multipath fading channel," *IEEE Transactions on Communications*, vol. 44, pp. 356–367, Mar. 1996.
- [44] S. Boyd, "Multitone signals with low crest factor," IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems, pp. 1018–1022, 1986.

- [45] B. M. Popović, "Synthesis of power efficient multitone signals with flat amplitude spectrum," *IEEE Transactions on Communications*, vol. 39, pp. 1031–1033, 1991.
- [46] J. A. Davis and J. Jedwab, "Peak-to-mean power control in OFDM, Golay complementary sequences, and Reed-Muller codes," *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, vol. 45, pp. 2397–2417, Nov. 1999.
- [47] T. H. Andres, "Some combinatorial properties of complementary sequences," M. Sc. Thesis, University of Manitoba, Winnipeg 1977.
- [48] U. Somaini, "Binary sequence with good autocorrelation and crosscorrelation properties," *IEEE Transactions on Aerospace and Electronic Systems*, vol. AES-11, pp. 1226–1231, Nov. 1975.
- [49] D. Sarwate, "Bounds on crosscorrelation and autocorrelation of sequences," IEEE Transactions on Information Theory, vol. 25, pp. 720–724, Nov 1979.
- [50] H. Deng, "Synthesis of binary sequences with good autocorrelation and crosscorrelation properties by simulated annealing," *IEEE Transactions on Aerospace and Electronic System*, vol. 32, pp. 98–107, Jan. 1996.
- [51] W. H. Mow and S. R. Li, "Aperiodic autocorrelation and crosscorrelation of polyphase sequences," *IEEE Transactions on Information Theory*, vol. 43, pp. 1000–1007, May 1997.
- [52] P. B. Borwein and R. A. Ferguson, "A complete description of Golay pairs for lengths up to 100," *Mathematics of Computation*, pp. 967–985, July 2003.
- [53] N. Suehiro, "A signal design without co-channel interference for approximately synchronized CDMA systems," *IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun.*, vol. 12, pp. 837–841, June 1994.
- [54] X. Deng and P. Fan, "Spreading sequence sets with zero correlation zone," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 36, pp. 993–994, May 2000.
- [55] H. Horii and M. Nakamura, "Extension of family size of ZCZ sequence sets derived from perfect sequences and unitray matrices," *IEEE Seventh International Sympo*sium on Spread Spectrum Techniques and Applications, vol. 1, pp. 170–174, 2002.
- [56] Chih-Lin I and R. Gitlin, "Multi-code CDMA wireless personal communications networks," *IEEE International Conference on Communications*, vol. 2, pp. 1060–1064, June 1995.
- [57] M. Win and R. Scholtz, "On the energy capture of ultrawide bandwidth signals in dense multipath environments," *IEEE Communications Letters*, vol. 2, pp. 245–247, Sept. 1998.
- [58] E. Dahlman, B. Gudmundson, M. Nilsson, and J. Skold, "UMTS/IMT-2000 based on wideband CDMA," *IEEE Commun. Mag.*, vol. 36, pp. 70–80, Sept. 1998.
- [59] F. Adachi, M. Sawahashi, and K. Okawa, "Tree-structured generation of orthogonal spreading codes with different lengths for forward link of DS-CDMA mobile radio," *Electronics Letters*, vol. 33, pp. 27–28, Jan. 1997.

- [60] B. M. Popovic, "Spreading sequences for multicarrier CDMA systems," IEEE Transactions on Communications, vol. 47, pp. 918–926, June 1999.
- [61] (1999), "Spreading and modulation (FDD), Third Generation Partnership Project; Technical Specification Group Radio Access Network," [Online] Available: http://www.3gpp.org.
- [62] F. Adachi, M. Sawahashi, and H. Suda, "Wideband DS-CDMA for next-generation mobile communications systems," *IEEE Commun. Mag.*, vol. 36, pp. 56–69, Sep. 1998.
- [63] R. Fantacci and S. Nannicini, "Multiple access protocol for integration of variable bit rate multimedia traffic in UMTS/IMT-2000 based on wide-band CDMA," *IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun.*, vol. 18, pp. 1441–1454, Aug. 2000.
- [64] H. Holma and A. Toskala, WCDMA for UMTS. New York: Wiley, 2000.
- [65] J. G. Proakis, *Digital Communications*. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1995.
- [66] T. Cover and J. Thomas, *Elements of Information Theory*. John Wiley Sons, 1991.
- [67] P. Lin, C. Gan, and C. Hsu, "OVSF code channel assignment with dynamic code set and buffering adjustment for UMTS," *IEEE Transactions on Vehicular Technology*, vol. 54, pp. 591–602, Mar. 2005.
- [68] C. Chao, Y. Tseng, and L. Wang, "Reducing internal and external fragmentations of OVSF codes in WCDMA systems with multiple codes," *IEEE Transactions on Wireless Communications*, vol. 4, pp. 1516–1526, July 2005.
- [69] F. A. Cruz-Perez, J. L. Vazquez-Avila, A. Seguin-Jimenez, and L. Ortigoza-Guerrero, "Call admission and code allocation strategies for WCDMA systems with multirate traffic," *IEEE Journal on Selected Areas in Communications*, vol. 24, pp. 26–35, Jan. 2006.
- [70] S. Martello and P. Toth, Knapsack Problems. John Wiley & Sons INC., 1990.
- [71] M. K. Karakayali, R. Yates, and L. Razumov, "Throughput maximization on the downlink of a CDMA system," *IEEE Wireless Communications and Networking 2003*, vol. 2, pp. 894–901, Mar. 2003.
- [72] R. Liu, P. Spasojevic, and E. Soljanin, "A throughput analysis of incremental redundancy hybrid ARQ schemes with turbo codes," Proc. of 38th Conference on Information Sciences and Systems (CISS'04), Princeton, NJ, pp. 726–731, Mar. 2004.
- [73] M. Win and R. Scholtz, "On the robustness of ultra-wide bandwidth signals in dense multipath environments," *IEEE Communications Letters*, pp. 51–53, Feb. 1998.
- [74] A. Taha and K. Chugg, "On designing the optimal template waveform for UWB impulse radio in the presence of multipath," *Digest of Papers. 2002 IEEE Conference* on Ultra Wideband Systems and Technologies, pp. 41–46, May 2002.
- [75] R. Esmailzadeh and M. Nakagawa, "Pre-RAKE diversity combining for direct sequence spread spectrum mobile communication systems," *IEICE Trans. Commun.*, pp. 1008–1015, Aug. 1993.

- [76] H. Luke, "Binary alexis sequences with perfect correlation," Communications, IEEE Transactions on, vol. 49, pp. 966–968, June 2001.
- [77] R. Alexis, "Search for sequences with autocorrelation," in Proc. Int. Coll. Coding Theory Appl., Paris, France, pp. 159–172, Nov. 1986.
- [78] H. Hashemi, "Impulse response modeling of indoor radio propagation channels," IEEE J. Select. Areas Commun., vol. 11, pp. 967–978, Sept. 1993.
- [79] S. Kirkpatrick, C. D. Gelatt, and M. p. Vecchi, "Optimalization by simulated annealing," *Science*, pp. 671–680, May 1983.

Vita

Di WU

- 2001-2007 Ph.D. in Electrical and Computer Engineering, Rutgers University
- 1998-2001 M.S. in Electronic Engineering, Tsinghua University
- 1993-1998 B.S. in Electronic Engineering, Tsinghua University
- 2006-Present Software Engineer, Lattice Semiconductor Corporation
- 2002-2006 Research Assistant, WINLAB, ECE, Rutgers University
- 2001-2002 Teaching Assistant, ECE, Rutgers University